NAVISITE INC Form S-2/A June 29, 2004 As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 29, 2004

Registration Statement No. 333-112087

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 3

to

Form S-2

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

NaviSite, Inc.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

52-2137343

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

400 Minuteman Road Andover, Massachusetts 01810 (978) 682-8300

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number Including Area Code, of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

Arthur P. Becker Chief Executive Officer and President NaviSite, Inc. 400 Minuteman Road Andover, Massachusetts 01810 (978) 682-8300

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number Including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

Copies to:

Thomas B. Rosedale Kevin P. Lanouette Browne Rosedale & Lanouette LLP 31 St. James Avenue, Suite 830 Boston, MA 02116 (617) 399-6931 Steven B. Stokdyk Sullivan & Cromwell LLP 1888 Century Park East Los Angeles, CA 90067 (310) 712-6600

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 of the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box. o

If the registrant elects to deliver its latest annual report to security holders, or a complete and legible facsimile thereof, pursuant to Item 11(a)(1) of this Form, check the following box. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title Of Each Class Of Securities To Be Registered	Amount To Be Registered(1)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share(2)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(2)	Amount of Registration Fee
Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share	10,350,000	\$3.90	\$40,365,000	\$5,406.07(3)

- (1) Includes 1,350,000 shares which may be sold upon exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option.
- (2) Estimated pursuant to Rule 457(c) solely for the purpose of computing the amount of the registration fee, and based on the average of the high and low prices of the Company s Common Stock on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market on June 23, 2004.
- (3) A registration fee of \$4,837.82 was previously paid in connection with the original filing on January 22, 2004 for the registration of 9,200,000 shares at a per share price of \$6.50. The registration fee of \$568.25 for the additional 1,150,000 shares registered hereby is based on a per share price of \$3.90.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Table of Contents

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. Neither we nor the selling stockholders may sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED JUNE 29, 2004

9,000,000 Shares Common Stock

NaviSite, Inc. is selling 7,300,000 shares of common stock and the selling stockholders identified in this prospectus are selling an additional 1,700,000 shares. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the shares sold by the selling stockholders. Together with a selling stockholder identified in this prospectus, we have granted the underwriters a 30-day option to purchase up to an additional 1,350,000 shares to cover over-allotments, if any.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market under the symbol NAVI. On June 28, 2004, the last reported sale price for our common stock was \$3.95 per share. We have applied for listing of our common stock on the American Stock Exchange under the symbol NVE to be effective upon completion of this offering.

INVESTING IN OUR COMMON STOCK INVOLVES RISKS. SEE RISK FACTORS BEGINNING ON PAGE 8.

	Per Share	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to us ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$
Proceeds to the selling stockholders	\$	\$

(1) Expenses estimated to be \$850,000, all of which will be paid by us.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Thomas Weisel Partners LLC

CIBC World Markets

SG Cowen

The date of this prospectus is , 2004

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

SUMMARY CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

RISK FACTORS

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

USE OF PROCEEDS

PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK

DIVIDEND POLICY

DILUTION

CAPITALIZATION

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS

OF OPERATIONS

BUSINESS

MANAGEMENT

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

PRINCIPAL AND SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS FOR NON-UNITED

STATES HOLDERS

UNDERWRITING

VALIDITY OF COMMON STOCK

EXPERTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

INDEX TO NAVISITE, INC. CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

SIGNATURES

EXHIBIT INDEX

EX-5.1 Opinion of Browne, Rosedale & Lanouette

EX-10.73 Employment Agreement with John Gavin

EX-23.2 Consent of KPMG LLP

EX-23.3 Consent of PWC LLP

EX-23.4 Consent of KPMG LLP

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Summary Consolidated Financial Data	6
Risk Factors	8
Forward-Looking Statements	20
Use of Proceeds	20
Price Range of Common Stock	22
Dividend Policy	22
Dilution	23
Capitalization	24
Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information	25
Selected Consolidated Financial Data	33
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results	35
of Operations	
Business	51
Management	61
Description of Capital Stock	63
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	64
Principal and Selling Stockholders	65
Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations for Non-United	70
States Holders	
Underwriting	72
Validity of Common Stock	74
Experts	74
Where You Can Find More Information	75
Incorporation By Reference	75
Index to NaviSite, Inc. Consolidated Financial Statements	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information different from that contained in this prospectus. We are offering to sell shares of common stock and seeking offers to buy shares of common stock only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as to the date of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of common stock.

We obtained the market data and industry information contained in this prospectus from internal surveys, reports and studies, as appropriate, as well as from market research, publicly available information and industry publications.

In this prospectus we, us and our refer to NaviSite, Inc. and its subsidiaries. Unless otherwise indicated, all information in this prospectus assumes no exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option.

i

Table of Contents

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

You should read the following summary together with the more detailed information and consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto appearing elsewhere in this prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. You should read the entire prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus, before you invest in our common stock. This prospectus contains forward-looking statements. The outcome of the events described in these forward-looking statements is subject to risks, and actual results could differ materially. Read this entire prospectus carefully, especially the risks described under Risk Factors.

Our Business

We provide a broad range of outsourced hosting and managed application services for middle-market organizations, which include mid-sized companies, divisions of large multi-national companies and government agencies. Our service offerings allow our customers to outsource the hosting and management of their information technology infrastructure and applications, such as commerce systems, enterprise software applications and e-mail. We offer services that are designed to focus on the needs of middle-market organizations, where we believe the need for outsourcing is most acute. We believe that by using our services, our customers are able to focus on, and apply resources to, their core business operations by avoiding the significant ongoing investments required to replicate our infrastructure, performance, reliability and expertise.

We currently operate 16 data centers in the United States and one data center in the United Kingdom. We believe that our data centers and infrastructure have the capacity necessary to expand our business for the foreseeable future. Our services combine our developed infrastructure with established processes and procedures for delivering hosting and application management services.

We currently service approximately 1,100 customers, including approximately 191 customers through our sales channel relationships. Our customers typically enter into service agreements with us for a term of one to three years, which provide for monthly payment installments, providing us with a base of recurring revenue.

Since September 2002, we have completed six acquisitions. As a result, we believe we have developed a disciplined acquisition strategy and significant integration expertise that will allow us to further expand our service offering, grow our customer base and improve our overall profitability. As of April 30, 2004, we had incurred losses since our incorporation resulting in an accumulated deficit of approximately \$428.3 million. During the fiscal quarter and nine months ended April 30, 2004, we had a net loss of approximately \$3.0 million and \$9.8 million, respectively. The audit report from KPMG LLP, our independent auditors, relating to our fiscal year 2003 financial statements contains KPMG s opinion that our recurring losses from operations since inception and accumulated deficit, as well as other factors, raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern.

Our Services

We offer a range of application, infrastructure and messaging services that can be deployed quickly and cost-effectively. We specialize in developing, deploying and managing information technology infrastructure and applications for our customers. Since 1999, we have invested approximately

1

Table of Contents

\$56 million in our operating platform and automation capabilities and have refined our processes over time across a large base of customers. Our services include:

Managed Application Services **Application Hosting**

(A-Services) Application Management

Application Development

Managed Infrastructure Services Content and Electronic Software Distribution

> Colocation Bandwidth Security

Disaster Recovery

Managed Messaging Services Managed Messaging

(M-Services)

(I-Services)

Following our acquisition of Surebridge described below, we support a broad portfolio of outsourced application services including financial management, supply chain management, human resources management, and customer relationship management. We provide these services to a range of vertical industries through our direct sales force and channel relationships. The applications we provide include PeopleSoft, Siebel Systems, Progress Software and the Microsoft Business Solutions suite.

Our service offerings are facilitated by our proprietary Collaborative Application Management platform, or CAM. Our CAM platform enables us, with our customers, to provide highly efficient, effective and customized management of their outsourced enterprise applications and information technology. Comprised of a suite of third-party and proprietary products, CAM provides tools designed specifically to meet the needs of customers who outsource or want to provide on-demand application services.

We believe that the combination of CAM with our physical infrastructure and technical staff gives us a unique ability to provision on-demand application services for software providers for use by their customers. Because this on-demand provisioning capability is not dependent on the individual software application, CAM is application and operating platform neutral. Designed to enable enterprise software applications to be provisioned and used as an on-demand solution, the CAM technology allows us to offer new solutions to our software vendors and new products to our current customers.

Our Industry

Many businesses are deploying Internet-enabled applications to enhance their core business operations, increase efficiency and remain competitive. The proliferation of these applications has created a strong demand for specialized information technology support and application expertise. The trend towards outsourced hosting and management of Internet-enabled applications is driven by the need to improve reliability and overall performance of the applications, the need to focus on core business operations, and the complexity and cost of managing the applications.

Independent market research firms indicate that the markets for our services are large and expected to grow rapidly over the next few years. According to Gartner Dataquest, or Gartner, the North American Web-hosting market will grow from \$5.8 billion in 2002 to \$20.0 billion in 2007. Gartner also estimates that the North American content distribution network and software delivery services market will grow from \$173 million in 2002 to \$814 million by 2007. According to The Radicati Group, the hosted and managed business email market will grow from approximately \$2.3 billion in 2003 to approximately \$3.1 billion in 2007.

Notwithstanding increasing demand for these services, we believe the number of providers of outsourced application hosting and management services has decreased over the past three years, primarily as a result of industry consolidation and bankruptcies. We believe this consolidation trend will continue, and will benefit a small number of service providers that have the resources and

2

Table of Contents

infrastructure to cost effectively provide the scalability, performance, reliability and business continuity that customers expect.

Our Strategy

Our goal is to become the leading provider of outsourced hosting and managed application services for middle-market organizations, which include mid-sized companies, divisions of large multi-national companies and government agencies. Key elements of our strategy are to:

Deepen Existing Customer Relationships and Expand Our Customer Base. Most of our customers currently utilize only one of our service offerings. We plan to further penetrate our existing customer base with minimal additional costs by cross-selling our broad suite of services. We also plan to increase our customer base through direct sales and by expanding our channel relationships with key systems integrators and independent software vendors.

Improve Operating Margins Through Efficiencies. We have made significant improvements to our overall cost structure during the last twelve months. We intend to continue to improve operating margins as we improve the efficiency of our operations.

Grow Through Disciplined Acquisitions. We intend to derive much of our future growth through acquisitions of technologies, products and companies that enhance our services portfolio and strengthen our position in our target markets.

Emphasize and Invest in New High-Growth Service Areas. We plan to target emerging high growth service areas and increase the number of value-add services we provide to our customers.

Recent Developments

On June 10, 2004, we completed the acquisition of substantially all of the assets and liabilities of Surebridge, Inc., or Surebridge, a privately held provider of managed application services for mid-market companies, in exchange for two promissory notes in the aggregate principal amount of approximately \$39.3 million, three million shares of our common stock and the assumption of certain liabilities of Surebridge at closing. Our acquisition of Surebridge broadens our portfolio of outsourced application services, particularly in the areas of financial management, supply chain management, human resources management and customer relationship management. Surebridge provides these services to a range of vertical industries through its direct sales force as well as channel relationships. The applications that Surebridge supports include PeopleSoft, Siebel Systems and Microsoft Business Solutions suite.

The promissory notes that we issued to Surebridge accrue interest on the unpaid balance at an annual rate of 10%, however no interest accrues on any principal paid within nine months of the closing. In the event that we realize net proceeds in excess of \$1 million from equity or debt financings or sales of assets, including this offering, we are obligated to use a significant portion of the proceeds to make payments on the notes. The notes must be paid in full no later than the second anniversary of the closing.

The outstanding principal of and accrued interest on the notes are convertible into shares of NaviSite common stock at a conversion price of \$4.642 at the election of the holder:

at any time following the first anniversary of the closing if the aggregate principal outstanding under the notes at such time is greater than or equal to \$20 million;

at any time following the 18-month anniversary of the closing if the aggregate principal outstanding under the notes at such time is greater than or equal to \$10 million;

at any time following the second anniversary of the closing; and

at any time following an event of default thereunder.

3

Table of Contents

For a period of one year following the closing of the acquisition, Surebridge may not sell, transfer, assign, convey, encumber, gift, distribute or otherwise dispose of its shares of our common stock or the notes; provided, however, if we do not make certain payments under the notes or otherwise suffer an event of default thereunder, Surebridge may sell its shares at any time thereafter.

Corporate Information

We were formed in 1996 within CMGI, Inc., our former majority stockholder, to support the networks and host Web sites of CMGI, its subsidiaries and several of its affiliated companies. In 1997, we began offering and supplying Web site hosting and management services to companies not affiliated with CMGI. We were incorporated in Delaware in December 1998. In October 1999, we completed our initial public offering of common stock and remained a majority-owned subsidiary of CMGI until September 2002. In September 2002, ClearBlue Technologies, Inc., or CBT, and its subsidiaries became our majority stockholder upon CBT s acquisition from CMGI and Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company of all of their shares of our common stock then held, warrants to purchase our common stock and convertible promissory notes issued by us in exchange for shares of CBT common stock. In December 2002 and August 2003, CBT transferred shares of our common stock held by it to its stockholders, including the shares of our common stock currently held by Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company. In connection with CBT s August 2003 transfers to its stockholders of its remaining shares of our common stock, Atlantic Investors, LLC, the indirect majority stockholder of CBT, became our majority stockholder. As of June 17, 2004, Atlantic Investors owned approximately 61% of the issued and outstanding shares of our common stock. Following the completion of this offering, Atlantic Investors will own approximately 49% of our common stock, allowing it to continue to have significant influence over our management and affairs and the outcome of any corporate action requiring stockholder approval.

Our corporate headquarters are located at 400 Minuteman Road, Andover, Massachusetts, and our telephone number is (978) 682-8300. Our Web site is found at www.navisite.com. The information available on, or that can be accessed through, our Web site is not a part of this prospectus.

4

Table of Contents

The Offering

Common stock offered by us 7,300,000 shares

Common stock offered by selling

stockholders

1,700,000 shares

Common stock to be outstanding after

the offering

35,218,049 shares

Underwriters over-allotment option

1,350,000 shares⁽¹⁾

Use of proceeds

We expect to receive net proceeds from this offering of approximately \$33.5 million. We intend to use the net proceeds to us from this offering as follows:

approximately \$3.3 million for the repayment of outstanding indebtedness owed to Atlantic Investors, LLC;

approximately \$16.7 million for the repayment of a portion of indebtedness owed to Surebridge, Inc.; and

approximately \$13.5 million for general corporate purposes, including working capital, and potential acquisitions of technologies, products and companies, although we have no current specific plans with respect to the \$13.5 million.

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of our common stock by the selling stockholders.

Proposed American Stock Exchange symbol⁽²⁾

NVE

The number of shares of our common stock outstanding after this offering is based on 27,918,049 shares outstanding as of June 17, 2004 and excludes as of June 17, 2004:

3,595,332 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options, at a weighted average exercise price of \$3.54 per share, under our Amended and Restated 2003 Stock Incentive Plan:

3,708 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options, at a weighted average exercise price of \$128.44 per share, under our 2000 Stock Option Plan;

232,053 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options, at a weighted average exercise price of \$55.40 per share, under our 1998 Equity Incentive Plan; and

62,848 additional shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under all of our stock plans.

Unless otherwise specifically stated, information throughout this prospectus assumes:

no exercise of outstanding options or warrants to purchase shares of common stock; and

no exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option.

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock and do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends on our common stock for the foreseeable future. We expect that we will retain all future earnings to fund the growth and development of our business. We are also restricted from paying any cash dividends on our common stock by the terms of our amended accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank.

- (1) Consists of 700,000 shares to be sold by us and 650,000 shares to be sold by a selling stockholder.
- (2) We have applied for listing of our common stock on the American Stock Exchange to be effective upon completion of this offering.

5

Table of Contents

SUMMARY CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA (In thousands, except per share data)

You should read the summary consolidated financial data set forth below together with the Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations section included later in this prospectus, and our consolidated financial statements and related notes beginning on page F-1 of this prospectus.

On August 8, 2003, we completed the acquisition of certain assets and the assumption of certain liabilities of CBT in a business combination accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest due to common control ownership. Accordingly, our consolidated financial statements have been restated for all periods prior to the business combination to include CBT s financial results beginning on September 11, 2002, the date on which CBT acquired the controlling interest in us, after the elimination of intercompany balances.

Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:

	Y	ear Ended July 3	1,	Nine Mon Apri		Pro Forma(2) Three Months Ended April 30,	Pro Forma(2) Nine Months Ended April 30,
	2003	2002	2001	2004	2003	2004	2004
				(Unau	dited)	(Unaudited)	(Unaudited)
Revenue	\$ 75,281	\$ 40,968	\$ 66,358	\$65,975	\$ 52,942	\$31,886	\$ 98,285
Revenue, related parties	1,310	18,453	36,368	12	1,310	239	781
Total revenue	76,591	59,421	102,726	65,987	54,252	32,125	99,066
Cost of revenue Impairment, restructuring	70,781	67,000	127,155	48,899	50,821	21,994	71,824
and other		68,317	1,930	633			633
Total cost of revenue	70,781	135,317	129,085	49,532	50,821	21,994	72,457
Gross profit (deficit)	5,810	(75,896)	(26,359)	16,455	3,431	10,131	26,609
Operating expenses:			<u> </u>				
Product development	950	5,281	14,072	890	624	230	890
Selling and marketing General and	5,960	9,703	32,251	5,724	3,759	3,809	12,257
administrative Impairment,	20,207	19,272	33,011	16,342	13,718	8,631	24,975
restructuring and other	8,882	(2,633)	8,011	1,608	6,274	206	1,608
Total operating expenses	35,999	31,623	87,345	24,564	24,375	12,876	39,730
Loss from operations Other income (expense):	(30,189)	(107,519)	(113,704)	(8,109)	(20,944)	(2,745)	(13,121)
Interest income	851	1,060	2,753	115	685	20	125
Interest expense	(43,403)	(14,718)	(8,042)	(1,935)	(20,170)	(1,728)	(5,133)
Other income (expense),	(- ,)	(, , , , ,	(-,)	())	(, , , , , ,	(,)	(=, ==)
net	(733)	(516)	292	111	(1,111)	25	111
	(73,474)	(121,693)	(118,701)	(9,818)	(41,540)	(4,428)	(18,018)

Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle and income tax expense							
Income tax expense	(153)						
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	(73,627)	(121,693)	(118,701)	(9,818)	(41,540)	(4,428)	(18,018)
Net loss	\$(73,627)	\$(121,693)	\$(122,996)	\$ (9,818)	\$(41,540)	\$ (4,428)	\$(18,018)
			6				

Table of Contents

	Year Ended July 31,				Nine Months Ended April 30,		Pro Forma(2) Nine Months Ended April 30,
	2003	2002	2001	2004	2003	2004	2004
				(Unau	dited)	(Unaudited)	(Unaudited)
Basic and diluted net loss per common share:(1)				(0			
Before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	\$ (6.32)	\$(22.30)	\$(30.18)	\$ (0.40)	\$ (4.33)	\$ (0.16)	\$ (0.65)
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle			(1.09)				
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	\$ (6.32)	\$(22.30)	\$(31.27)	\$ (0.40)	\$ (4.33)	\$ (0.16)	\$ (0.65)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding	11,654	5,457	3,933	24,685	9,587	27,809	27,685

Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:

	As of April 30, 2004		
	Actual	Pro Forma As Adjusted(2)(3)	
	(Unaudited)		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 7,630	\$ 22,785	
Working capital (deficit)	(16,618)	(4,259)	
Total assets	61,488	141,866	
Accrued expenses, current portion	13,628	15,771	
Debt	27,186	51,393	
Long-term liabilities, excluding long-term notes payable	3,349	3,444	
Stockholders equity	8,720	56,550	

⁽¹⁾ As discussed in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, in January 2003 we completed a 1-for-15 reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of common stock. All historical share and per share data have been adjusted for the reverse stock split.

7

⁽²⁾ The pro forma consolidated statement of operations data combines the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of NaviSite for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 with the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of Surebridge for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2004.

⁽³⁾ Adjusted to give effect to this offering and the application of the net proceeds to us, including the repayment of approximately \$20.0 million of indebtedness.

Table of Contents

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risks described below before making an investment decision. Our business could be harmed by any of these risks. The trading price of our common stock could decline due to any of these risks, and you may lose all or part of your investment. In assessing these risks, you should also refer to the other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, including our consolidated financial statements and related notes.

Risks Relating to Our Business

We have a history of losses and may never achieve or sustain profitability and may not continue as a going concern.

We have never been profitable and may never become profitable. Since our incorporation in 1998, we have experienced operating losses and negative cash flows for each quarterly and annual period. As of April 30, 2004, we had incurred losses since our incorporation resulting in an accumulated deficit of approximately \$428.3 million. During the fiscal quarter and nine months ended April 30, 2004, we had a net loss of approximately \$3.0 million and \$9.8 million, respectively. The audit report from KPMG LLP, our independent auditors, relating to our fiscal year 2003 financial statements contains KPMG s opinion that our recurring losses from operations since inception and accumulated deficit, as well as other factors, raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. We anticipate that we will continue to incur net losses in the future. We also have significant fixed commitments, including with respect to real estate, bandwidth commitments, machinery and equipment leases. As a result, we can give no assurance that we will achieve profitability or be capable of sustaining profitable operations. If we are unable to reach and sustain profitability, we risk depleting our working capital balances and our business may not continue as a going concern.

We may need to obtain additional financing, which may not be available on favorable terms, or at all.

As of April 30, 2004 we had approximately \$7.6 million of cash and cash equivalents and a working capital deficit of approximately \$16.6 million. On June 11, 2004, we borrowed approximately \$3.9 million under our Silicon Valley Bank amended accounts receivable financing agreement to repay indebtedness owed to Silicon Valley Bank by Surebridge that we assumed as part of the Surebridge acquisition. Our outstanding balance under the amended agreement as of June 11, 2004 was \$15.2 million. If we do not complete this offering, or if we do complete this offering and then use a significant portion of the net proceeds we receive to acquire a company, technology or product, we may need to raise additional capital through various other equity or debt financings.

Our projections for cash usage are based on a number of assumptions, including:

our ability to retain customers in light of market uncertainties and our uncertain future;

our ability to collect accounts receivables in a timely manner;

our ability to effectively integrate Surebridge and other recent acquisitions and realize forecasted cash savings; and

our ability to achieve other expected cash expense reductions.

Further, our projected use of cash and business results could be affected by continued market uncertainties, including delays or restrictions in information technology spending by customers or potential customers and any merger or acquisition activity.

In recent years, we have generally financed our operations with proceeds from selling shares of our stock and borrowing funds. There can be no assurance that additional financing will be available on favorable terms, or at all. In addition, even if we find outside funding sources, we may be required to

8

Table of Contents

issue securities with greater rights than those currently possessed by holders of our common stock. We may also be required to take other actions that may lessen the value of our common stock or dilute our common stockholders, including borrowing money on terms that are not favorable to us or issuing additional equity securities. If we are required to raise money in the future and we experience difficulties doing so, our business and liquidity will be materially adversely affected.

We may not realize all of the anticipated benefits of our recent acquisition of Surebridge.

On June 10, 2004, pursuant to an asset purchase agreement dated May 6, 2004, we completed the acquisition of substantially all of the assets of Surebridge for three million shares of our common stock, two promissory notes in the aggregate principal amount of approximately \$39.3 million and the assumption of certain liabilities.

The success of the acquisition depends, in part, on our ability to realize the anticipated synergies, cost savings and growth and marketing opportunities from integrating the businesses of Surebridge with the businesses of NaviSite. Our success in realizing these benefits and the timing of this realization depend upon the successful integration of the technology, personnel and operations of Surebridge. The integration of two independent companies is a complex, costly and time-consuming process. The difficulties of combining the operations of the companies include, among others:

retaining key employees;

consolidating corporate and administrative infrastructures;

maintaining customer service levels;

coordinating sales and marketing functions;

preserving the distribution, marketing, promotion and other important internal operations and third-party relationships of Surebridge;

minimizing the diversion of management s attention from our current business;

coordinating geographically disparate organizations and data centers; and

retaining key customers.

There can be no assurance that the integration of Surebridge with NaviSite will result in the realization of the full benefits that we anticipate in a timely manner or at all.

The promissory notes we issued in the Surebridge acquisition may negatively affect our liquidity and our ability to obtain additional financing and operate and manage our business.

On June 10, 2004, in connection with our acquisition of the Surebridge business, we issued two convertible promissory notes in the aggregate principal amount of approximately \$39.3 million. We must repay the outstanding principal of the notes with all interest accrued thereon, no later than June 10, 2006. In addition, in the event that we realize net proceeds in excess of \$1.0 million from certain equity or debt financings or sales of assets, including this offering, we are obligated to use a significant portion of the proceeds to make payments on the notes. The notes, or the prepayment obligation thereon, may adversely affect our ability to raise or retain additional capital. If we commit an event of default under any of the promissory notes, which may include a default of obligations owed to other third parties, prior to the respective maturity dates of the promissory notes, then the holders of the promissory notes may declare the notes immediately due and payable, which would adversely affect our liquidity and our ability to manage our business. Furthermore, the promissory notes contain certain restrictive covenants, including with respect to our ability to incur indebtedness.

9

Table of Contents

NaviSite s common stockholders may suffer significant dilution in the future upon the conversion of outstanding securities and the issuance of additional securities in potential future acquisitions.

The outstanding principal and accrued interest on the two Surebridge promissory notes shall be convertible into shares of our common stock at a conversion price of \$4.642, at the election of the holder:

at any time following the first anniversary of the closing if the aggregate principal outstanding under the notes at such time is greater than or equal to \$20.0 million;

at any time following the 18-month anniversary of the closing if the aggregate principal outstanding under the notes at such time is greater than or equal to \$10.0 million;

at any time following the second anniversary of the closing; and

at any time following an event of default thereunder.

If the promissory notes are converted into shares of common stock, Surebridge may obtain a significant equity interest in NaviSite and other stockholders may experience significant and immediate dilution. Should Surebridge elect to convert all of the initial principal amount of its two convertible promissory notes into shares of our common stock, Surebridge would own approximately 11,466,000 shares of our common stock, which, based on our capitalization as of June 17, 2004, would be approximately 32% of our outstanding shares of common stock.

In addition, our stockholders will experience further dilution to the extent that additional shares of our common stock are issued in potential future acquisitions.

Our financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank includes various covenants and restrictions that may negatively affect our liquidity and our ability to operate and manage our business.

As of June 11, 2004, we owed Silicon Valley Bank approximately \$15.2 million under our amended accounts receivable financing agreement following a borrowing of approximately \$3.9 million on June 11, 2004 to repay a Surebridge loan that we assumed as part of the Surebridge acquisition. The accounts receivable financing agreement generally restricts or limits, among other things, our ability to:

create or incur indebtedness;

sell, or permit any lien or security interest in, any of our assets;

enter into or permit any material transaction with any of our affiliates;

merge or consolidate with any other party, or acquire all or substantially all of the capital stock or property of another party, unless, among other things, the other party is in the same, or a similar line of business as us;

relocate our principal executive office or add any new offices or business locations;

change our state of formation;

change our legal name;

make investments;

make or permit any payment on subordinated debt or amend any provision in any document relating to any subordinated debt. Further, the accounts receivable financing agreement requires that we maintain EBITDA of at least \$1.00 for every fiscal quarter. The agreement defines EBITDA as earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation

pay dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase our capital stock; and

10

Table of Contents

and amortization in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and excluding acquisition-related costs and one-time extraordinary charges.

If we breach our accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank, which may be deemed to have occurred upon an event of default under the promissory notes issued in the Surebridge transaction, a default could result. A default, if not waived, could result in, among other things, us not being able to borrow additional amounts from Silicon Valley Bank and all or a portion of our outstanding amounts may become due and payable on an accelerated basis, which would adversely affect our liquidity and our ability to manage our business. A default under the accounts receivable financing agreement could also result in a cross-default under the promissory notes issued in the Surebridge transaction thereby accelerating the repayment obligation on the notes and also allowing the holder to elect to convert the principal and accrued interest thereon into shares of our common stock.

Our limited operating history with our current operating structure makes it difficult for us and our investors to evaluate our past performance and future prospects.

We have completed a number of acquisitions since December 2002. Until a significant period of time elapses, it will be difficult to determine if we correctly valued these acquired businesses or adequately anticipated all of the demands that our growth will impose on our personnel, procedures and structures, including our financing and reporting control systems and management structure. Our limited operating history with our current structure makes it very difficult for you and us to evaluate or predict our ability to, among other things, retain customers, generate and sustain a revenue base sufficient to meet our operating expenses, and achieve and sustain profitability.

A significant portion of our revenue comes from one customer and, if we lost this customer, it would have a significant adverse impact on our business results and cash flows.

The New York State Department of Labor represented approximately 21% of our consolidated revenue for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003 and 12% for the fiscal quarter ended April 30, 2004 on a larger revenue base. The New York State Department of Labor has been a long-term customer of ours, but there can be no assurance that we will be able to retain this customer. Further, there can be no assurance that we will be able to maintain the same level of service to this customer or that our revenue from this customer will not decline or suffer a material reduction in future periods. The New York State Department of Labor is not obligated under our agreement to buy a minimum amount of services from us or designate us as its sole supplier of any particular service. This contract with The New York State Department of Labor, and its funding allowance, expires in June 2005. Further, The New York State Department of Labor has the right to terminate this contract at any time by providing us with 60 days notice. If we were to lose this customer or suffer a material reduction in the revenue generated from this customer, it would have a significant adverse impact on our business results and cash flows.

Atlantic Investors may have interests that conflict with the interests of our other stockholders and, as our majority stockholder, can prevent new and existing investors from influencing significant corporate decisions.

Atlantic Investors owns approximately 61% of our outstanding capital stock as of June 17, 2004. Following completion of this offering, Atlantic Investors will own approximately 49% of our outstanding capital stock. In addition, Atlantic Investors holds a note in the principal amount of \$3.0 million due upon the earlier to occur of August 1, 2004, and five business days after our receipt of gross proceeds from a financing or a sale of assets of at least \$13 million. Atlantic Investors, prior to the offering, has the power, acting alone, to elect a majority of our Board of Directors and has the ability to control our management and affairs and determine the outcome of any corporate action requiring stockholder approval, regardless of how our other stockholders may vote, including the election of directors, any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of our assets, and any other significant corporate transaction. Under Delaware law, Atlantic Investors is able to exercise its voting power by written

11

Table of Contents

consent, without convening a meeting of the stockholders, which means that Atlantic Investors could effect a sale or merger of us without the consent of our other stockholders. Atlantic Investors ownership of a majority of our outstanding common stock may have the effect of delaying, deterring or preventing a change in control of us or discouraging a potential acquiror from attempting to obtain control of us, which in turn could adversely affect the market price of our common stock. Following the completion of this offering, Atlantic Investors will continue to have significant influence over our management and affairs and the outcome of any corporate action requiring stockholder approval.

Members of our management group also have significant interests in Atlantic Investors, which may create conflicts of interest.

Some of the members of our management group also serve as members of the management group of Atlantic Investors and its affiliates. Specifically, Andrew Ruhan, our Chairman of the Board, holds a 10% equity interest in Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited, a managing member of Atlantic Investors. Arthur Becker, our President and Chief Executive Officer, is the managing member of Madison Technology LLC, a managing member of Atlantic Investors. As a result, these NaviSite officers and directors may face potential conflicts of interest with each other and with our stockholders. They may be presented with situations in their capacity as our officers or directors that conflict with their fiduciary obligations to Atlantic Investors, which in turn may have interests that conflict with the interests of our other stockholders.

Acquisitions may result in disruptions to our business or distractions of our management due to difficulties in integrating acquired personnel and operations, and these integrations may not proceed as planned.

Since December 2002, we have acquired ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc., or CBTM, Avasta, Conxion, selected assets of Interliant, all of the shares of ten wholly-owned subsidiaries of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc., or CBT, and substantially all of the assets and liabilities of Surebridge. We intend to continue to expand our business through the acquisition of companies, technologies, products and services. Acquisitions involve a number of special problems and risks, including:

difficulty integrating acquired technologies, products, services, operations and personnel with the existing businesses;

difficulty maintaining relationships with important third parties, including those relating to marketing alliances and providing preferred partner status and favorable pricing;

diversion of management s attention in connection with both negotiating the acquisitions and integrating the businesses;

strain on managerial and operational resources as management tries to oversee larger operations;

inability to retain and motivate management and other key personnel of the acquired businesses;

changes in management and key personnel of acquired businesses may harm relationships with the acquired businesses customers, suppliers and employees;

exposure to unforeseen liabilities of acquired companies;

potential costly and time-consuming litigation, including stockholder lawsuits;

potential issuance of securities in connection with an acquisition with rights that are superior to the rights of holders of our common stock, or which may have a dilutive effect on our common stockholders;

the need to incur additional debt or use cash; and

the requirement to record potentially significant additional future operating costs for the amortization of intangible assets.

12

Table of Contents

As a result of these problems and risks, businesses we acquire may not produce the revenues, earnings or business synergies that we anticipated, and acquired products, services or technologies might not perform as we expected. As a result, we may incur higher costs and realize lower revenues than we had anticipated. We may not be able to successfully address these problems and we cannot assure you that the acquisitions will be successfully identified and completed or that, if acquisitions are completed, the acquired businesses, products, services or technologies will generate sufficient revenue to offset the associated costs or other harmful effects on our business.

A failure to meet customer specifications or expectations could result in lost revenues, increased expenses, negative publicity, claims for damages and harm to our reputation and cause demand for our services to decline.

Our agreements with customers require us to meet specified service levels for the services we provide. In addition, our customers may have additional expectations about our services. Any failure to meet customers—specifications or expectations could result in:

delayed or lost revenue;

requirements to provide additional services to a customer at reduced charges or no charge;

negative publicity about us, which could adversely affect our ability to attract or retain customers; and

claims by customers for substantial damages against us, regardless of our responsibility for such failure, which may not be covered by insurance policies and which may not be limited by contractual terms of our engagement.

Our ability to successfully market our services could be substantially impaired if we are unable to deploy new infrastructure systems and applications or if new infrastructure systems and applications deployed by us prove to be unreliable, defective or incompatible.

We may experience difficulties that could delay or prevent the successful development, introduction or marketing of hosting and application management services in the future. If any newly introduced infrastructure systems and applications suffer from reliability, quality or compatibility problems, market acceptance of our services could be greatly hindered and our ability to attract new customers could be significantly reduced. We cannot assure you that new applications deployed by us will be free from any reliability, quality or compatibility problems. If we incur increased costs or are unable, for technical or other reasons, to host and manage new infrastructure systems and applications or enhancements of existing applications, our ability to successfully market our services could be substantially limited.

Any interruptions in, or degradation of, our private transit Internet connections could result in the loss of customers or hinder our ability to attract new customers.

Our customers rely on our ability to move their digital content as efficiently as possible to the people accessing their Web sites and infrastructure systems and applications. We utilize our direct private transit Internet connections to major network providers, such as Level 3, Internap, WilTel and XO Communications, as a means of avoiding congestion and resulting performance degradation at public Internet exchange points. We rely on these telecommunications network suppliers to maintain the operational integrity of their networks so that our private transit Internet connections operate effectively. If our private transit Internet connections are interrupted or degraded, we may face claims by, or lose, customers, and our reputation in the industry may be harmed, which may cause demand for our services to decline.

13

Table of Contents

If we are unable to maintain existing and develop additional relationships with software vendors, the sales and marketing of our service offerings may be unsuccessful.

We believe that to penetrate the market for hosting and application management services we must maintain existing and develop additional relationships with industry-leading software vendors. We license or lease select software applications from software vendors, including IBM, Microsoft, Micromuse and Oracle. Our relationships with Microsoft and PeopleSoft are critical to the operations and success of our recently acquired business from Surebridge. The loss of our ability to continually obtain, utilize or depend on any of these applications or relationships could substantially weaken our ability to provide services to our customers or require us to obtain substitute software applications that may be of lower quality or performance standards or at greater cost. In addition, because we generally license applications on a non-exclusive basis, our competitors may license and utilize the same software applications. In fact, many of the companies with which we have strategic relationships currently have, or could enter into, similar license agreements with our competitors or prospective competitors. We cannot assure you that software applications will continue to be available to us from software vendors on commercially reasonable terms. If we are unable to identify and license software applications that meet our targeted criteria for new application introductions, we may have to discontinue or delay introduction of services relating to these applications.

Our network infrastructure could fail, which would impair our ability to provide guaranteed levels of service and could result in significant operating losses.

To provide our customers with guaranteed levels of service, we must operate our network infrastructure 24 hours a day, seven days a week without interruption. We must, therefore, protect our network infrastructure, equipment and customer files against damage from human error, natural disasters, unexpected equipment failure, power loss or telecommunications failures, terrorism, sabotage or other intentional acts of vandalism. Even if we take precautions, the occurrence of a natural disaster, equipment failure or other unanticipated problem at one or more of our data centers could result in interruptions in the services we provide to our customers. We cannot assure you that our disaster recovery plan will address all, or even most, of the problems we may encounter in the event of a disaster or other unanticipated problem. We have experienced service interruptions in the past, and any future service interruptions could:

require us to spend substantial amounts of money to replace equipment or facilities;

entitle customers to claim service credits or seek damages for losses under our service level guarantees;

cause customers to seek alternate providers; or

impede our ability to attract new customers, retain current customers or enter into additional strategic relationships.

Our dependence on third parties increases the risk that we will not be able to meet our customers needs for software, systems and services on a timely or cost-effective basis, which could result in the loss of customers.

Our services and infrastructure rely on products and services of third-party providers. We purchase key components of our infrastructure, including networking equipment, from a limited number of suppliers, such as IBM, Cisco Systems and F5 Networks. Our recently acquired business from Surebridge relies on products and services of Microsoft and PeopleSoft. There can be no assurance that we will not experience operational problems attributable to the installation, implementation, integration, performance, features or functionality of third-party software, systems and services. We cannot assure you that we will have the necessary hardware or parts on hand or that our suppliers will be able to provide them in a timely manner in the event of equipment failure. Our ability to obtain and continue to maintain the necessary hardware or parts on a timely basis could result in sustained equipment failure

14

Table of Contents

and a loss of revenue due to customer loss or claims for service credits under our service level guarantees.

We could be subject to increased operating costs, as well as claims, litigation or other potential liability, in connection with risks associated with Internet security and the security of our systems.

A significant barrier to the growth of e-commerce and communications over the Internet has been the need for secure transmission of confidential information. Several of our infrastructure systems and application services utilize encryption and authentication technology licensed from third parties to provide the protections necessary to ensure secure transmission of confidential information. We also rely on security systems designed by third parties and the personnel in our network operations centers to secure those data centers. Any unauthorized access, computer viruses, accidental or intentional actions and other disruptions could result in increased operating costs. For example, we may incur additional significant costs to protect against these interruptions and the threat of security breaches or to alleviate problems caused by such interruptions or breaches. Further, we expect to continue to invest in and expend additional financial resources to equip our data centers with enhanced security measures. If a third party were able to misappropriate a consumer—s personal or proprietary information, including credit card information, during the use of an application solution provided by us, we could be subject to claims, litigation or other potential liability.

Third-party infringement claims against our technology suppliers, customers or us could result in disruptions in service, the loss of customers or costly and time-consuming litigation.

We license or lease most technologies used in the infrastructure systems and application services that we offer. Our technology suppliers may become subject to third-party infringement or other claims and assertions, which could result in their inability or unwillingness to continue to license their technologies to us. We cannot assure you that third parties will not assert claims against us in the future or that these claims will not be successful. Any infringement claim as to our technologies or services, regardless of its merit, could result in delays in service, installation or upgrades, the loss of customers or costly and time-consuming litigation.

We may be subject to legal claims in connection with the information disseminated through our network, which could divert management s attention and require us to expend significant financial resources.

We may face potential direct and indirect liability for claims of defamation, negligence, copyright, patent or trademark infringement and other claims based on the nature and content of the materials disseminated through our network. For example, lawsuits may be brought against us claiming that content distributed by some of our current or future customers may be regulated or banned. In these and other instances, we may be required to engage in protracted and expensive litigation that could have the effect of diverting management s attention from our business and require us to expend significant financial resources. Our general liability insurance may not cover any of these claims or may not be adequate to protect us against all liability that may be imposed. In addition, on a limited number of occasions in the past, businesses, organizations and individuals have sent unsolicited commercial e-mails from servers hosted at our facilities to a number of people, typically to advertise products or services. This practice, known as spamming, can lead to statutory liability as well as complaints against service providers that enable such activities, particularly where recipients view the materials received as offensive. We have in the past received, and may in the future receive, letters from recipients of information transmitted by our customers objecting to such transmission. Although we prohibit our customers by contract from spamming, we cannot assure you that our customers will not engage in this practice, which could subject us to claims for damages.

15

Table of Contents

If we fail to attract or retain key officers, management and technical personnel, our ability to successfully execute our business strategy or to continue to provide services and technical support to our customers could be adversely affected and we may not be successful in attracting new customers.

We believe that attracting, training, retaining and motivating technical and managerial personnel, including individuals with significant levels of infrastructure systems and application expertise, is a critical component of the future success of our business. Qualified technical personnel are likely to remain a limited resource for the foreseeable future and competition for these personnel is intense. The departure of any of our executive officers, particularly Arthur P. Becker, our Chief Executive Officer and President, or core members of our sales and marketing teams or technical service personnel, would have negative ramifications on our customer relations and operations, including adversely affecting the stability of our infrastructure and our ability to provide the guaranteed service levels our customers expect. Any officer or employee can terminate his or her relationship with us at any time. In addition, we do not carry life insurance on any of our personnel. Over the past 18 months, we have had significant reductions-in-force due to redundancies and restructurings resulting from the consolidation of our acquired companies. We have also had a number of departures of several members of senior management due primarily to the change of control of NaviSite on September 11, 2002. In the event future reductions or departures of employees occur, our ability to successfully execute our business strategy, or to continue to provide services to our customers or attract new customers, could be adversely affected.

The unpredictability of our quarterly results may cause the trading price of our common stock to fluctuate or decline.

Our quarterly operating results may vary significantly from quarter-to-quarter and period-to-period as a result of a number of factors, many of which are outside of our control and any one of which may cause our stock price to fluctuate. The primary factors that may affect our operating results include the following:

reduction of market demand and/or acceptance of our services;

oversupply of data center space in the industry;

our ability to develop, market and introduce new services on a timely basis;

the length of the sales cycle for our services;

the timing and size of sales of our services, which depends on the budgets of our customers;

downward price adjustments by our competitors;

changes in the mix of services provided by our competitors;

technical difficulties or system downtime affecting the Internet or our hosting operations;

our ability to meet any increased technological demands of our customers; and

the amount and timing of costs related to our marketing efforts and service introductions.

Due to the above factors, we believe that quarter-to-quarter or period-to-period comparisons of our operating results may not be a good indicator of our future performance. Our operating results for any particular quarter may fall short of our expectations or those of stockholders or securities analysts. In this event, the trading price of our common stock would likely fall.

If we are unsuccessful in pending and potential litigation matters, our financial condition may be adversely affected.

We are currently involved in various pending and potential legal proceedings, including a class action lawsuit related to our initial public offering, an arbitration matter involving the former stockholders of

16

Table of Contents

Avasta, counterclaims by the defendant in a suit in which we are the plaintiff, and a payment demand by an investment bank. If we are ultimately unsuccessful in any of these matters, we could be required to pay substantial amounts of cash and/or shares of our common stock to the other parties. The amount and timing of any such payments could adversely affect our financial condition.

Risks Related to Our Industry

If the markets for outsourced information technology infrastructure and applications, Internet commerce and communication decline, there may be insufficient demand for our services and, as a result, our business strategy and objectives may fail.

The increased use of the Internet for retrieving, sharing and transferring information among businesses and consumers is developing, and the market for the purchase of products and services over the Internet is still relatively new and emerging. Our industry has experienced periods of rapid growth, followed by a sharp decline in demand for products and services, which related to the failure in the last few years of many companies focused on developing Internet-related businesses. If acceptance and growth of the Internet as a medium for commerce and communication declines, our business strategy and objectives may fail because there may not be sufficient market demand for our hosting and application management services.

If we do not respond to rapid changes in the technology sector, we will lose customers.

The markets for the technology-related services we offer are characterized by rapidly changing technology, evolving industry standards, frequent new service introductions, shifting distribution channels and changing customer demands. We may not be able to adequately adapt our services or to acquire new services that can compete successfully. In addition, we may not be able to establish and maintain effective distribution channels. We risk losing customers to our competitors if we are unable to adapt to this rapidly evolving marketplace.

The market in which we operate is highly competitive and is likely to consolidate, and we may lack the financial and other resources, expertise or capability needed to capture increased market share or maintain market share.

We compete in the hosting and application management services market. This market is rapidly evolving, highly competitive and likely to be characterized by over-capacity and industry consolidation. Our competitors may consolidate with one another or acquire software application vendors or technology providers, enabling them to more effectively compete with us. Many participants in this market have suffered significantly in the last several years. We believe that participants in this market must grow rapidly and achieve a significant presence to compete effectively. This consolidation could affect prices and other competitive factors in ways that would impede our ability to compete successfully in the hosting and application management services market.

Further, our business is not as developed as that of many of our competitors. Many of our competitors have substantially greater financial, technical and market resources, greater name recognition and more established relationships in the industry. Many of our competitors may be able to:

develop and expand their network infrastructure and service offerings more rapidly;

adapt to new or emerging technologies and changes in customer requirements more quickly;

take advantage of acquisitions and other opportunities more readily; or

devote greater resources to the marketing and sale of their services and adopt more aggressive pricing policies than we can.

We may lack the financial and other resources, expertise or capability needed to maintain or capture increased market share in this environment in the future. Because of these competitive factors and due to our comparatively small size and our lack of financial resources, we may be unable to successfully compete in the hosting and application management services market.

17

Table of Contents

The emergence and growth of a market for our hosting and managed application services will be impaired if third parties do not continue to develop and improve Internet infrastructure.

The recent growth in the use of the Internet has caused frequent periods of performance degradation, requiring the upgrade of routers and switches, telecommunications links and other components forming the infrastructure of the Internet. Any perceived degradation in the performance of the Internet as a means to transact business and communicate could undermine the benefits and market acceptance of our services. Consequently, the market for our services will be impaired if improvements are not made to the entire Internet infrastructure to alleviate overloading and congestion.

Difficulties presented by international economic, political, legal, accounting and business factors could harm our business in international markets.

We operate a data center in the United Kingdom and revenue from our foreign operations accounted for approximately 9% of our total revenues during the third quarter of fiscal year 2004. Although we expect to focus most of our growth efforts in the United States, we may enter into joint ventures or outsourcing agreements with third parties, acquire complementary businesses or operations, or establish and maintain new operations outside of the United States. Some risks inherent in conducting business internationally include:

unexpected changes in regulatory, tax and political environments;

longer payment cycles and problems collecting accounts receivable;

geopolitical risks such as political and economic instability and the possibility of hostilities among countries;

reduced protection of intellectual property rights;

fluctuations in currency exchange rates;

our ability to secure and maintain the necessary physical and telecommunications infrastructure;

challenges in staffing and managing foreign operations;

employment laws and practices in foreign countries; and

laws and regulations on content distributed over the Internet that are more restrictive than those currently in place in the United States. Any one or more of these factors could adversely affect our contemplated future international operations and consequently, our business.

We may become subject to burdensome government regulation and legal uncertainties that could substantially harm our business or expose us to unanticipated liabilities.

It is likely that laws and regulations directly applicable to the Internet or to hosting and managed application service providers may be adopted. These laws may cover a variety of issues, including user privacy and the pricing, characteristics and quality of products and services. The adoption or modification of laws or regulations relating to commerce over the Internet could substantially impair the growth of our business or expose us to unanticipated liabilities. Moreover, the applicability of existing laws to the Internet and hosting and managed application service providers is uncertain. These existing laws could expose us to substantial liability if they are found to be applicable to our business. For example, we provide services over the Internet in many states in the United States and elsewhere and facilitate the activities of our customers in such jurisdictions. As a result, we may be required to qualify to do business, be subject to taxation or be subject to other laws and regulations in these jurisdictions, even if we do not have a physical presence, employees or property in those states.

18

Table of Contents

Risks Related to this Offering

The price of our common stock has been volatile, and may continue to experience wide fluctuations.

Since January 2003, our common stock has closed as low as \$1.02 per share and as high as \$9.97 per share. The trading price of our common stock has been and may continue to be subject to wide fluctuations due to the risk factors discussed in this section and elsewhere in this prospectus. Fluctuations in the market price of our common stock may cause you to lose some or all of your investment. In addition, should the market price of our common stock be below \$1.00 per share for an extended period, Nasdaq may delist our common stock, which would have an adverse effect on the trading of our common stock. On June 10, 2002, the listing of our common stock transferred from the Nasdaq National Market to the Nasdaq SmallCap Market because the market price of our common stock had failed to maintain compliance with the Nasdaq National Market s minimum \$1.00 per share continued listing requirement. We have applied for listing of our common stock on the American Stock Exchange to be effective upon completion of this offering. A delisting of our common stock from Nasdaq could materially reduce the liquidity of our common stock and result in a corresponding material reduction in the price of our common stock. In addition, any such delisting could harm our ability to raise capital through alternative financing sources on terms acceptable to us, or at all, and may result in the potential loss of confidence by suppliers, customers and employees.

A large number of shares may be sold in the market following this offering, which may depress the market price of our common stock.

In recent years, our common stock has had limited trading activity. We cannot predict the extent to which investor interest in our stock will lead to the development of a more active trading market, how liquid that market might become or whether it will be sustained. As a result, sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market following this offering, or the perception that such sales could occur, could cause the price of our common stock to decline. The number of shares of common stock available for sale in the public market is limited by restrictions under federal securities law and under lock-up agreements that the members of our Board of Directors, our executive officers and some of our stockholders have entered into with us or the underwriters. Those lock-up agreements restrict holders of approximately 23,496,859 shares of our common stock from selling, pledging or otherwise disposing of their shares for a period of 90 days after the date of this prospectus without the prior written consent of Thomas Weisel Partners LLC. However, Thomas Weisel Partners LLC may, in its sole discretion, release all or any portion of the common stock from the restrictions of the lock-up agreements at any time. Upon the expiration of the lock-up agreements, approximately 20,283,792 shares of our common stock previously covered by the lock-up agreements will be eligible for sale into the public market under Rule 144 of the Securities Act.

Anti-takeover provisions in our corporate documents may discourage or prevent a takeover.

Provisions in our certificate of incorporation and our by-laws may have the effect of delaying or preventing an acquisition or merger in which we are acquired or a transaction that changes our Board of Directors. These provisions:

authorize the board to issue preferred stock without stockholder approval;

prohibit cumulative voting in the election of directors;

limit the persons who may call special meetings of stockholders; and

establish advance notice requirements for nominations for the election of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted on by stockholders at stockholder meetings.

19

Table of Contents

The value of your investment in our common stock will be immediately and substantially diluted because the price you will pay for your shares in the offering is much greater than the tangible book value per share of our common stock.

As of April 30, 2004, we had a negative tangible book value per share of \$0.20, which represents the amount of our total tangible assets less our total liabilities, divided by the number of shares of our common stock outstanding. As a result, if you pay \$5.00 per share in this offering, your investment will be diluted by approximately \$4.11 per share and therefore, valued at only approximately \$0.89 per share. In the past, we have issued options and warrants to buy our common stock at prices below the offering price. You will experience further dilution to the extent that additional shares of our common stock are issued upon the exercise of outstanding stock options and warrants.

Our net tangible book value as of April 30, 2004, on a pro forma basis giving effect to the Surebridge acquisition, was \$(41,345,000), or \$(1.49) per share of common stock. After giving effect to this offering, net tangible book value per share, on a pro forma basis giving effect to the Surebridge acquisition, as of April 30, 2004 would have been approximately \$(0.23) per share, or approximately (\$0.13) per share if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full in this offering. The increase in net tangible book value per share to existing stockholders would be approximately \$1.26 per share, or \$1.36 per share if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full, and the dilution to new investors purchasing shares in this offering would be approximately \$5.23 per share, or approximately \$5.13 per share if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some of the statements under sections entitled Prospectus Summary, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and Business and elsewhere in this prospectus and those made from time to time by us through our senior management constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. These statements relate to future events or our future financial performance and involve known and may involve unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by forward-looking statements including, but not limited to prospects for future market growth. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as may, will, should, could, expect, plan, anticipate, intend, believe, potential, continue, or the negative terms or other comparable terminology. In evaluating these statements, you should specifically consider various factors, including the risks outlined under Risk Factors.

Although we believe that the expectations in the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements. These forward-looking statements are based on our current expectations, and we disclaim any obligation to update these forward-looking statements for subsequent events or to explain why actual results differ unless otherwise required by law. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We expect to receive approximately \$33.5 million from the sale of shares of common stock by us in this offering, or \$36.8 million if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, based on the assumed offering price of \$5.00 per share and after deducting the underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses that we are to pay. We will not receive any of the proceeds from any sale of shares of common stock by the selling stockholders in this offering.

20

Table of Contents

We intend to use our net proceeds from this offering for the following:

approximately \$3.3 million to repay the outstanding principal and accrued interest under our Loan and Security Agreement dated January 29, 2003 with Atlantic Investors, LLC, which bears interest at a rate of 8% per annum and is due and payable upon the earlier to occur of August 1, 2004 and five business days after our receipt of gross proceeds from a financing or a sale of assets of at least \$13 million;

approximately \$16.7 million for the repayment of a portion of the outstanding principal under the promissory notes issued to Surebridge; and

approximately \$13.5 million for general corporate purposes, including working capital, and potential acquisitions of technologies, products and companies, although we have no current specific plans with respect to the \$13.5 million.

Borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement with Atlantic Investors were used primarily to repay amounts due to Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited, for costs associated with our acquisition of Avasta and for working capital. We intend to seek acquisitions of businesses, products and technologies that are complementary to our business, and a portion of our net proceeds from this offering may also be used for such acquisitions. While we engage from time to time in discussions with respect to potential acquisitions, we have no current plans, commitments or agreements with respect to any such acquisitions, and there can be no assurances that any acquisitions will be made.

The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures will depend on numerous factors, including the status of our product development efforts, sales and marketing activities, technological advances, and amount of cash generated or used by our operations. Our management will have considerable discretion in applying the net proceeds of this offering. Our net proceeds of this offering may be used for corporate purposes that do not enhance our results of operations or do not yield a favorable return. Pending the uses described above, we intend to invest our net proceeds in short-term, interest-bearing, investment-grade securities.

21

Table of Contents

PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK

Our common stock currently trades on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market under the symbol NAVI. Upon completion of this offering, we expect our common stock to be listed on the American Stock Exchange under the symbol NVE. For the period between October 22, 1999, the date of our initial public offering of our common stock, and June 7, 2002, our common stock was quoted on the Nasdaq National Market. On June 10, 2002, the listing of our common stock transferred from the Nasdaq National Market to the Nasdaq SmallCap Market because the market price of our common stock had failed to maintain compliance with the Nasdaq National Market s minimum \$1.00 per share continued listing requirement. The following table sets forth for the periods indicated below the high and low closing sale prices on the Nasdaq National Market and the Nasdaq SmallCap Market, as applicable. All share prices below have been adjusted to reflect the 1-for-15 reverse split of our common stock effected January 7, 2003.

	High	Low
Year Ended July 31, 2002		
First Quarter	\$12.30	\$2.25
Second Quarter	9.15	3.90
Third Quarter	5.40	3.15
Fourth Quarter	3.90	1.80
Year Ended July 31, 2003		
First Quarter	3.30	1.50
Second Quarter	4.35	1.78
Third Quarter	1.78	1.02
Fourth Quarter	3.60	1.26
Year Ending July 31, 2004		
First Quarter	5.02	2.32
Second Quarter	9.97	4.30
Third Quarter	7.30	4.39
Fourth Quarter (through June 28, 2004)	5.28	3.83

On June 28, 2004, the last sale price for our common stock as reported by the Nasdaq SmallCap Market was \$3.95 per share. As of June 17, 2004, we had 225 holders of record of our common stock.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock and do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends on our common stock for the foreseeable future. We expect that we will retain all future earnings to fund the growth and development of our business. We are also restricted from paying any cash dividends on our common stock by the terms of our accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank, as described in the Liquidity and Capital Resources section of the Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations section included later in this prospectus. Any future determination related to dividend policy will be made, subject to the restrictions of the financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank, at the discretion of our Board of Directors.

22

Table of Contents

DILUTION

Our net tangible book value as of April 30, 2004 was \$(4,979,000), or \$(0.20) per share of common stock. Net tangible book value per share represents the amount of our total tangible assets less our total liabilities, divided by the number of shares of common stock outstanding.

After giving effect to the sale by us of 7,300,000 shares of common stock in this offering at an assumed offering price of \$5.00 per share, and after deducting the underwriting discount and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, our adjusted net tangible book value as of April 30, 2004 would have been approximately \$28.5 million, or approximately \$0.89 per share. This amount represents an immediate increase in net tangible book value of approximately \$1.09 per share to our existing stockholders and an immediate dilution in net tangible book value of approximately \$4.11 per share to new investors purchasing shares of common stock in this offering at the assumed offering price. We determine dilution by subtracting the adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering from the amount of cash that a new investor paid for a share of common stock. The following table illustrates this dilution on a per share basis:

Assumed offering price per share		\$5.00
Net tangible book value per share as of April 30, 2004	\$(0.20)	
Increase per share attributable to new investors	1.09	
Adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering		0.89
Dilution in net tangible book value per share to new investors		\$4.11

If the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full in this offering, the net tangible book value per share after the offering would be approximately \$0.97 per share, the increase in net tangible book value per share to existing stockholders would be approximately \$1.17 per share and the dilution to new investors purchasing shares in this offering would be approximately \$4.03 per share.

Our net tangible book value as of April 30, 2004, on a pro forma basis giving effect to the Surebridge acquisition, was \$(41,345,000), or \$(1.49) per share of common stock. After giving effect to this offering, net tangible book value per share, on a pro forma basis giving effect to the Surebridge acquisition, as of April 30, 2004 would have been approximately \$(0.23) per share, or approximately (\$0.13) per share if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full in this offering. The increase in net tangible book value per share to existing stockholders would be approximately \$1.26 per share, or \$1.36 per share if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full, and the dilution to new investors purchasing shares in this offering would be approximately \$5.23 per share, or approximately \$5.13 per share if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in full.

23

Table of Contents

CAPITALIZATION

(In thousands)

The following table sets forth our consolidated cash and cash equivalents and capitalization as of April 30, 2004:

on an actual basis,

on a pro forma basis to reflect the acquisition of substantially all of the assets and liabilities of Surebridge, and

on a pro forma basis as adjusted to give effect to this offering and the application of the proceeds to us after deducting fees, commissions and other expenses that we will pay and the repayment of approximately \$3.3 million of outstanding principal and accrued interest under our Loan and Security Agreement with Atlantic Investors, LLC and the repayment of approximately \$16.7 million of outstanding principal under the promissory notes issued to Surebridge.

You should read this table together with Use of Proceeds, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our audited and unaudited consolidated financial statements and the related notes and the other financial information included elsewhere in this prospectus.

As of April 30, 2004

	Actual	Pro Forma	Effect of Offering	Pro Forma As Adjusted	
		(Unau	dited)		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 7,630	\$ 9,355	\$ 13,430	\$ 22,785	
Accounts receivable financing line	\$ 15,786	\$ 15,786	\$	\$ 15,786	
Current notes payable	1,048	4,666	Ψ	4,666	
Current note payable to Atlantic Investors	3,000	3,000	(3,000)	1,000	
Notes payable to Surebridge	2,000	39,300	(16,730)	22,570	
Note to the AppliedTheory Estate	6,000	6,000	(10,700)	6,000	
Long-term note payable	1,352	2,371		2,371	
song term note purpuste	1,002				
Total debt	27,186	71,123	(19,730)	51,393	
tockholders equity:					
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized: 5,000					
shares; Issued and outstanding: no shares at April 30,					
2004 (actual, pro forma and pro forma as adjusted)					
Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized:					
395,000 shares (actual, pro forma and pro forma as					
adjusted); Issued and outstanding: 24,829 (actual);					
27,829 (pro forma) and 35,129 (pro forma as adjusted)	249	279	73	352	
Deferred compensation	(1,699)	(1,699)		(1,699)	
accumulated other comprehensive income	9	9		9	
Additional paid-in capital	438,482	452,822	33,387	486,209	
accumulated deficit	(428,321)	(428,321)		(428,321)	
Total stockholders equity	8,720	23,090	33,460	56,550	
Total capitalization	\$ 35,906	\$ 94,213	\$ 13,730	\$ 107,943	

24

Table of Contents

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following is the unaudited pro forma financial information included in this prospectus:

Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet as of April 30, 2004 (unaudited)

Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations for the three months ended April 30, 2004 (unaudited)

Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations for the nine months ended April 30, 2004 (unaudited)

Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations for the year ended July 31, 2003 (unaudited)

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of April 30, 2004 combines the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet of NaviSite as of April 30, 2004 with the condensed consolidated balance sheet of Surebridge as of March 31, 2004.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the year ended July 31, 2003 (unaudited) combines the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations of NaviSite for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003 with the unaudited condensed consolidated results of operations of Surebridge for the twelve months ended June 30, 2003. In addition, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 combine the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of NaviSite for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 with the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of Surebridge for the nine months ended March 31, 2004.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the year ended July 31, 2003 also gives pro forma effect to NaviSite s other recent acquisitions of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc., or CBT, Interliant, Inc., or Interliant, Conxion Corporation, or Conxion, and ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc., or CBTM, as if they had occurred as of August 1, 2002.

The following is a summary of the additional acquisitions noted above for which pro forma effect is given in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the year ended July 31, 2003 for the portion of the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003 that each respective company was not owned by NaviSite:

In August 2003, NaviSite acquired all of the outstanding shares of six wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers in various U.S. locations and assumed the revenue and expense of four additional wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT. Pursuant to the acquisition agreement, as amended, NaviSite had the right to acquire the four additional subsidiaries for no additional consideration at any time on or prior to August 8, 2005. In April 2004, NaviSite exercised its right to acquire the additional four subsidiaries and thereby acquired all of the outstanding shares of the additional four wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT. This transaction was accounted for as a combination of entities under common control, similar to a pooling-of-interests, whereby the assets and liabilities of the ten wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT (as described above) and NaviSite were combined at their historical amounts as of the date CBT had control of both entities (September 11, 2002). CBT s results of operations and cash flows for the eleven months ended July 31, 2003 are included in NaviSite s consolidated statements of operations and consolidated statements of cash flows for the year ended July 31, 2003. The subsidiaries of CBT that NaviSite acquired are now operated as wholly-owned subsidiaries of NaviSite.

In May 2003, NaviSite acquired assets of Interliant related to managed messaging, application hosting and application development services. Interliant s results of operations and cash flows for the two-and-one-half months ended July 31, 2003 are included in NaviSite s consolidated statement of operations and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year ended July 31, 2003. The Interliant business is now operated as a wholly-owned subsidiary of NaviSite.

25

Table of Contents

In April 2003, NaviSite acquired Conxion, a provider of application hosting, content and electronic software distribution and security services. Conxion s results of operations and cash flows for the four months ended July 31, 2003 are included in NaviSite s consolidated statement of operations and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year ended July 31, 2003. Conxion is operated as a wholly-owned subsidiary of NaviSite.

In December 2002, NaviSite acquired all of the issued and outstanding stock of CBTM, a wholly-owned subsidiary of CBT, NaviSite s then parent company which previously had acquired assets from the bankrupt estate AppliedTheory Corporation related to application management and application hosting services. As CBT had a controlling interest in both companies at the time of the combination, the transaction was accounted for as a combination of entities under common control, similar to a pooling-of-interests, whereby the assets and liabilities of CBTM and NaviSite were combined at their historical amounts as of the date CBT had control of both entities (September 11, 2002). CBTM s results of operations and cash flows for the eleven months ended July 31, 2003 are included in NaviSite s consolidated statements of operations and consolidated statements of cash flows for the year ended July 31, 2003. CBTM is operated as a wholly-owned subsidiary of NaviSite.

The unaudited pro forma financial information is not necessarily indicative of the results of operations or financial position of NaviSite had the transactions assumed therein occurred, nor are they necessarily indicative of the results of operations or financial position, which may be expected to occur in the future. Furthermore, the unaudited pro forma financial information is based on assumptions that NaviSite believes are reasonable and should be read in conjunction with NaviSite s Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003 and Forms 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended October 31, 2003, January 31, 2004 and April 30, 2004 previously filed.

26

Accumulated other comprehensive

income

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED BALANCE SHEET

(Unaudited) (In thousands)

Surebridge

March 31, 2004

Pro Forma

Adjustments

April 30, 2004

Pro Forma

Total

April 30, 2004

9

Consolidated

NaviSite

April 30, 2004

	AS	SETS		
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 7,630	\$ 1,725	\$	\$ 9,355
Accounts receivable, net	13,583	4,564		18,147
Due from related party	12	43		55
Prepaid expenses and other current				
assets	4,224	1,461		5,685
Total current assets	25,449	7,793		33,242
roperty and equipment, net	15,388	7,782		23,170
ntangible assets, net	10,279	4,319		14,598
Goodwill	3,206	6,327	40,090(a)	49,623
Other assets	5,913	162	, , ,	6,075
Restricted cash	1,253	475		1,728
Total assets	\$ 61,488	\$ 26,858	\$ 40,090	\$ 128,436
Total assets	Ψ 01,400	Ψ 20,030	——————————————————————————————————————	Ψ 120,430
		ONVERTIBLE PREFE		
	AND STOCKHOLDE	RS EQUITY (DEFIC	IT)	
urrent liabilities:				
Accounts receivable financing line	\$ 15,786	\$	\$	\$ 15,786
Current notes payable	1,048	3,618		4,666
Capital lease obligations, current portion	2,418	139		2,557
Current note payable to related party	3,000			3,000
Accounts payable	3,856	4,778		8,634
Accrued expenses	13,628	1,943	500(b)	16,071
Deferred revenue	2,196	936		3,132
Customer deposits	135	250		385
Total current liabilities	42,067	11,664	500	54,231
Capital lease obligations, less current				
ortion	830	24		854
accrued impairment, less current portion	1,782			1,782
Note to AppliedTheory Estate	6,000			6,000
Notes payable	1,352	1,019	39,300(b)	41,671
Other long-term liabilities	737	71	, , ,	808
U				
Total liabilities	52,768	12,778	39,800	105,346
Redeemable convertible preferred stock		62,144	(62,144)(b)	
tockholders equity (deficit):			• •	
Treasury stock		(465)	465(b)	
Common stock	249	109	(79)(b)	279
Deferred compensation	(1,699)		(/(-)	(1,699)
	())			(-,-//)

Table of Contents 37

9

Additional paid-in capital	438,482	9,487	4,853(b)	452,822
Accumulated deficit	(428,321)	(57,195)	57,195(b)	(428,321)
Total stockholders equity (deficit)	8,720	(48,064)	62,434	23,090
Total liabilities, redeemable convertible preferred stock and stockholders equity (deficit)	\$ 61,488	\$ 26,858	\$ 40,090	\$ 128,436
		27		

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited) (In thousands, except per share data)

	Consolidated NaviSite Three Months Ended April 30, 2004	Surebridge Three Months Ended March 31, 2004	Pro Forma Adjustments	Pro Forma Three Months Ended April 30, 2004
Total revenue	\$20,185	\$11,940	\$	\$32,125
Cost of revenue:				
Cost of revenue	14,217	7,777		21,994
Impairment, restructuring and other	,	,		,
Total cost of revenue	14,217	7,777		21,994
Gross profit	5,968	4,163		10,131
Operating expenses:				
Product development	230			230
Selling and marketing	1,848	1,961		3,809
General and administrative	6,097	2,534		8,631
Impairment, restructuring and other	206			206
Total operating expenses	8,381	4,495		12,876
Loss from operations	(2,413)	(332)		(2,745)
Other income (expense):				
Interest income	18	2		20
Interest expense	(656)	(89)	(983)(a)	(1,728)
Other income (expense), net	25	(3.2.)	()()	25
•				
Net loss	\$ (3,026)	\$ (419)	\$ (983)	\$ (4,428)
Basic and diluted net loss per				
share	\$ (0.12)			\$ (0.16)
Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss per share	24,809		3,000(b)	27,809
	_	28	_	_

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited) (In thousands, except per share data)

Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss		Pro Forma Adjustments	Surebrie Nine Months March 31,	Consolidated NaviSite Nine Months Ended April 30, 2004	
Cost of revenue	\$ 99,066	\$	\$33,07	\$65,987	Total revenue
Cost of revenue					
Impairment, restructuring and other					
Total cost of revenue	71,824		22,92	48,899	
Total cost of revenue					-
Gross profit 16,455 10,154 Operating expenses: 890 Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): 115 10 Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2,00) Other income (expense), net 111 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2,00) Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40)	633			633	other
Gross profit 16,455 10,154 Operating expenses: 890 Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): 115 10 Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2,00) Other income (expense), net 111 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2,00) Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40)			22.00	40.522	T . 1
Operating expenses: Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Other income (expense) \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	72,457		22,92	49,532	Total cost of revenue
Operating expenses: Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Other income (expense) \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					
Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): 115 10 Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	26,609		10,15	16,455	Gross profit
Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): 115 10 Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					
Product development 890 Selling and marketing 5,724 6,533 General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): 115 10 Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					Operating expenses:
General and administrative 16,342 8,633 Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Other income description) \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	890			890	
Impairment, restructuring and other 1,608 Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Other income description of the property of t	12,257		6,53	5,724	Selling and marketing
Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	24,975		8,63	16,342	General and administrative
Total operating expenses 24,564 15,166 Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					Impairment, restructuring and
Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	1,608			1,608	other
Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					
Loss from operations (8,109) (5,012) Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	39,730		15,16	24,564	Total operating expenses
Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	<u> </u>			<u> </u>	1 2 1
Other income (expense): Interest income 115 10 Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	(13,121)		(5,01	(8,109)	Loss from operations
Interest expense (1,935) (250) (2, Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, 0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					
Other income (expense), net 111 Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	125		1	115	Interest income
Net loss \$ (9,818) \$ (5,252) \$ (2, Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	948)(c) (5,133)	(2,948)(c)	(25	(1,935)	Interest expense
Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	111			111	Other income (expense), net
Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					
Basic and diluted net loss per share \$ (0.40) Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	948) \$(18,018)	\$(2,948)	\$ (5,25	\$ (9.818)	Net loss
Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss					
Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in computing net loss	\$ (0.65)			\$ (0.40)	Rasic and diluted net loss per share
shares used in computing net loss	ψ (0.03)			ψ (0.40)	Dasic and diluted net loss per share
	000(b) 27,685	3,000(b)		24,685	per share
-1,000	2,,500	===		2.,555	r
29			29		

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited) (In thousands, except per share data)

	Consolidated NaviSite Twelve Months Ended July 31, 2003	Surebridge Twelve Months Ended June 30, 2003	CBT 8/1/02 - 8/31/02	CBTM 8/1/02 - 8/31/02	Conxion 8/1/02 - 3/31/03	Interliant 8/1/02 - 5/15/03	Pro Forma Adjustments	Pro Forma Year Ended July 31, 2003
Total revenue	\$ 76,591	\$34,343	\$1,437	\$2,536	\$12,241	\$ 20,654	\$	\$147,802
Total cost of revenue	70,781	22,386	1,263	1,850	19,057	11,517		126,854
Gross profit (deficit)	5,810	11,957	174	686	(6,816)	9,137		20,948
Operating expenses:								
Product development	950					958		1,908
Selling and marketing General and	5,960	6,702	9	157	4,104	1,853		18,785
administrative	20,207	9,728	237	500	1,590	16,479		48,741
Impairment, restructuring	,	,			Í	ŕ		ŕ
and other	8,882				(4,135)			4,747
Total operating								
expenses	35,999	16,430	246	657	1,559	19,290		74,181
(Loss) income from								
operations	(30,189)	(4,473)	(72)	29	(8,375)	(10,153)		(53,233)
Other income (expense):	` ' '		` ′			` ' '		
Interest income	851	102			99	32		1,084
Interest expense	(43,403)	(299)		(140)		(3,284)	(3,930)(c)	(51,056)
Other income (expense),								
net	(733)	(111)		(21)	(209)	6,149		5,075
Loss before income tax								
expense	(73,474)	(4,781)	(72)	(132)	(8,485)	(7,256)	(3,930)	(98,130)
Income tax expense	(153)	(237)		()				(390)
Net loss	\$(73,627)	\$ (5,018)	\$ (72)	\$ (132)	\$ (8,485)	\$ (7,256)	\$(3,930)	\$ (98,520)
Net 1055	Ψ(73,021)	\$ (5,018)	ψ (12)	\$ (132)	ψ (0, 1 03)	\$ (7,230)	Ψ(3,730)	\$ (76,320)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$ (6.32)							\$ (6.72)
Weighted average basic and diluted shares used in								
computing net loss per share	11,654						3,000(b)	14,654
	_							

30

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO THE PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

(Unaudited)

Pro Forma Adjustments and Assumptions

(a) Purchase Price Allocation

The following represents the preliminary allocation of the estimated purchase price for NaviSite s acquisition of Surebridge over the historical net book values of the acquired assets and assumed liabilities of Surebridge as of the date of the pro forma balance sheet, and is for illustrative purposes only. Assuming the transaction occurred on April 30, 2004, the estimated purchase price allocation for the acquisition of Surebridge would have been as follows (in thousands):

Working capital, including cash acquired	\$ (3,871)
Property & equipment, net	7,782
Other non-current assets	4,956
Long-term debt	(1,019)
Non-current liabilities	(95)
Goodwill	46,417
Purchase price	\$54,170

The goodwill adjustment in the pro forma condensed combined balance sheet was determined as follows (in thousands):

Elimination of pre-existing Surebridge goodwill	\$ (6,327)
Goodwill resulting from the acquisition (see above)	46,417
Goodwill adjustment	\$40,090

The purchase price allocation for the acquisition of Surebridge is preliminary and is subject to adjustment upon finalization of the purchase accounting as of the date of consummation of the acquisition. In addition, NaviSite has not completed its valuation of intangible assets to be acquired. As a result, the final allocation of the excess of the purchase price over the book value of the net assets acquired could differ materially. Upon completion of its valuation of the intangible assets to be acquired, certain identifiable intangible assets may be recorded and would be subject to amortization. Assuming a five-year life, every \$1.0 million of identifiable intangible assets recorded would result in approximately \$200,000 of annual amortization expense in the pro forma statements of operations.

(b) Components of the Estimated Purchase Consideration

The pro forma financial information reflects NaviSite s acquisition of substantially all the assets and liabilities of Surebridge for consideration valued at approximately \$54.2 million. The pro forma adjustments reconcile the historical balance sheet of NaviSite to the allocated purchase price above and include the purchase consideration. The description of the components of the estimated purchase price consideration is as follows (in thousands):

Two promissory notes payable	\$39,300
Fair value of 3 million shares of NaviSite common stock	14,370
Estimated direct acquisition costs	500

Total estimated purchase price

\$54,170

31

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO THE PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED

FINANCIAL INFORMATION (Continued)

The fair value of the shares of NaviSite common stock noted in the table above was determined as follows (in thousands, except per share value):

Issuance of 3 million shares Per share price of NaviSite common stock at closing	3,000 \$ 4.79
Fair value of the common stock issued	\$14,370

The equity components of the common stock issued which is noted in the table above are as follows (in thousands):

Common stock (assumes \$.01 par value) Additional paid-in capital	\$ 14	30 ,340
Fair value of the common stock issued	\$14	,370

For pro forma purposes, all equity accounts of Surebridge were eliminated. The adjustments to both common stock and additional paid-in capital in the pro forma condensed combined balance sheet were determined as follows (in thousands):

Elimination of pre-existing Surebridge common stock	\$ (109)
Common stock (at par value) resulting from Navisite shares issued	30
Common stock adjustment	\$ (79)
Elimination of pre-existing Surebridge additional paid-in capital	\$ (9,487)
Additional paid-capital resulting from NaviSite shares issued	14,340
Additional paid-in capital adjustment	\$ 4,853

(c) Interest Expense on the Promissory Notes

Interest expense on the two promissory notes payable is calculated at 10% annually. The pro forma statements of operations assume interest will be paid in full. However, the promissory notes provide that no interest shall accrue or be payable on any principal paid within nine months. The interest expense recorded in the pro forma condensed combined statements of operations was calculated as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months	Nine Months	Year
	Ended	Ended	Ended
	April 30,	April 30,	July 31,
	2004	2004	2003
Promissory notes principal	\$39,300	\$39,300	\$39,300

Interest rate	10%	10%	10%
Interest expense recorded	\$ 983	\$ 2,948	\$ 3,930

32

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

(In thousands, except per share data)

The following table provides selected consolidated financial data for the five years ended July 31, 2003 and the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 and 2003 and for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 on a pro forma basis giving effect to the Surebridge acquisition. The statements of operations data for each of the three years ended July 31, 2003 and the balance sheet data as of July 31, 2003 and 2002 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements, which are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The statements of operations data for each of the years ended July 31, 2000 and 1999 and the balance sheet data as of July 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999 shown below are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements, which are not included in this prospectus. The statements of operations data shown below for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 and 2003 and the balance sheet data as of April 30, 2004 are derived from our unaudited financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus and, in the opinion of our management, include all adjustments, consisting principally of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of such information when read in conjunction with our audited financial statements. In addition, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 combine the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of NaviSite for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 with the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of Surebridge for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2004. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations for future periods, and the results of operations for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year ending July 31, 2004. The following data is qualified in its entirety by and should be read together with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

On August 8, 2003, we completed the acquisition of certain assets and the assumption of certain liabilities of CBT in a business combination accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest due to common control ownership. Accordingly, our consolidated financial statements have been restated for all periods prior to the business combination to include CBT s financial results beginning on September 11, 2002, the date on which CBT acquired the controlling interest in us, after the elimination of intercompany balances.

Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:

		Yea	Three Months Ended April 30,		Nine Months Ended April 30,		Pro Forma(2) Three Months Ended April 30,	Pro Forma(2) Nine Months Ended April 30,			
	2003	2002	2001	2000	1999	2004	2003	2004	2003	2004	2004
						(Unai	udited)	(Unai	ıdited)	(Unaudited)	(Unaudited)
Revenue	\$75,281	\$ 40,968	\$ 66,358	\$ 24,870	\$ 3,461	\$20,173	\$19,620	\$65,975	\$52,942	\$31,886	\$98,285
Revenue, related parties	1,310	18,453	36,368	24,893	7,058	12		12	1,310	239	781
Total revenue	76,591	59,421	102,726	49,763	10,519	20,185	19,620	65,987	54,252	32,125	99,066
Cost of revenue	70,781	67,000	127,155	68,496	20,338	14,217	17,312	48,899	50,821	21,994	71,824
Impairment, restructuring and other		68,317	1,930					633			633
Total cost of revenue	70,781	135,317	129,085	68,496	20,338	14,217	17,312	49,532	50,821	21,994	72,457
Total cost of Tevenue	70,781	133,317	129,063	06,490	20,336	14,217	17,312	49,332	30,621	21,994	12,431
Gross profit (deficit)	5,810	(75,896)	(26,359)	(18,733)	(9,819)	5,968	2,308	16,455	3,431	10,131	26,609
Operating expenses: Product											
development	950	5,281	14,072	5,197	2,620	230	121	890	624	230	890

Selling and											
marketing	5,960	9,703	32,251	22,805	6,888	1,848	1,429	5,724	3,759	3,809	12,257
General and											
administrative	20,207	19,272	33,011	12,270	4,823	6,097	5,023	16,342	13,718	8,631	24,975
Impairment, restructuring and											
other	8,882	(2,633)	8,011			206	3,819	1,608	6,274	206	1,608
Total operating											
Total operating											
expenses	35,999	31,623	87,345	40,272	14,331	8,381	10,392	24,564	24,375	12,876	39,730
	35,999	31,623	87,345	40,272	14,331	8,381	10,392	24,564	24,375	12,876	39,730
	35,999	31,623	87,345	40,272	14,331	8,381	10,392	24,564	24,375	12,876	39,730
	35,999	31,623	87,345	40,272	33	8,381	10,392	24,564	24,375	12,876	39,730

Table of Contents

		Yea	r Ended July	31,		Three Months Ended April 30,		Nine Months Ended April 30,		Pro Forma(2) Three Months Ended April 30,	Pro Forma(2) Nine Months Ended April 30,
	2003	2002	2001	2000	1999	2004	2003	2004	2003	2004	2004
						(Una	udited)	(Una	udited)	(Unaudited)	(Unaudited)
Loss from operations Other income (expense):	(30,189)	(107,519)	(113,704)	(59,005)	(24,150)	(2,413)	(8,084)	(8,109)	(20,944)	(2,745)	(13,121)
Interest income Interest expense Other income	851 (43,403)	1,060 (14,718)	2,753 (8,042)	2,027 (1,001)	4 (347)	18 (656)	169 (2,470)	115 (1,935)	685 (20,170)	20 (1,728)	125 (5,133)
(expense), net	(733)	(516)	292	9	(39)	25	(919)	111	(1,111)	25	111
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle and income tax											
expense Income tax	(73,474)	(121,693)	(118,701)	(57,970)	(24,532)	(3,026)	(11,304)	(9,818)	(41,540)	(4,428)	(18,018)
expense	(153)										
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	(73,627)	(121,693)	(118,701)	(57,970)	(24,532)	(3,026)	(11,304)	(9,818)	(41,540)	(4,428)	(18,018)
Net loss	(72 627)	(121 602)	(122,006)	(57,070)	(24.522)	(2.026)	(11.204)	(9,818)	(41.540)	(4.428)	(19.019)
Accretion of dividends on Series C and D convertible redeemable preferred stock	(73,627)	(121,693)	(122,996)	(57,970)	(24,532)	(3,026)	(11,304)	(9,818)	(41,540)	(4,428)	(18,018)
Net loss applicable											
to common shareholders	\$(73,627)	\$(121,693)	\$(122,996)	\$(57,970)	\$(24,704)	\$ (3,026)	\$(11,304)	\$ (9,818)	\$(41,540)	\$ (4,428)	\$(18,018)
Basic and diluted net loss per common share: Before cumulative effect of change in											
accounting principle Cumulative effect of change in accounting	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.30)		\$ (20.57)	\$ (55.64)	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.88)	\$ (0.40)	\$ (4.33)	\$ (0.16)	\$ (0.65)
principle			(1.09)								

Basic and diluted net loss per common share(1)	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.30)	\$ (31.27)	\$ (20.57)	\$ (55.64)	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.88)	\$ (0.40)	\$ (4.33)	\$ (0.16)	\$ (0.65)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding	11,654	5,457	3,933	2,818	444	24,809	12,845	24,685	9,587	27,809	27,685

Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:

				As of April 30,	Pro Forma(3) As of April 30,		
	2003	2002	2002 2001		1999	2004	2004
						(Unaudited)	(Unaudited)
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 3,862	\$21,842	\$ 22,214	\$ 77,947	\$ 3,352	\$ 7,630	\$ 9,355
Working capital (deficit)	(16,301)	16,516	(9,683)	48,159	(1,355)	(16,618)	(20,989)
Total assets	69,371	53,534	112,266	175,461	21,111	61,488	128,436
Long-term obligations	13,577	28,073	69,852	24,988	1,935	10,701	51,115
Stockholders equity (deficit)	16,879	8,544	(6,962)	97,474	(4,369)	8,720	23,090

- (1) As discussed in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, in January 2003 we completed a 1-for-15 reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of common stock. All historical share and per share data have been adjusted for the reverse stock split.
- (2) The proforma consolidated statement of operations data combines the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of NaviSite for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 with the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations of Surebridge for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2004.
- (3) The pro forma consolidated balance sheet combines the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet of NaviSite as of April 30, 2004 with the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet of Surebridge as of March 31, 2004.

34

Table of Contents

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF

FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read together with Selected Consolidated Financial Data and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus. This discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Words such as may, will, should, could, expect, plan, anticipate, in estimate, predict, potential, continue, or similar words are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain these words. Although we believe that our opinions and expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements, and our actual results may differ substantially from the views and expectations set forth below. We expressly disclaim any intent or obligation to update any forward-looking statements after the date hereof to conform such statements to actual results or to changes in our opinions or expectations.

Readers are urged to carefully review and consider the various disclosures made by us which attempt to advise interested parties of the factors which affect our business including, but not limited to, those discussed in Risk Factors, Forward-Looking Statements and elsewhere in this prospectus.

Overview

We provide our services to customers typically pursuant to agreements with a term of one to three years and monthly payment installments. As a result, these agreements provide us with a base of recurring revenue. Our revenue increases by adding new customers or additional services to existing customers. Our overall base of recurring revenue is affected by renewals or terminations of agreements with existing customers.

A large portion of the costs to operate our data centers, such as rent, product development and general and administrative expenses, does not depend strictly on the number of customers or the amount of services we provide. As we add new customers or new services to existing customers, we generally incur limited additional expenses relating to telecommunications, utilities, hardware and software costs, and payroll expenses. We have substantial capacity to add customers to our data centers. Our relatively fixed cost base, sufficient capacity for expansion and limited incremental variable costs provide us with the opportunity to grow profitably. However, these same fixed costs present us with the risk that we may incur losses if we are unable to generate sufficient revenue.

In recent years, we have grown through acquisitions of new businesses and have restructured our historical operations. Specifically, in December 2002, we acquired ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc. (a wholly-owned subsidiary of our majority stockholder at the time of the acquisition), adding application management and development capabilities to our Managed Application Services; in February 2003, we acquired Avasta, adding capabilities to our Managed Application Services; in April 2003, we acquired Conxion, providing key services to our Managed Application Services and Managed Infrastructure Services; in May 2003, we acquired assets of Interliant, forming the core of our Managed Messaging Services; and in August 2003, we acquired assets of CBT (which was our majority stockholder at that time) related to colocation, bandwidth, security and disaster recovery services, enhancing our Managed Infrastructure Services. In June 2004, we acquired assets of Surebridge adding significant capabilities to our Managed Application and Professional Services. Prior to September 2002, substantially all of our services were managed application services, and we have added managed infrastructure and managed messaging services since that time. This transformation in our business will result in our recent results being more relevant to an understanding of our business than our historical results. We also expect to make additional acquisitions to take advantage of our available capacity, which will have significant effects on our financial results in the future.

35

Table of Contents

Our acquisitions of CBTM and assets of CBT were accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest due to common control ownership. The assets and the liabilities of CBT, CBTM and NaviSite were combined at their historical amounts beginning on September 11, 2002, the date on which CBT obtained a majority ownership of NaviSite. Our acquisitions of Avasta and Conxion and selected assets of Interliant were accounted for using the purchase method of accounting and as such, the results of operations and cash flows relating to these acquisitions were included in our Consolidated Statements of Operations and Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003 from their respective dates of acquisition of February 5, 2003, April 2, 2003 and May 16, 2003. The selected assets of Surebridge will be accounted for using the purchase method of accounting and are not yet included in our financial statements.

In August 2003, we acquired assets of CBT related to colocation, bandwidth, security and disaster recovery services. Specifically, we acquired all of the outstanding shares of six wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers in various U.S. locations and assumed the revenue and expense of four additional wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers located in Dallas, Texas; New York, New York; San Francisco, California; and Santa Clara, California. Pursuant to the acquisition agreement, as amended, we had the right to acquire the four additional subsidiaries for no additional consideration at any time on or prior to August 8, 2005. In April 2004, we exercised our right to acquire the additional four subsidiaries and thereby acquired all of the outstanding shares of the additional four wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT. In March 2004, we had initially rejected the Santa Clara data center subsidiary, pursuant to our right under the acquisition agreement; however, on April 12, 2004, prior to the expiration of the thirty-day notification period, we revoked this rejection. We will continue to consolidate, as part of our consolidated financial statements, the results of each of these four subsidiaries.

The audit report on our fiscal year 2003 consolidated financial statements from KPMG LLP, our independent auditors, contains KPMG s opinion that our recurring losses from operations since inception and accumulated deficit, as well as other factors, raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. During fiscal year 2003 and thereafter, we have undergone a significant transition, including all of the acquisitions that are described in this prospectus and a balance sheet restructuring. Included in this transition was a complete turnover of our senior management team and our Board of Directors. While we cannot assure you that we will continue as a going concern, we believe that we have developed and are implementing an operational plan that aligns our cost structure with our projected revenue growth.

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth the percentage relationships of certain items from our Consolidated Statements of Operations as a percentage of total revenue.

	Year Ended July 31,			Three M Ended A		Nine Months Ended April 30,	
	2003	2002	2001	2004	2003	2004	2003
				(Unaud	lited)	(Unaud	lited)
Revenue	98.3%	68.9%	64.6%	99.9%	100.0%	100.0%	97.6%
Revenue, related parties	1.7	31.1	35.4	0.1	0.0	0.0	2.4
Total revenue	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Cost of revenue	92.4	112.8	123.8	70.4	88.2	74.1	93.7
Impairment, restructuring and other	0.0	115.0	1.9	0.0	0.0	1.0	0.0
Total cost of revenue	92.4	227.8	125.7	70.4	88.2	75.1	93.7
Gross profit (deficit)	7.6	(127.8)	(25.7)	29.6	11.8	24.9	6.3

Table of Contents 51

36

	Ye	ear Ended July 3	31,	Three Months Ended April 30,			onths pril 30,
	2003	2002	2001	2004	2003	2004	2003
				(Unaud	lited)	(Unaud	lited)
Operating expenses:							
Product development	1.2	8.9	13.7	1.1	0.6	1.3	1.2
Selling and marketing	7.8	16.3	31.4	9.2	7.3	8.7	6.9
General and administrative	26.4	32.4	32.1	30.2	25.6	24.8	25.3
Impairment, restructuring and other	11.6	(4.4)	7.8	1.0	19.5	2.4	11.6
Total operating expenses	47.0	53.2	85.0	41.5	53.0	37.2	45.0
1 2 1							
Loss from operations	(39.4)	(181.0)	(110.7)	(11.9)	(41.2)	(12.3)	(38.7)
Other income (expense):							
Interest income	1.1	1.8	2.7	0.1	0.9	0.2	1.3
Interest expense	(56.7)	(24.8)	(7.8)	(3.3)	(12.6)	(3.0)	(37.2)
Other income (expense), net	(1.0)	(0.9)	0.3	0.1	4.7	0.2	(2.0)
Loss before cumulative effect of change							
in accounting principle and income tax							
expense	(96.0)	(204.9)	(115.5)	(15.0)	(57.6)	(14.9)	(76.6)
Income tax expense	(0.2)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Loss before cumulative effect of change							
in accounting principle	(96.2)	(204.9)	(115.5)	(15.0)	(57.6)	(14.9)	(76.6)
Cumulative effect of change in	(90.2)	(204.9)	(113.3)	(13.0)	(37.0)	(14.9)	(70.0)
accounting principle	0.0	0.0	(4.2)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
accounting principle	0.0	0.0	(4.2)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Net loss	(96.2)%	(204.9)%	(119.7)%	(15.0)%	(57.6)%	(14.9)%	(76.6)%
	(==),0	(== :::)	(====,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	(====),,,	(=)		(. 2.2//

Comparison of Three and Nine Months Ended April 30, 2004 and 2003

Revenue

We derive our revenue primarily from outsourced managed hosting, co-location and application services comprised of a variety of service offerings, including providing related professional and consulting services, to mid-sized enterprises, divisions of large multi-national companies and government agencies. Revenue for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2003 contains eight months of revenue from CBTM and CBT.

Total revenue for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 increased 3% to approximately \$20.2 million from approximately \$19.6 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The overall growth in revenue of \$0.6 million was mainly due to revenue resulting from our fiscal 2003 acquisitions, which contributed approximately \$6.4 million in revenue during the quarter ended April 30, 2004. The increased revenue was partially offset by net lost customer revenue of \$5.8 million.

Total revenue for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 increased 22% to approximately \$66 million from approximately \$54.3 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The overall growth in revenue of \$11.7 million was mainly due to revenue resulting from our fiscal 2003 acquisitions, which contributed approximately \$27.6 million in revenue during the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004. The increased revenue was partially offset by net lost customer revenue of \$15.9 million. Revenue from related parties principally consisted of sales of services to CMGI and its affiliates until September 11, 2002 when CMGI sold its equity and debt interests in NaviSite to CBT. The decrease of \$1.3 million in related party revenue was primarily attributable to CMGI and its affiliates terminating their relationships with NaviSite upon the completion of their contracts although CMGI remains a third-party customer. We expect our total revenue for fiscal year 2004 to be up approximately 15% from fiscal year 2003 total revenue.

37

Table of Contents

Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue consists primarily of salaries and benefits for operations personnel, bandwidth fees and related Internet connectivity charges, equipment costs and related depreciation and costs to run our data centers, such as rent and utilities.

Gross profit of \$6.0 million for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 represented 30% of total revenue as compared to gross profit of \$2.3 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003 which represented 12% of total revenue. Total cost of revenue for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 decreased 18% to approximately \$14.2 million from approximately \$17.3 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The decrease in total cost of revenue of \$3.1 million resulted primarily from cost reductions relating to the integration of our acquisitions and the \$1.4 million reduction of cost of revenue due to the gains recognized on the terminations of certain data center leases. The scaling of our fixed infrastructure costs over a larger revenue/customer base has also contributed to our improved gross profit.

Gross profit of \$16.5 million for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 represented 25% of total revenue as compared to gross profit of \$3.4 million which represented 6% of total revenue for the same period in fiscal year 2003. Total cost of revenue for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 decreased 3% to approximately \$49.5 million from approximately \$50.8 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The decrease in the cost of revenue of \$1.3 million resulted primarily from cost reductions relating to the integration of our acquisitions and the \$1.4 million reduction of cost of revenue due to the gains recognized on the terminations of certain data center leases, partially offset by an impairment charge of \$0.6 million in the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004, related to the abandonment of our data center space at the Vienna, VA data center. The scaling of our fixed infrastructure costs over a larger revenue/customer base has also contributed to our improved gross profit. We expect our gross profit to be approximately 24% for fiscal year 2004, as compared to approximately 8% for fiscal year 2003.

Operating Expenses

Product Development. Product development expenses consist primarily of salaries and related costs. Product development expenses increased 90% to approximately \$0.2 million for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 from approximately \$0.1 million from the same period in fiscal year 2003. The increase in product development expenses of approximately \$0.1 million is primarily related to increased salary expense resulting from an increased headcount.

Product development expenses increased 43% to approximately \$0.9 million for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 from approximately \$0.6 million from the same period in fiscal year 2003. The increase in product development expenses of approximately \$0.3 million, is primarily related to increased salary expense resulting from an increased headcount. We expect product development expenses to remain constant as a percentage of revenue for fiscal year 2004.

Selling and Marketing. Selling and marketing expenses consist primarily of salaries and related benefits, commissions and marketing expenses such as advertising, product literature, trade shows, marketing and direct mail programs. Selling and marketing expense increased 29% for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 to approximately \$1.8 million from approximately \$1.4 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The increase of approximately \$0.4 million resulted primarily from increased salary expense resulting from an increased headcount and increases in marketing program expenses. During the third quarter of fiscal 2004, we increased our quota bearing sales force from 16 to 25, excluding the sales force at Surebridge.

Selling and marketing expense increased 52% for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 to approximately \$5.7 million from approximately \$3.8 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The increase of approximately \$2.0 million resulted primarily from increased salary expense resulting from an increased headcount and increases in marketing program expenses. We expect selling and marketing

38

Table of Contents

expenses to slightly increase as a percentage of revenue during fiscal year 2004 as compared with fiscal year 2003 as we hire additional sales resources

General and Administrative. General and administrative expenses include the costs of financial, human resources, information technology and administrative personnel, professional services, bad debt and corporate overhead. During the three months ended April 30, 2004, general and administrative expenses increased 21% to approximately \$6.1 million from approximately \$5.0 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The increase of approximately \$1.1 million was mainly the result of increased salary expense resulting from an increased headcount, increases in utilities costs and depreciation and provision for bad debt offset by reductions in legal and accounting fees, rent, and outside consultants.

General and administrative expenses increased 19% to approximately \$16.3 million for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 from approximately \$13.7 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The increase of approximately \$2.6 million was mainly the result of increased salary expense resulting from an increased headcount, depreciation, provision for bad debt, and utilities costs. Also included in the nine-month period ended April 30, 2003 are intercompany charges from CMGI for facilities and shared back office and business development support. These costs were eliminated upon the termination of the Facilities and Administrative Agreement between CMGI and us in September 2002. We expect general and administrative expenses to remain constant to slightly lower as a percentage of revenue during fiscal year 2004, as compared with fiscal year 2003.

Impairment, Restructuring and Other

Costs associated with impairment, restructuring and abandonment of lease facilities were approximately \$206,000 for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004, which resulted from the write-off of \$300,000 in property and equipment, net of \$94,000 in recovery of impairment charges triggered by the termination and settlement of the abandoned lease in San Francisco, CA, and has been included in operating expenses.

The additional impairment charges recorded in the nine month period ended April 30, 2004 were due primarily to the abandonment of data center space at our Vienna, VA facility, recorded as an increase to cost of sales and the abandonment of administrative space at our San Francisco, CA office recorded as an increase to general and administrative expense. For our impairment costs, we recorded a charge equal to the amount of rent and other direct costs for the period and time the space is expected to remain unoccupied plus the present value of the amount by which the rent paid by us to the landlord exceeds any rent assumed to be paid to us by a subtenant under a sublease over the remainder of the lease term.

Interest Income

Interest income decreased 89% to approximately \$18,000 for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 from approximately \$169,000 for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The decrease is due primarily to lower cash balances during the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2003 and the elimination of interest income from direct financing leases with our customers in fiscal year 2004.

Interest income decreased 83% to approximately \$0.1 million for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 from approximately \$0.7 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The decrease is due primarily to lower cash balances during the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2003 and the elimination of interest income from direct financing leases with our customers in fiscal year 2004.

39

Table of Contents

Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased 73% to approximately \$0.7 million for the three-month period ended April 30, 2004 from \$2.5 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The decrease is due primarily to the reduction of the expense related to the beneficial conversion feature and interest on our convertible debt, which was fully converted in fiscal year 2003.

Interest expense decreased 90% to approximately \$1.9 million for the nine-month period ended April 30, 2004 from \$20.2 million for the same period in fiscal year 2003. The decrease is due primarily to the reduction of the expense related to the beneficial conversion feature and interest on our convertible debt, which was fully converted in fiscal year 2003.

Comparison of the Years 2003, 2002 and 2001

Revenue

Total revenue for fiscal year 2003 increased 29% to approximately \$76.6 million from approximately \$59.4 million in fiscal year 2002. The overall growth in revenue was mainly due to revenue resulting from an increased number of customers gained pursuant to our acquisitions, which contributed \$48.7 million in revenue during fiscal year 2003, offset by net lost customer revenue of \$31.5 million. Revenue from non-related parties increased by 84% to approximately \$75.3 million in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$41.0 million in fiscal year 2002 but was offset by a decline in revenue from related parties. Revenue from related parties decreased by 93% to approximately \$1.3 million in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$18.5 million in 2002. Revenue from related parties principally consisted of sales of services to CMGI and its affiliates until September 2002 when CMGI sold its equity and debt interests in us to CBT, and then this related party revenue was recorded as revenue. The decrease in related party revenue for fiscal year 2003 as compared to fiscal year 2002 was primarily attributable to CMGI s affiliates terminating their relationships with us upon the completion of their contracts.

Total revenue for fiscal year 2002 decreased 42% to approximately \$59.4 million from approximately \$102.7 million in fiscal year 2001. Included in fiscal year 2002 revenue is approximately \$2.9 million in non-recurring revenue from early contract termination settlements, primarily from related parties, including \$2.4 million from the termination of a web hosting agreement with Engage, Inc. Excluding settlement revenue, total revenue for fiscal year 2002 decreased 45% to approximately \$56.5 million from approximately \$102.7 million in fiscal year 2001. The decrease in fiscal year 2002 revenue, net of settlement revenue, resulted from a \$25.4 million, or 38%, decrease in unaffiliated revenue combined with a \$17.9 million, or 49%, decrease in revenue from CMGI and its affiliates.

In fiscal year 2003, one unrelated customer accounted for 21% of our revenue as compared to fiscal year 2002 where one CMGI affiliate accounted for approximately 11% of our revenue and fiscal year 2001 where four CMGI affiliates accounted for approximately 25%, 17%, 15% and 14% of our revenue, respectively.

Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue, excluding impairment charges, increased 6% to approximately \$70.8 million in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$67.0 million in fiscal year 2002. The increase in cost of revenue of \$3.8 million, net of impairment charges, resulted primarily from the addition of approximately \$14.2 million in cost of revenue from the acquisitions of subsidiaries of CBT netted with a \$10.4 million reduction in our cost of revenue. The \$10.4 million reduction in our cost of revenue consisted primarily of reductions in depreciation of \$11.1 million, equipment lease and related costs of \$6.4 million due to restructuring that took place in fiscal year 2002 partially offset by increases in labor costs of \$4.0 million, bandwidth costs of \$1.6 million and software licenses of \$1.4 million related to acquisitions made in fiscal year 2003.

Cost of revenue, excluding impairment charges, decreased 47% to approximately \$67.0 million in fiscal year 2002, from approximately \$127.2 million in fiscal year 2001. The reduction in cost of

40

Table of Contents

revenue of \$60.2 million, net of impairment charges, resulted primarily from a \$34.7 million reduction in equipment lease and related costs, a \$10.0 million reduction in labor costs due to head count reductions, a \$9.1 million reduction in consulting fees, a \$5.9 million reduction in bandwidth and bandwidth related costs, a \$2.9 million reduction in rent costs related to the closing of our original data centers on July 31, 2001, and a \$2.9 million reduction in other facility and equipment related costs offset by a \$5.2 million increase in depreciation resulting from the purchase of equipment formerly held under operating leases. Included in cost of revenue for fiscal years 2002 and 2001 are impairment charges of \$68.3 million and \$1.9 million, respectively.

Impairment, Restructuring and Other

In fiscal year 2002, we recorded a \$68.3 million impairment charge related to leased and owned equipment and long-lived assets. The components of this charge are as follows:

As a result of a physical inventory of our customer-dedicated equipment, we recorded an impairment charge of \$1.5 million for obsolete equipment and for equipment no longer on hand and identified certain excess assets not in use.

We modified the payment amounts and terms of operating leases with three equipment vendors such that the modified leases qualify as capital leases. One of the resulting capital leases is payable in 24 equal monthly payments of \$38,000, starting in December 2001. The second capital lease has total payments of \$2.6 million, of which \$1.0 million was paid in the second quarter of fiscal year 2002 and \$1.6 million was paid in fiscal year 2003. The third capital lease is payable in 28 monthly payments of \$4,700 for the first four months and \$20,400 for the remaining 24 months, starting in April 2002. The equipment under all resulting capital leases was capitalized at the fair market value of the equipment at the time of the modification, determined to be \$1.1 million, which was lower than the present value of the future minimum lease payments based on our estimated incremental borrowing rate of 12%. Because the fair market value of the equipment was less than the consideration given, based on a third-party appraisal, we recorded an asset impairment charge of approximately \$1.0 million. In addition, we returned some equipment held under operating leases with one of the above lessors and incurred and paid a breakage fee of \$397,000.

We recorded a net \$1.9 million charge representing the future estimated remaining minimum lease payments related to certain idle equipment held under various operating leases. The equipment had previously been rented to former customers under operating leases, and upon the loss of the customer, the equipment became idle. Based on our then forecasts, the equipment would not be utilized before the related operating leases expired and/or the equipment became obsolete.

We evaluated the current and forecasted utilization of our purchased software licenses. As a result of this evaluation, during the second quarter of fiscal year 2002, we recorded a \$365,000 impairment for software licenses that would not be utilized before the licenses expired and/or became obsolete.

We finalized agreements with various equipment lessors whereby we purchased equipment previously held under operating leases for approximately \$42.0 million. The fair market value of the equipment at the time of purchase, based on third-party appraisal, was approximately \$14.3 million. As the aggregate fair market value of the equipment, based on third-party appraisal, was less than the aggregate consideration given, we recorded an asset impairment charge of approximately \$25.4 million, as a separate component of cost of revenue, in fiscal year 2002.

A number of factors occurring during the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2002 impacted our long-lived assets including both our expected future cash flow generation and our expected utilization of the assets within revised operating plans. These factors included the further deterioration of market conditions within our industry, excess capacity in the industry and in our two data centers, our anticipated data center utilization and our revised business model.

41

Table of Contents

Based on these factors and their impact on current and future projected cash flows, we performed an assessment of the carrying value of our long-lived assets pursuant to SFAS No. 121, Accounting for the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets to Be Disposed Of. The conclusion of this assessment was that the decline in market conditions within our industry was significant and other than temporary. In this assessment, we reviewed our long-lived assets, which included property, equipment and goodwill. The carrying amount of goodwill, which totaled \$186,000, was considered unrecoverable and was written-off as of July 31, 2002 and was included as a component of general and administrative expense.

In accordance with SFAS No. 121, the measurement of the impairment loss of property and equipment was based on the fair value of the asset, as determined by third-party appraisal. Management determined that the best measure of fair value for the property and equipment was a combination of the market and cost approaches. The cost approach was utilized to determine the fair value of certain computer hardware, leasehold improvements, office furniture and equipment and construction in progress. The cost approach utilizes estimated replacement/reproduction cost, with allowances for physical depreciation and functional obsolescence (i.e. asset utilization). For certain equipment and leasehold improvements, the market approach was used. The market approach typically includes comparing recent sales of similar assets and adjusting these comparable transactions based on factors such as age, condition, and type of sale to determine fair value. Based on the appraised fair value of the property and equipment, we recorded an impairment charge of approximately \$38.1 million during the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2002.

Included in the fiscal year 2001 cost of revenue is a charge of approximately \$1.9 million related to some of our equipment under operating leases, which had been deemed not to have a future economic benefit to us.

Operating Expenses

Product Development. Product development expenses decreased 82% to approximately \$950,000 in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$5.3 million in fiscal year 2002. The decrease in product development expenses is primarily related to reduced headcount and related costs resulting from the decrease in product development personnel in fiscal year 2003 from fiscal year 2002, combined with a reduction in allocated depreciation and equipment rental expense.

Product development expenses decreased 63% to approximately \$5.3 million in fiscal year 2002 from approximately \$14.1 million in fiscal year 2001. The decrease in product development expenses is primarily related to reduced headcount and related costs resulting from the decrease in product development personnel in fiscal year 2002 from fiscal year 2001, combined with a reduction in outside consulting fees.

Selling and Marketing. Selling and marketing expenses decreased 39% to approximately \$6.0 million in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$9.7 million in fiscal year 2002. The decrease of approximately \$3.7 million resulted primarily from a reduction in salary and related costs of approximately \$2.6 million, a reduction of allocated rent of approximately \$800,000 and a reduction in marketing program costs of approximately \$300,000.

Selling and marketing expenses decreased 70% to approximately \$9.7 million in fiscal year 2002 from approximately \$32.3 million in fiscal year 2001. The \$22.5 million decrease resulted primarily from a \$8.1 million reduction in headcount expenses related to a decrease in sales and marketing personnel, a \$6.6 million reduction in marketing programs, advertising and product literature, a \$5.2 million reduction in commission expense driven by decreased revenue levels, and a \$765,000 reduction in consulting fees.

General and Administrative. General and administrative expenses increased 4.9% to approximately \$20.2 million in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$19.3 million in fiscal year 2002. The increase of approximately \$935,000 was mainly the result of the addition of approximately \$1.3 million in CBT

42

Table of Contents

general and administrative expenses offset by a net decrease in expenses of approximately \$400,000. The \$400,000 is primarily comprised of a reduction in bad debt expense of \$2.5 million partially offset by increases in headcount related expenses of \$1.2 million, increased accounting and legal fees of \$800,000 and increased expense for amortization of intangibles related to the CBTM acquisition during the fiscal year.

General and administrative expenses decreased 42% to approximately \$19.3 million in fiscal year 2002 from approximately \$33.0 million in fiscal year 2001. The \$13.7 million decrease resulted primarily from a \$8.3 million reduction in bad debt expense, a \$5.1 million reduction in headcount expense related to a decrease in general and administrative personnel at July 31, 2002 to 26 from 52 at July 31, 2001, and a \$1.7 million reduction in consulting fees. General and administrative expenses also included a \$600,000 legal settlement paid to Level 3 to settle a contract dispute regarding colocation space cancelled by NaviSite.

Impairment, Restructuring and Other

Costs associated with impairment, restructuring and abandonment of lease facilities increased to approximately \$8.9 million in fiscal year 2003 compared to a reversal of a portion of a previous impairment and restructuring charge of approximately \$2.6 million in fiscal year 2002. The increase is due primarily to abandonment of administrative space at our 400 Minuteman Road, Andover, MA facility and the abandonment of administrative space at our La Jolla, CA office and approximately \$2.0 million impairment of intangible assets by CBT. We recorded a charge equal to the amount of rent and other direct costs for the period the space is expected to remain unoccupied plus the present value of the amount by which the rent paid by us to the landlord exceeds any rent paid to us by a subtenant under a sublease over the remainder of the lease term.

In July 2001, we announced a plan, approved by our Board of Directors, to restructure our operations and consolidate our data centers, which resulted in a charge of approximately \$8.0 million, of which approximately \$5.2 million was accrued for as of July 31, 2001. Of the total restructuring charge, approximately \$1.8 million was related to employee termination benefits. We terminated 126 employees on July 31, 2001. The restructuring charge also included approximately \$6.2 million of costs related to the closing of our two original data centers. The components of the facility closing costs included approximately \$3.8 million of estimated lease obligations associated with restoring the facilities to their original condition, and other contractual obligations, to be paid over the term of the respective agreements through 2002, and approximately \$2.4 million of write-offs of leasehold improvements, which were recorded as of July 31, 2001. During fiscal year 2002, we were able to favorably renegotiate the facility closing costs. The accrual for the two original data centers was reduced by approximately \$1.6 million and the bandwidth termination costs were reduced by approximately \$1.0 million. In addition, \$63,000 in severance and employee costs were forfeited by former employees. As a result, we reversed approximately \$2.6 million in restructuring accrual during fiscal year 2002. As of July 31, 2002, we had completed the restructuring plan and made all related payments.

Interest Income

Interest income decreased 20% to approximately \$851,000 in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$1.1 million in fiscal year 2002. The decrease is due primarily to the reduced levels of average cash on hand.

Interest income decreased 62% to approximately \$1.1 million in fiscal year 2002, from approximately \$2.8 million in fiscal year 2001. The decrease is due primarily to the reduced levels of average cash on hand.

Interest Expense

Interest expense increased 195% to approximately \$43.4 million in fiscal year 2003 from approximately \$14.7 million in fiscal year 2002. The increase of \$28.7 million is due mainly to the non-

43

Table of Contents

cash write-off of the unamortized beneficial conversion feature related to the conversion of the \$65 million of convertible notes during fiscal year 2003.

Interest expense increased 83% to approximately \$14.7 million in fiscal year 2002 from approximately \$8.0 million in fiscal year 2001. The increase is due to the interest payable on the \$65 million of convertible notes and related beneficial conversion feature amortization.

Other Income (Expense), net

Other income (expense) increased 42% to approximately (\$733,000) in fiscal year 2003 from (\$516,000) in fiscal year 2002. This increase is mainly due to increased fees related to the accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank.

Other income (expense) decreased 277% to (\$516,000) in fiscal year 2002 from \$292,000 in fiscal year 2001. The decrease is due to the loss on the sale of assets offset by the gain realized on the sale of certain of our Streaming Media assets.

Fiscal Year 2001 Change in Accounting Principle

During fiscal year 2001, we adopted SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 101 Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements, or SAB 101. Under SAB 101, installation fees are recognized over the life of the related customer contracts. Prior to fiscal year 2001, we recognized installation fees at the time the installation occurred. The cumulative effect of the change in accounting principle on all prior years resulted in a \$4.3 million increase in net loss for the year ended July 31, 2001 and is reflected as a cumulative effect of change in accounting principle. Revenue for the year ended July 31, 2001 includes \$1.5 million that was included in the cumulative effect adjustment. The \$1.5 million of fiscal year 2001 revenue was primarily attributable to the recognition of the previously deferred revenue on customers lost during fiscal year 2001.

44

Quarterly Results of Operations

(In thousands, except for per share data)

We have prepared the following table on a basis consistent with the audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus and, in the opinion of management, this chart includes all adjustments necessary for the fair presentation of such data.

Three Months Ended

	April 30, 2004	Jan. 31, 2004	Oct. 31, 2003	July 31, 2003(1)	April 30, 2003(1)	Jan. 31, 2003(1)	Oct. 31, 2002	July 31, 2002	April 30, 2002	Jan. 31, 2002	Oct. 31, 2001
						(Unaudited)					
Revenue Revenue, related	\$20,173	\$22,329	\$23,473	\$ 22,341	\$ 19,620	\$ 18,761		\$ 6,625	\$ 9,113	\$ 11,747	\$ 13,483
parties	12						1,310	3,126	5,604	3,927	5,796
Total revenue	20,185	22,329	23,473	22,341	19,620	18,761	15,871	9,751	14,717	15,674	19,279
Cost of revenue	14,217	16,758	17,924	19,960	17,312	17,014	16,495	11,166	14,150	20,307	21,377
Impairment, restructuring and other			633(7)					37,717(3)	(3,985)(4)	7,226(3)	27,359(5)
Total cost of revenue	14,217	16,758	18,557	19,960	17,312	17,014	16,495	48,883	10,165	27,533	48,736
Gross profit (deficit)	5,968	5,571	4,916	2,381	2,308	1,747	(624)	(39,132)	4,552	(11,859)	(29,457)
Operating expenses:											
Product development	230	312	348	326	121	121	382	356	1,003	1,945	1,977
Selling and marketing	1,848	1,904	1,972	2,201	1,429	1,043	1,287	1,834	2,731	2,502	2,636
General and administrative Impairment,	e 6,097	5,287	4,958	6,489	5,023	5,018	3,677	2,729	2,622	7,086	6,835
restructuring and other	206	946(7)	456(7)	2,608(6)	3,819(7)	2,308(7)	147	(138)	(2,495)(8)		
Total											
operating expenses	8,381	8,449	7,734	11,624	10,392	8,490	5,493	4,781	3,861	11,533	11,448
Income (loss) from											
operations Other income (expense):	(2,413)	(2,878)	(2,818)	(9,243)	(8,084)	(6,743)	(6,117)	(43,913)	691	(23,392)	(40,905)
Interest income	18	33	64	167	169	211	305	339	389	168	164
Interest expense	(656) 25	(670) 76	(609) 10	(23,232)(9) 376	(2,470) (919)	(13,760)(9) 61	(3,940) (253)	(3,770) (1,186)	(3,763) 639	(3,576) 21	(3,609)
	23	70	10	370	(319)	01	(233)	(1,100)	039	21	10

Other
income
(expense),

net											
Loss before income tax expense	(3,026)	(3,439)	(3,353)	(31,932)	(11,304)	(20,231)	(10,005)	(48,530)	(2,044)	(26,779)	(44,340)
Income tax expense				153							
Net loss	\$ (3,026)	\$ (3,439)	\$ (3,353)	\$(32,085)	\$(11,304)	\$(20,231)	\$(10,005)	\$(48,530)	\$ (2,044)	\$(26,779)	\$(44,340)
Basic and diluted net loss per common share(2):	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.14)	\$ (0.14)	\$ (1.80)	\$ (0.88)	\$ (2.07)	\$ (1.60)	\$ (7.97)	\$ (0.35)	\$ (4.70)	\$ (10.72)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding(2)	24 809	24,741	24,506	17,788	12,845	9,751	6,270	6,092	5,917	5,698	4,138
outstanding(2)	24,009	24,741	24,300	17,700	12,843	7,731	3,270	0,092	3,917	3,098	7,136

- (1) The three-month periods ended July 31, April 30 and January 31, 2003 have been restated herein to reflect our acquisition of assets of CBT as if the acquisition had taken place on September 11, 2002. This acquisition transpired when both companies were under common control, and therefore, the acquisition is accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest.
- (2) As discussed in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, in January 2003 we completed a 1-for-15 reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of common stock. All historical share and per share data have been adjusted for the reverse stock split.
- (3) Impairment related to valuation of our fixed assets.
- (4) Reversal of impaired lease accrual due to change in estimate.
- (5) Impairment of assets purchased during buyout of certain operating leases.
- (6) Impairment of leased facility and write-off of intangible assets at CBT.
- (7) Impairment of leased facility.
- (8) Reversal of fiscal year 2001 restructuring charge due to change in estimate.
- (9) Increase in interest expense related to non-cash expense from conversion of our convertible debt.

4

Table of Contents

The following is a reconciliation from the quarterly reported results previously filed on our annual report on Form 10-K and our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q to the results presented herein.

Three Months Ended

		July 31, 2003	3		April 30, 2003	3	Ja	anuary 31, 20	003	
	As reported	CBT Results	Combined(1)	As reported	CBT Results	Combined(1)	As reported	CBT Results	Combined(1)	
	ф. 10. /27	Ф 2.712	ф. 22.241	ф. 15.077	(Unaudited)	ф. 10. C20	¢ 14.002	ф2.050	d 10.761	
Revenue Revenue, related parties	\$ 18,627	\$ 3,713 81	\$ 22,341	\$ 15,877	\$3,743	\$ 19,620	\$ 14,803	\$3,958	\$ 18,761	
Total revenue	18,627	3,794	22,341	15,877	3,743	19,620	14,803	3,958	18,761	
Cost of revenue Impairment, restructuring and	16,339	3,741	19,960	13,633	3,622	17,312	13,006	3,989	17,014	
other										
Total cost of revenue	16,339	3,741	19,960	13,633	3,622	17,312	13,006	3,989	17,014	
Gross profit (deficit)	2,288	53	2,381	2,244	121	2,308	1,797	(31)	1,747	
Operating expenses: Product development	326		326	121		121	121		121	
Selling and marketing	2,197		2,201	1,367		1,429	996	26	1,043	
General and administrative Impairment,	5,836	797	6,489	4,729	323	5,023	4,716	311	5,018	
restructuring and other	776	1,831	2,608	3,819		3,819	2,308		2,308	
Total operating	0.125	2 (29	11.604	10.026	222	10.202	0.141	227	0.400	
expenses	9,135	2,628	11,624	10,036	323	10,392	8,141	337	8,490	
Loss from operations Other income	(6,847)	(2,575)	(9,243)	(7,792)	(202)	(8,084)	(6,344)	(368)	(6,743)	
(expense): Interest income	155	12	167	157	12	169	200	11	211	
Interest expense Other income	(23,216)	(16)	(23,232)	(2,448)	(22)	(2,470)	(13,721)	(39)	(13,760)	
(expense), net	377		376	(909)		(919)	64		61	
Loss before income tax expense	(29,531)	(2,579)	(31,932)	(10,992)	(212)	(11,304)	(19,801)	(396)	(20,231)	
Income tax expense		153	153			(12,501)		(370)		
Net loss	\$(29,531)	\$(2,732)	\$(32,085)	\$(10,992)	\$ (212)	\$(11,304)	\$(19,801)	\$ (396)	\$(20,231)	

(1) The combined amounts include the elimination of intercompany activity consisting of \$81,000 of revenue in the three-month period ended July 31, 2003 and general and administrative expense of \$144,000, \$29,000 and \$9,000 for the three-month periods ended July 31, April 30 and January 31, 2003, respectively.

46

Table of Contents

Contractual Obligations and Commercial Commitments

We are obligated under various capital and operating leases for facilities and equipment. Minimum annual rental commitments under operating leases and other commitments are as follows as of April 30, 2004:

Description	Total	Less than 1 Year	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	After 5 Years
			(i	n thousands)			
Short/Long-term debt	\$27,400	\$20,048	\$ 815	\$ 6,537	\$	\$	\$
Interest on debt	1,819	859	480	480			
Capital leases	3,248	2,418	830				
Operating leases	535	523	12				
Bandwidth commitments	7,981	3,095	2,768	1,875	243		
Maintenance for hardware/software	1.019	1.019					
Property leases	57,808	12,599	11,184	8,804	8,655	7,014	9,552
	\$99,810	\$40,561	\$16,089	\$17,696	\$8,898	\$7,014	\$9,552

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of April 30, 2004, our principal sources of liquidity include cash and cash equivalents and our financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank. We had a working capital deficit of \$16.6 million, including cash and cash equivalents of \$7.6 million at April 30, 2004, as compared to a working capital deficit of \$16.3 million, including cash and cash equivalents of \$3.9 million at July 31, 2003.

The total net change in cash and cash equivalents for the nine months ended April 30, 2004 was an increase of \$3.8 million. The primary uses of cash during this nine-month period included \$2.7 million of cash used for operating activities, \$1.8 million for purchases of property and equipment and \$10.4 million in repayments on notes payable, capital lease obligations and borrowings under our former accounts receivable financing line. Our primary sources of cash during this nine-month period were a \$1.7 million decrease in restricted cash, \$0.4 million in proceeds associated with the exercise of stock options under the employee stock option plans, \$16.0 million in net proceeds from our modified financing agreement and \$0.6 million in proceeds from sale-leaseback and note payable transactions. Net cash used for operating activities of \$2.7 million for the nine months ended April 30, 2004, resulted primarily from our \$9.8 million net loss, partially offset by \$14.3 million in non-cash charges, and \$7.2 million used by net changes in operating assets and liabilities. At April 30, 2004, we had an accumulated deficit of \$428.3 million, and have reported losses from operations since incorporation. At July 31, 2003, we had an accumulated deficit of \$415.7 million.

Prior to May 2003, our primary sources of cash to fund our operations were sales of equity and convertible debt securities. Since May 2003, our primary source of cash to fund our operations and meet our contractual obligations and commitments has been our accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank. On January 30, 2004, we amended this agreement to, among other things, allow for future borrowing to be based on monthly recurring revenue, increase the maximum borrowings level from \$10.0 million to \$12.8 million, and extend the term until January 29, 2006. On April 29, 2004, we amended this agreement, among other things, to increase the maximum borrowing level from \$12.8 million to \$20.4 million, and extend the term until April 29, 2006. Under the amended agreement, borrowings are based on monthly recurring revenue. We are required to prepare and deliver a written request for an advance of up to three times the value of total monthly recurring revenue, calculated to be monthly revenue (including revenue from New York State Department of Labor) less professional services revenue. The bank may then provide an advance of 85% of such value (or such other percentage as the bank may determine). The interest rate under the amended agreement is variable and is currently calculated at the bank s published prime rate plus four percent. Following the completion of this offering, and provided we continue to meet certain ratios under the amended

Table of Contents

agreement, the interest rate shall be reduced to the bank s prime rate plus one percent. In no event, however, will the bank s prime rate be less than 4.25%. On April 30, 2004, we had an outstanding balance under the amended agreement of \$16.0 million. On June 11, 2004, we borrowed approximately \$3.9 million under the Silicon Valley Bank amended agreement to repay a Surebridge loan with Silicon Valley Bank that we assumed as part of the Surebridge acquisition. Our outstanding balance under this amended agreement as of June 11, 2004, was \$15.2 million.

We anticipate incurring additional losses throughout our current fiscal year. We have taken several actions we believe will allow us to continue as a going concern through July 31, 2004, including the closing and integration of strategic acquisitions, the changes to our senior management and bringing costs more in line with projected revenue. We believe that this offering will allow us to raise the necessary funds to meet our anticipated needs for working capital and capital equipment for at least 12 months following the proposed offering. However, there can be no assurance that we will complete this offering. In the event we are unable to complete this offering, we will need to find alternative sources of financing, in order to remain a going concern. Potential sources include our financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank and public or private sales of equity or debt securities. We may also consider sales of assets to raise additional cash. If we use a significant portion of the net proceeds from an offering to acquire a company, technology or product, we will need to raise additional debt or equity capital.

During fiscal 2003, we acquired four companies, downsized our workforce and restructured our business and balance sheet to improve operating cash flow. Our operating forecast incorporates material trends, such as our acquisitions, reductions in workforce, loss of related party revenue and closings of facilities. Our forecast also incorporates the future cash flow benefits expected from our continued efforts to increase efficiencies and reduce redundancies. Nonetheless, our forecast includes the need to raise additional funds through this offering or alternate sources of financing. Our cash flow estimates are based upon attaining certain levels of sales, maintaining budgeted levels of operating expenses, collections of accounts receivable and maintaining our current borrowing line with Silicon Valley Bank among other assumptions, including the improvement in the overall macroeconomic environment. However there can be no assurance that we will be able to meet such assumptions. Our sales estimate includes revenue from new and existing customers which may not be realized and we may be required to further reduce expenses if budgeted sales are not attained. We may be unsuccessful in reducing expenses in proportion to any shortfall in projected sales and our estimate of collections of accounts receivable may be hindered by our customers—ability to pay. In addition, we are currently involved in various pending and potential legal proceedings. While we believe that the allegations against us in each of these matters are without merit, and that we have a meritorious defense in each, we are not able to predict the final outcomes of any of these matters and the effect, if any, on our financial condition. If we are ultimately unsuccessful in any of these matters, we could be required to pay substantial amounts of cash and/ or shares of our common stock to the other parties. The amount and timing of any such payments could adversely affect our financial condition.

Critical Accounting Policies

We prepare our consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. As such, management is required to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions that it believes are reasonable based on the information available. These estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses for the periods presented. The significant accounting policies which management believes are the most critical to aid in fully understanding and evaluating our reported financial results include revenue recognition, allowance for doubtful accounts and impairment of long-lived assets. Management reviews the estimates on a regular basis and makes adjustments based on historical experiences, current conditions and future expectations. The reviews are performed regularly and adjustments are made as required by current available information. We believe these estimates are reasonable, but actual results could differ from these estimates.

48

Table of Contents

Revenue Recognition. We provide outsourced hosting, colocation and managed application services and related professional and consulting services. Revenue consists of monthly fees for Web site and information technology infrastructure and application management, application rentals and hosting. Revenues related to monthly fees for information technology infrastructure and applications are recognized over the term of the customer contract based on actual usage and services. Revenue from professional services is recognized on a time-and-materials basis as the services are performed or under the percentage-of-completion method for revenue related to fixed-price contracts. Revenue and profits on long-term Internet solutions contracts, performed over extended periods, are recognized under the percentage-of-completion method of accounting, principally based on direct labor dollars. Revenues and profits on long-term contracts are based on our estimates to complete and are reviewed periodically, with adjustments recorded in the period in which the revisions are made. Any anticipated losses on contracts are charged to operations as soon as they are determinable. Fees charged for the installation of customer equipment are generally received in advance and are deferred and recognized as revenue over the life of the related customer contract, typically 12 to 36 months. In the event a customer terminates the agreement prior to its stated maturity, all deferred revenue related to installation services is automatically recognized upon the effective date of the termination, and we generally charge cancellation or termination fees that are also recognized upon the effective date of the termination. Generally, cancellation fees are calculated as the customer s remaining base monthly fees obligation times the number of months remaining in the contract term.

Existing customers are subject to ongoing credit evaluations based on payment history and other factors. If it is determined subsequent to our initial evaluation and at any time during the arrangement that collectability is not reasonably assured, revenue is recognized as cash is received. Due to the nature of our service arrangements, we provide written notice of termination of services, typically 10 days in advance of disconnecting a customer. Revenue for services rendered during this notification period is generally recognized on a cash basis as collectability is not considered probable at the time the services are provided.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts. We perform periodic credit evaluations of our customers financial conditions and generally do not require collateral or other security against trade receivables. We make estimates of the uncollectability of our accounts receivables and maintain an allowance for doubtful accounts for potential credit losses. We specifically analyze accounts receivable and consider historical bad debts, customer and industry concentrations, customer credit-worthiness, current economic trends and changes in our customer payment patterns when evaluating the adequacy of the allowance for doubtful accounts. We specifically reserve for 100% of the balance of customer accounts deemed uncollectible. For all other customer accounts, we reserve for 20% of the balance over 90 days old and 2% of all other customer balances. This method historically approximated actual write-off experience. Changes in economic conditions or the financial viability of our customers may result in additional provisions for doubtful accounts in excess of our current estimate.

Impairment of Long-lived Assets. We review our long-lived assets, primarily property and equipment, for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of these assets may not be recoverable. Factors we consider important that could trigger an interim impairment review include:

significant underperformance relative to expected historical or projected future operating results;

significant changes in the manner of our use of the acquired assets or the strategy of our overall business;

significant negative industry or economic trends;

significant declines in our stock price for a sustained period; and

our market capitalization relative to net book value.

Recoverability is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to future undiscounted cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If the assets were considered to be

49

Table of Contents

impaired, the impairment to be recognized would be measured by the amount by which the carrying value of the assets exceeds their fair value. Fair value is determined based on discounted cash flows or appraised values, depending on the nature of the asset. Assets to be disposed of are valued at the lower of the carrying amount or their fair value less disposal costs. Property and equipment is primarily comprised of leasehold improvements, computer and office equipment and software licenses. If our costs are more or less than our estimates, then we record an additional loss or gain in the future period when the actual costs are known. For example, in fiscal year 2002, we reversed approximately \$2.6 million in prior restructuring accrued as a result of the incurrence of less costs than estimated.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In January 2003, Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Interpretation No. (FIN) 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, was issued. FIN 46 requires certain variable interest entities (VIE) to be consolidated by the primary beneficiary of the entity if the equity investors in the entity do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties. FIN 46 is effective for all new VIEs created or acquired after January 31, 2003. During December 2003, the FASB issued a new revision to FIN 46 (FIN 46R). Under the revised provisions, public entities are required to apply for guidance if the entity has interests in VIEs commonly referred to as special-purpose entities for the periods ending after December 15, 2003. The adoption of FIN 46 and 46R did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In May 2003, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 150, Accounting For Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of Both Liabilities and Equity, which establishes standards for how an issuer of financial instruments classifies and measures certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. It requires that an issuer classify a financial instrument that is within its scope as a liability (or an asset in some circumstances) if, at inception, the monetary value of the obligation is based solely or predominantly on a fixed monetary amount known at inception, variations in something other than the fair value of the issuer sequity shares or variations inversely related to changes in the fair value of the issuer sequity shares. This Statement is effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003, and otherwise is effective at the beginning of the first interim period beginning after June 15, 2003. On November 7, 2003, the FASB deferred the classification and measurement provisions of SFAS No. 150 as they apply to certain mandatory redeemable non-controlling interests. This deferral is expected to remain in effect while these provisions are further evaluated by the FASB. We have not entered into or modified any financial instruments covered by this statement after May 31, 2003 and the application of this standard is not expected to have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

In December 2003, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) issued Staff Accounting Bulletin (SAB) No. 104, Revenue Recognition, which supersedes SAB 101, Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements. SAB 104 s primary purpose is to rescind accounting guidance contained in SAB 101 related to multiple element revenue arrangements, superseded as a result of the issuance of Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) 00-21, Accounting for Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables. The issuance of SAB 104 reflects the concepts contained in EITF 00-21; the other revenue recognition concepts contained in SAB 101 remain largely unchanged. The application of SAB 104 did not have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We do not enter into financial instruments for trading purposes. We do not use derivative financial instruments or derivative commodity instruments in our investment portfolio or enter into hedging transactions. Our exposure to market risk associated with risk-sensitive instruments entered into for purposes other than trading purposes is not material to NaviSite. We currently have no significant foreign operations and therefore face no material foreign currency exchange rate risk.

50

Table of Contents

BUSINESS

Our Business

We provide a broad range of hosting and managed application services for middle-market organizations, which include mid-sized companies, divisions of large multi-national companies and government agencies. Our service offerings allow our customers to outsource the hosting and management of their information technology infrastructure and applications, such as commerce systems, enterprise software applications and e-mail. We offer services that are designed to focus on the needs of middle-market organizations, where we believe the need for outsourcing is most acute. We believe that by using our services, our customers are able to focus on, and apply resources to, their core business operations by avoiding the significant ongoing investments required to replicate our infrastructure, performance, reliability and expertise. Our services include:

Managed Application Services Application Hosting (A-Services) Application Management

Application Development

Managed Infrastructure Services Content and Electronic Software Distribution (I-Services) Colocation

Colocation Bandwidth Security

Disaster Recovery Managed Messaging

Managed Messaging Services

(M-Services)

Following our Surebridge acquisition, we support a broad portfolio of outsourced application services including financial management, supply chain management, human resources management and customer relationship management. We provide these services to a range of vertical industries through our direct sales force and channel relationships. The applications we provide include PeopleSoft, Siebel Systems, Progress Software and Microsoft Business Solutions suite.

Our service offerings are facilitated by our proprietary Collaborative Application Management platform, or CAM. Our CAM platform enables us, with our customers, to provide highly efficient, effective and customized management of their outsourced enterprise applications and information technology. Comprised of a suite of third-party and proprietary products, CAM provides tools designed specifically to meet the needs of customers who outsource or want to provide on-demand application services.

We believe that the combination of CAM with our physical infrastructure and technical staff gives us a unique ability to provision on-demand application services for software providers for use by their customers. Because this on-demand provisioning capability is not dependent on the individual software application, CAM is application and operating platform neutral. Designed to enable enterprise software applications to be provisioned and used as an on-demand solution, the CAM technology allows us to offer new solutions to our software vendors and new products to our current customers.

We currently operate 16 data centers in the United States and one data center in the United Kingdom. We believe that our data centers and infrastructure have the capacity necessary to expand our business for the foreseeable future. Our services combine our developed infrastructure with established processes and procedures for delivering hosting and application management services. Our high availability infrastructure, high performance monitoring systems, and proactive and collaborative problem resolution and change management processes are designed to identify and address potentially crippling problems before they are able to disrupt our customers operations.

We currently service approximately 1,100 customers, including approximately 191 customers through our sales channel relationships. Our customers typically enter into service agreements for a term of one

51

Table of Contents

to three years, which provide for monthly payment installments, providing us with a base of recurring revenue.

In September 2002, ClearBlue Technologies, Inc., or CBT, acquired all of our equity and debt interests then held by CMGI, Inc. and Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company, thus becoming our majority stockholder. At the time of the CBT acquisition, our business was focused primarily on outsourced management and hosting of web operations and applications. We have since successfully grown our revenues, service offerings and customer base through a number of acquisitions, including:

In December 2002, we acquired all of the issued and outstanding stock of ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc., or CBTM, a subsidiary of CBT which previously had acquired assets from the bankrupt estate of AppliedTheory Corporation related to application management and application hosting services. This acquisition added application management and development capabilities to our Managed Application Services.

In February 2003, we acquired Avasta, Inc., a provider of application management services, adding automated application and device monitoring software capabilities to our Managed Application Services.

In April 2003, we acquired Conxion Corporation, a provider of application hosting, content and electronic software distribution and security services. This acquisition added proprietary content delivery software and related network agreements to our Managed Application Services and Managed Infrastructure Services.

In May 2003, we acquired assets of Interliant, Inc. related to managed messaging, application hosting and application development services. This acquisition added messaging-specific skills and IBM Lotus Domino expertise, and formed the core of our Managed Messaging Services.

In August 2003, we acquired assets of CBT related to colocation, bandwidth, security and disaster recovery services, enhancing our Managed Infrastructure Services and adding physical plant assets. Specifically, we acquired all of the outstanding shares of six wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers located in Chicago, Illinois; Las Vegas, Nevada; Los Angeles, California; Milwaukee, Wisconsin; Oakbrook, Illinois; and Vienna, Virginia and assumed the revenue and expense of four additional wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers located in Dallas, Texas; New York, New York; San Francisco, California; and Santa Clara, California. Pursuant to the acquisition agreement, as amended on February 6, 2004, we had the right to acquire from CBT ownership of those additional subsidiaries for no additional consideration at any time on or prior to August 8, 2005, provided that any necessary third-party consents are first obtained. In April 2004, we exercised our right to acquire the additional subsidiaries and thereby acquired all of the outstanding shares of the four wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers located in Dallas, Texas; New York, New York; San Francisco, California; and Santa Clara, California.

In June 2004, we acquired substantially all of the assets and liabilities of Surebridge, a privately held provider of managed application services for mid-market companies. This acquisition broadens our Managed Application Services, particularly in the areas of financial management, supply chain management, human resources management and customer relationship management.

We believe we have demonstrated a disciplined acquisition strategy and effective integration expertise.

The audit report from KPMG LLP, our independent auditors, relating to our fiscal year 2003 financial statements contains KPMG s opinion that our recurring losses from operations since inception and accumulated deficit, as well as other factors, raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern.

Over the past 18 months, we have had significant reductions-in-force due to redundancies and restructurings resulting from the consolidation of acquired companies. We have also had a number of departures of several members of senior management due primarily to the change of control of NaviSite on September 11, 2002. Specifically, the following members of senior management have departed since

52

Table of Contents

such date: Patricia Gilligan, formerly President and Chief Executive Officer; Kevin H. Lo, formerly Chief Financial Officer; Robert C.B. Poon, formerly Vice President of Service Delivery; Joe Suyemoto, formerly General Counsel; and Richard DeWaele, formerly Vice President and General Counsel.

Our Industry

The dramatic growth in Internet usage and the enhanced functionality, accessibility and security of Internet-enabled applications have made conducting business on the Internet increasingly attractive. Many businesses are using Internet-enabled information technology infrastructure and applications to enhance their core business operations, increase efficiencies and remain competitive. Internet-enabled information technology infrastructure and applications extend beyond Web sites to software such as financial, email, enterprise resource planning, supply chain management and customer relationship management applications. Organizations have become increasingly dependent on these applications and they have evolved into important components of their businesses.

As enterprises seek to remain competitive and improve profitability, we believe they will continue to implement increasingly sophisticated Internet-enabled applications. Some of the potential benefits of these applications include the ability to:

increase operating efficiencies and reduce costs;

build and enhance customer relationships by providing Internet-enabled customer service and technical support;

manage vendor and supplier relationships through Internet-enabled technologies such as online training and online sales and marketing; and

communicate and conduct business more rapidly and cost-effectively with customers, suppliers and employees worldwide.

These benefits have driven increased use of Internet-enabled information technology infrastructure and applications which in turn has created a strong demand for specialized information technology support and applications expertise. An increasing number of businesses are choosing to outsource the hosting and management of these applications. Gartner estimates that the mid-sized business market, defined as companies with 100 to 999 employees, for outsourced information technology management will grow from approximately \$12.6 billion to approximately \$15.7 billion by 2006.

The trend towards outsourced hosting and management of information technology infrastructure and applications by middle-market organizations is driven by a number of factors, including:

developments by major hardware and software vendors that facilitate outsourcing;

the need to improve the reliability, availability and overall performance of Internet-enabled applications as they increase in importance and complexity;

the need to focus on core business operations;

challenges and costs of hiring, training and retaining application engineers and information technology employees with the requisite range of information technology expertise; and

increasing complexity of managing the operations of Internet-enabled applications.

Independent market research firms indicate that the markets for our services are large and expected to grow rapidly over the next few years:

According to Gartner, the North American Web-hosting market will grow from \$5.8 billion in 2002 to \$20.0 billion by 2007. Gartner further estimates that managed services accounted for 72% of the market in 2002, and will grow to account for 85% of the market by 2007.

Gartner also estimates that the North American content distribution network and software delivery services market will grow from \$173 million in 2002 to \$814 million by 2007.

53

Table of Contents

According to The Radicati Group, the hosted and managed business email market will grow from approximately \$2.3 billion in 2003 to approximately \$3.1 billion in 2007. The Radicati Group further estimates that approximately 64% of the 581 million actively used email accounts worldwide are hosted accounts.

Notwithstanding increasing demand for these services, we believe the number of providers has decreased over the past three years, primarily as a result of industry consolidation and bankruptcies. We believe this consolidation trend will continue and will benefit a small number of service providers that have the resources and infrastructure to cost effectively provide the scalability, performance, reliability and business continuity that customers expect.

Our Strategy

Our goal is to become the leading provider of outsourced managed hosting and managed application services for middle-market organizations. Key elements of our strategy are to:

Deepen Existing Customer Relationships and Expand Our Customer Base. Most of our customers currently utilize only one of our service offerings. We plan to increase revenues with minimal additional costs by cross-selling our services to existing customers. We also plan to increase our customer base through direct sales and by expanding our channel relationships with key systems integrators and independent software vendors. For systems integrators, our flexibility and cost-effectiveness bolster their application development and management service. For independent software vendors, we provide the ability to offer their software as a managed service.

Improve Operating Margins Through Efficiencies. We have made significant improvements to our overall cost structure during the last twelve months. We intend to continue to improve operating margins as we improve the efficiency of our operations. As we grow, we will take advantage of our infrastructure capacity, our CAM platform and our automated processes. Due to the fixed cost nature of our infrastructure, increased customer revenue results in incremental improvements in our operating margins.

Grow Through Disciplined Acquisitions. We intend to derive much of our future growth through acquisitions of technologies, products and companies that improve our services and strengthen our position in our target markets. By utilizing our expertise in acquiring and effectively integrating complementary companies, we can eliminate duplicative operations, reduce costs and improve our operating margins. We will acquire companies that provide valuable technical capabilities and entry into target markets, and allow us to take advantage of our existing technical and physical infrastructure.

Emphasize and Invest in New High-Growth Service Areas. We plan to target emerging high growth service areas and increase the number of services we provide to our customers. These services include electronic software distribution and message archiving, as well as offering third-party enterprise software applications. As organizations become increasingly dependent on complex applications to run their businesses, we intend to provide technological innovation that will allow us to become an increasingly valuable provider to our customers.

Our Services

We offer our customers a broad range of managed application, infrastructure and messaging services that can be deployed quickly and cost effectively. Our management expertise allows us to meet an expanding set of needs as our customers—applications become more complex. Our experience and capabilities save our customers the time and cost of developing expertise in-house and we increasingly serve as the sole manager of our customers—outsourced applications.

All of our service offerings can be customized to meet our customers particular needs. Our proprietary CAM platform enables us to offer valuable flexibility without the significant costs associated with traditional customization.

54

Table of Contents

Our services include:

Managed Application Services (A-Services)

Application Hosting Services We provide fully managed application hosting services. We manage data centers, Internet connectivity, servers and networking, security (including firewalls, virtual private networks and intrusion detection), storage, load balancers, database clusters, operating systems, and Web and application servers.

Application Management Services We provide application management services for leading databases and complex software such as financial, enterprise resource planning, supply chain management and customer relationship management applications from software providers including PeopleSoft, Microsoft, Oracle and Siebel. Application management services are available in one of our data centers or via remote management on a customer spremises.

Application Development Services We customize our customers Web sites to enable them to share Web-based information. Our development systems and software tools allow our customers to update and access the back-end systems that control and populate the data that updates their Web sites.

Managed Infrastructure Services (I-Services)

Content and Electronic Software Distribution Services Our content and electronic software distribution services allow customers to accelerate the distribution of Internet-based data to users while reducing costs typically associated with this function. Currently, our two primary areas of focus within this business are our caching and acceleration services and our electronic software distribution services.

Our caching and acceleration services are specifically designed to bring Web content and information closer to the end user, which results in a decrease in overall bandwidth usage for the customer as well as an increase in overall performance regardless of the user s Internet connection.

Our electronic software distribution services allow software manufacturers to securely and reliably distribute patches, updates, and even large new versions of their software products to users. This service decreases their software distribution costs and increases their ability to distribute updates quickly and accurately by permitting them to largely bypass traditional distribution processes such as shipping a CD.

Colocation Services Our data centers provide our colocation customers with a secure place to gain rapid access to the Internet, without having to build their own physical infrastructure. Our data centers include multiple levels of security with camera surveillance, redundant uninterruptible power supply, heating, ventilation and air conditioning, monitored customer access 24 hours a day, seven days a week, and advanced fire suppression.

Bandwidth Services Our data centers provide Internet connectivity via a wide range of network providers and offer competitive bandwidth pricing.

Security Services We offer industry standard security services, including managed firewalls, intrusion detection, denial of service attack prevention and exposure analysis. For our security services, we utilize software and hardware from vendors including Netscreen, Checkpoint and Cisco.

Disaster Recovery Services Features of our disaster recovery program include back-up equipment, redundant data centers for physical separation, tape back-up and off-site archiving, storage on-demand, load balancing, fully replicated data content, remote access, and professional consulting services.

Managed Messaging Services (M-Services)

Our M-Services include the monitoring and management of messaging applications, such as Microsoft Exchange and Lotus Domino, allowing customers to outsource their critical messaging applications. Customers can host their applications in one of our data centers or keep their servers in their own facility, which we monitor and manage remotely. In addition, our customers can choose to utilize

Table of Contents

dedicated servers or shared servers. We provide expert services to assist our customers with the migration from legacy or proprietary messaging systems to Microsoft Exchange or Lotus Domino. We also have expertise to customize messaging and collaborative applications for our customers. We offer user provisioning, spam filtering, virus protection and enhanced monitoring and reporting.

We are developing managed messaging services focused on allowing our customers to outsource other workplace communication applications, including online collaboration, business-class instant messaging, shared desktop and other solutions.

Collaborative Application Management (CAM) Platform

Our proprietary CAM platform is a critical element of each of our service offerings. Our CAM platform allows us to work with our customers information technology teams, systems integrators and other third parties to provide our services to customers. Our CAM platform and its user interface help ensure full transparency to the customer and seamless operation of outsourced applications and infrastructure, including: (1) hardware, operating system, database and application monitoring; (2) event management; (3) problem resolution management; and (4) integrated change and configuration management tools. Our CAM platform includes:

Event Detection System Our proprietary technology allows our operations personnel to efficiently process alerts across heterogeneous computing environments. This system collects and aggregates data from all of the relevant systems management software packages utilized by an information technology organization.

Synthetic Transaction Monitoring Our proprietary synthetic transaction methods emulate the end-user experience and monitor for application latency or malfunctions that affect user productivity.

Automated Remediation Our CAM platform allows us to proactively monitor, identify and fix common problems associated with the applications we manage on behalf of our customers. These automated fixes help ensure availability and reliability by remediating known issues in real time, and keeping applications up and running while underlying problems or potential problems are diagnosed.

Component Information Manager This central repository provides a unified view of disparate network, database, application and hardware information.

Escalation Manager This workflow automation technology allows us to streamline routine tasks and escalate critical issues in a fraction of the time that manual procedures require. Escalation manager initiates specific orders and tasks based on pre-defined conditions, ensuring clear, consistent communications with our customers.

Our Infrastructure

Our infrastructure has been designed specifically to meet the demanding technical requirements of providing our services to our customers. We securely provide our services across Windows, Unix and Linux platforms. We believe our infrastructure, together with our trained and experienced staff, enable us to offer market-leading levels of service backed by high service level guarantees.

Network Operations Centers We monitor the operations of our infrastructure and customer applications from our own state-of-the-art network operations centers. Network and system management and monitoring tools continuously monitor our network and server performance. Our network operations center performs first-level problem identification, validation and resolution. Our primary network operations center in Andover, Massachusetts is staffed 24 hours a day, seven days a week with network, security, Windows, Unix and Linux personnel. We have technical support personnel located in our facilities in San Jose, California; Syracuse, New York; and Houston, Texas, who provide initial and escalated support, 24 hours a day, seven days a week for our customers. Our engineers and support personnel are promptly alerted to problems, and we have established procedures for rapidly resolving any technical issues that arise.

56

Table of Contents

Data Centers We currently have 16 data centers located in the United States and one data center located in the United Kingdom. Our data centers incorporate technically sophisticated components which are designed to be fault-tolerant. The components used in our data centers include redundant core routers, redundant core switching hubs and secure virtual local area networks. We utilize the equipment and tools necessary for our data center operations, including our infrastructure hardware, networking and software products, from industry leaders such as BMC, Cisco, Dell, EMC, Hewlett-Packard, Microsoft, Oracle and Sun Microsystems.

Internet Connectivity We have redundant high-capacity Internet connections to Level 3, Internap, WilTel and XO Communications. We have deployed direct private transit and peering Internet connections to utilize the provider speering capabilities and to enhance routes via their networks to improve global performance. Our private transit system enables us to provide fast, reliable access for our customers information technology infrastructure and applications.

Sales and Marketing

Direct Sales Our direct sales professionals are organized geographically into groups located in Massachusetts, New York, California, Virginia and the United Kingdom. Our sales teams meet with customers to understand and identify their individual business requirements, then translate those requirements into tailored services. Our sales teams are also supported by customer relationship managers who are assigned to specific accounts in order to identify and take advantage of cross-selling opportunities. To date, most of our sales have been realized through our direct sales force.

Channel Relationships We also sell our services through third parties, including IBM, Progress Software application providers, SingTel and Accenture, pursuant to reseller or referral contracts with such third parties. These contracts are generally one to three years in length and provide the reseller a discount of approximately 25% from our list price or require us to pay a referral fee, typically ranging from approximately 4% to 10% of the amounts we receive from the customer. Typically, these third parties resell our services to their customers under their private label brand or under the NaviSite brand. In addition, we jointly market and sell our services with the products of Progress Software. For systems integrators, our flexibility and cost-effectiveness bolsters their application development and management services. For independent software vendors, we provide the opportunity to offer their software as a managed service.

Marketing Our marketing organization is responsible for defining our overall market strategy. We focus on identifying key market opportunities and customer segments which will best match our service portfolio and creating marketing programs which target those segments. We are actively building general awareness of our company and our strategy through public relations, marketing communications and product marketing. The marketing organization supports direct sales.

Customers

Our customers include mid-sized companies, divisions of large multi-national companies and government agencies. Our customers operate in a wide variety of industries, such as technology, manufacturing, retail, business services and government agencies.

We increased our customer base to approximately 700 customers as of July 31, 2003 from 145 customers as of July 31, 2002, principally through acquisitions, an increase in our product offering portfolio and increased market demand. We currently have approximately 1,100 customers, including approximately 191 customers through our sales channel relationships.

We derived approximately 2%, 31% and 35% of our revenue from CMGI and CMGI affiliates for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively.

We derived approximately 21%, 0% and 0% of our revenue from the New York State Department of Labor for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively. The contract with the New York State Department of Labor is scheduled to expire in June 2005, but the New York State

57

Table of Contents

Department of Labor has the right to terminate the contract at any time by providing us with 60 days notice. On November 25, 2003, we announced that the New York State Department of Labor added \$52 million to its existing contract with us to provide application hosting and application development services in support of the America s Job Bank Web site and related programs. This amendment to the existing five-year, \$83 million hosting and services contract also decreased the hourly rates for various services that we provide under the contract by an average of approximately 21%. America s Job Bank is a 20-year-old labor exchange network developed and funded by the U.S. Department of Labor and state employment service offices to link employers and job seekers. The New York State Department of Labor has the ability to purchase additional services to meet the projected contract needs until the expiration of the contract in 2005.

Other than CMGI, CMGI affiliates and the New York State Department of Labor, no other customer represented 10% or more of our revenue for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001. Substantially all of our revenues are derived from, and substantially all of our plant, property and equipment are located in, the United States.

Competition

We compete in the managed hosting and application services market, the managed infrastructure services market and the managed messaging services market. These markets are fragmented, highly competitive and likely to be characterized by industry consolidation.

We believe that participants in these markets must grow rapidly and achieve a significant presence to compete effectively. We believe that the primary competitive factors determining success in our markets include:

quality of service delivered; ability to consistently measure, track and report operational metrics; application hosting, infrastructure and messaging management expertise; fast, redundant and reliable Internet connectivity; a robust infrastructure providing availability, speed, scalability and security; comprehensive and diverse service offerings and timely addition of value-add services; brand recognition; strategic relationships; competitive pricing; and adequate capital to permit continued investment in infrastructure, customer service and support, and sales and marketing. We believe that we compete effectively based on our breadth of service offerings, the strength of our CAM platform, our existing infrastructure capacity and our pricing. Our current and prospective competitors include: hosting and related services providers, including Digex Incorporated (a subsidiary of Worldcom, Inc.), Data Return, LLC, Globix Corp., Computer Sciences Corporation and local and regional hosting providers; systems integrators and information technology outsourcing firms, such as SevenSpace Inc., Totality Corp. and BearingPoint, Inc.;

Table of Contents 76

58

application services providers, such as Corio, Inc., USinternetworking, Inc. (USi) and Blue Star Systems, Inc.;

Table of Contents

content and electronic software distribution providers, such as Akamai, Inc., Speedera Networks, Inc., Digital River, Inc., Intraware, Inc. and element 5 AG;

colocation providers, including Cable & Wireless PLC (which acquired the Exodus and Digital Island businesses), Verio, Inc. (a subsidiary of NTT Communications Corporation), Rackspace, Ltd., Inflow, Inc., Interland, Inc., XO Communications, Inc. and Switch & Data Facilities Company, Inc.; and

messaging providers, including Critical Path, Inc., Connectria Corp., Internoded, Inc., USA.net, Inc. and Apptix, ASA.

Employees

As of June 17, 2004, we had 589 employees. Of these employees, 389 were principally engaged in operations, 109 were principally engaged in sales and marketing and 91 were principally engaged in general and administration. None of our employees is party to a collective bargaining agreement and we believe our relationship with our employees is good. We also retain consultants and independent contractors on a regular basis to assist in the completion of projects.

59

Table of Contents

Facilities

Our executive offices are located at 400 Minuteman Road, Andover, Massachusetts. We lease offices and data centers in various cities across the United States and have an office and data center in the United Kingdom. The table below sets forth a list of our leased offices and data centers:

Location	Туре	Square Footage Leased (Approximate)	Lease Expiration
Andover, MA	Office	16,500	March 2006
Andover, MA	Data Center and Office	90,000	January 2012
San Jose, CA	Data Center and Office	66,350	November 2006
La Jolla, CA ⁽¹⁾	Office	16,810	December 2006
Los Angeles, CA	Data Center	34,711	February 2009
Syracuse, NY	Data Center	21,246	November 2008
Syracuse, NY	Office	44,002	December 2007
Syracuse, NY	Office	5,016	May 2009
New York, NY	Office	1,500	October 2004
Chicago, IL ⁽¹⁾	Office	4,453	February 2008
Chicago, IL	Data Center	6,800	January 2009
Oak Brook, IL	Data Center	16,780	September 2009
Vienna, VA ⁽¹⁾	Office	22,270	July 2005
Vienna, VA	Data Center and Office	23,715	February 2010
Houston, TX	Data Center and Office	14,772	October 2005
Las Vegas, NV	Data Center	28,560	February 2010
Milwaukee, WI	Data Center	5,200	March 2010
Santa Clara, CA	Data Center	25,000	March 2006
New York, NY	Data Center	33,286	May 2008
San Francisco, CA	Data Center	23,342	November 2009
Dallas, TX	Data Center	27,370	January 2010
Atlanta, GA	Office	10,577	September 2006
Atlanta, GA	Office	21,670	May 2005
Boston, MA	Data Center and Office	4,651	December 2005
Bedford, NH	Data Center and Office	46,673	September 2004
Lexington, MA	Office	21,056	April 2006
London, England	Data Center	4,022	March 2010
Amsterdam, The Netherlands ⁽¹⁾	Office	3,017	January 2005

⁽¹⁾ We have abandoned our administrative space at this office.

We believe that these offices and data centers are adequate to meet our foreseeable requirements and that suitable additional or substitute space will be available on commercially reasonable terms, if needed.

60

Table of Contents

MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth information regarding individuals who currently serve as our directors or executive officers.

Name	Age	Position
Andrew Ruhan	41	Chairman of the Board of Directors
Arthur P. Becker	53	Chief Executive Officer, President and Director
John J. Gavin, Jr.	48	Chief Financial Officer
Gabriel Ruhan	38	Chief Operating Officer and Director
Kenneth Drake	37	General Counsel and Secretary
James H. Dennedy	38	Director
Larry W. Schwartz	40	Director
Thomas R. Evans	49	Director

Andrew Ruhan has served as our Chairman of the Board of Directors since September 2002. Mr. Ruhan is a private investor in the United Kingdom. In addition, since 2000, Mr. Ruhan has served as Chief Executive Officer of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc., a managed service provider based in San Francisco, California. From 1998 to 2002, Mr. Ruhan was the co-founder and Chief Executive Officer of GlobalSwitch Group, a data center company in the United Kingdom. Prior to 1998, Mr. Ruhan was a private investor. Mr. Ruhan holds a 10% equity interest in Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited, a managing member of Atlantic Investors. Mr. Andrew Ruhan is the brother of Mr. Gabriel Ruhan.

Arthur P. Becker has served as a member of our Board of Directors since September 2002 and has been our Chief Executive Officer and President since February 2003. Since 2000, Mr. Becker has served as Vice Chairman and a director of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc. Mr. Becker is also a co-founder of Atlantic Investors, LLC, a holder of approximately 61% of the outstanding shares of our common stock prior to this offering. For the past five years, Mr. Becker has been a private investor and since 1999 he has been a managing member of Madison Technology LLC, which is a managing member of Atlantic Investors, LLC.

John J. Gavin, Jr. has served as our Chief Financial Officer since May 2004. From January 2002 to April 2004, Mr. Gavin was a private investor. From February 2000 through December 2001, Mr. Gavin served as the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Cambridge Technology Partners, which was acquired by Novell, Inc. Prior to his work at Cambridge Technology Partners, Mr. Gavin spent twelve years at Data General Corporation rising through the financial organization to Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Gavin also spent ten years at Price Waterhouse LLP in various accounting and audit positions including serving as Senior Manager in charge of multi-national audits. Since October 2001, Mr. Gavin has served on the Board of Directors of Ascential Software Corporation, an enterprise software company providing data integration and management solutions. Mr. Gavin is a certified public accountant.

Gabriel Ruhan has served as a member of our Board of Directors since October 2002 and has been our Chief Operating Officer since April 2003. From December 2002 until April 2003, Mr. Ruhan served as our Executive Vice President for Business Development. Mr. Ruhan is a director of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc. From 1998 to 2002, Mr. Ruhan was Corporate Development Director of GlobalSwitch Group, a data center company in the United Kingdom. Prior to 1998, Mr. Ruhan was a private investor. Mr. Gabriel Ruhan is the brother of Mr. Andrew Ruhan.

Kenneth Drake has served as our General Counsel since September 2003 and as our Secretary since October 2003. From July 2001 to September 2003, Mr. Drake served as a senior corporate associate with the law firm of Heller Ehrman White and McAuliffe LLP. From March 2000 to November 2000, Mr. Drake served as General Counsel and Secretary of Phlair, Inc., an application software company. Mr. Drake served as a legal consultant from February 1999 to February 2000 and from January 2001 to

6

Table of Contents

June 2001. From September 1992 to January 1999, Mr. Drake served as a corporate associate with the law firm Sonnenschein Nath & Rosenthal.

James H. Dennedy has served as a member of our Board of Directors since January 2003. Mr. Dennedy is the President of Strategic Software Holdings, LLC, an investment firm making equity investments and buyouts on behalf of itself and its investors in the enterprise software industry. From April 2001 to March 2002, Mr. Dennedy served as President and Chief Operating Officer of divine Managed Services. From January 2000 to March 2001, Mr. Dennedy served as Global Vice President at marchFirst, Inc. Mr. Dennedy also serves on the Board of Directors of Abridean, Inc., an enterprise software company providing software provisioning and identity management solutions.

Larry W. Schwartz has served as a member of our Board of Directors since April 2003. Since January 2004, Mr. Schwartz has been the principal of The Wenham Group, a provider of strategic advisory services founded by Mr. Schwartz. From May 2000 to December 2003, Mr. Schwartz served as the Senior Vice President and Chief Restructuring Officer for Genuity Inc. Mr. Schwartz also served as a member of Genuity s senior management committee. Prior to joining Genuity, Mr. Schwartz was a partner with the law firm of Choate Hall & Stewart from September 1995 to April 2000, where he specialized in mergers, acquisitions, buyouts and venture capital transactions involving communications and media companies.

Thomas R. Evans has served as a member of our Board of Directors since October 2003. Since September 2002, Mr. Evans has been a private investor and consultant. From August 1999 to August 2002, Mr. Evans served as Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer for Official Payments Corp., an online payment service for government taxes and fees. From March 1998 to June 1999, Mr. Evans was the President and Chief Executive Officer of the website development and hosting community, GeoCities, Inc., which was acquired by Yahoo! Inc.

62

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

General

Our authorized capital stock consists of 395,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value. The following summary of the terms of our common stock and preferred stock is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, the provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, which are included as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Common Stock

As of June 17, 2004, there were 27,918,049 shares of our common stock outstanding. Upon completion of this offering, there will be 35,218,049 shares of our common stock outstanding. Shares of our common stock have the following rights, preferences and privileges:

Voting Rights. Each outstanding share of our common stock is entitled to one vote on all matters submitted to a vote of our stockholders, including the election of directors. There are no cumulative voting rights, and therefore the holders of a plurality of the shares of our common stock voting for the election of directors may elect all of the members of our Board of Directors standing for election.

Dividends. Holders of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends at the same rate if and when dividends are declared by our Board of Directors out of assets legally available for the payment of dividends, subject to preferential rights of any outstanding shares of preferred stock.

Liquidation. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our affairs, whether voluntary or involuntary, after payment of our debts and other liabilities and making provision for the holders of any outstanding shares of our preferred stock, our remaining assets will be distributed ratably among the holders of shares of our common stock.

Rights and Preferences. Our common stock has no preemptive, redemption, conversion or subscription rights. The rights, powers, preferences and privileges of holders of our common stock are subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of shares of any series of our preferred stock that we may designate and issue in the future.

Fully Paid and Nonassessable. All outstanding shares of our common stock are, and the shares of our common stock to be issued pursuant to this offering will be, fully paid and nonassessable.

Preferred Stock

Pursuant to the terms of our certificate of incorporation, our Board of Directors is authorized, subject to any limitations prescribed by Delaware law, without further stockholder approval, to issue from time to time up to an aggregate of 5,000,000 shares of our preferred stock, in one or more classes or series, and to fix the voting powers, full or limited, or no voting powers, and the distinctive designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of these rights, of the shares of each such class or series. Our Board of Directors is authorized to issue shares of our preferred stock with voting, conversion and other rights and preferences that could adversely affect the voting power or other rights of the holders of our common stock.

We have no current plans to issue any shares of our preferred stock. However, the issuance of shares of our preferred stock or of rights to purchase shares of our preferred stock could have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire, or of discouraging a third party from attempting to acquire, a majority of our outstanding common stock.

63

Table of Contents

Delaware Business Combination Statute

Our certificate of incorporation contains a provision expressly electing not to be governed by Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. In general, Section 203 restricts some business combinations involving interested stockholders or their affiliates. An interested stockholder is defined as any person or entity that is the beneficial owner of at least 15% of a corporation s voting stock or is an affiliate or associate of the corporation or the owner of 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation at any time in the past three years. Because of this election, Section 203 will not apply to us.

Other Rights of Stockholders

Under our certificate of incorporation and our by-laws, only our Board of Directors, our chairman of the board, our chief executive officer, our president or the holders of at least 40% of our outstanding shares of common stock may call a special meeting of stockholders. In addition, under our by-laws, stockholders are required to provide advance notice for nominations for the election of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted on by stockholders at stockholders meetings.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

EquiServe Limited Partnership serves as transfer agent and registrar for our common stock.

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Upon completion of this offering, we will have outstanding 35,218,049 shares of our common stock. The 9,000,000 shares of common stock being sold by us and the selling stockholders in this offering and all of our currently outstanding shares of common stock, other than those shares held by our affiliates, as such term is defined under Rule 144 of the Securities Act, approximately 147,483 shares transferred by CBT to its stockholders during the past 12 months and 426,134 shares transferred by Atlantic Investors to a member during the past 12 months, will be freely tradable without restriction or registration under the Securities Act.

Shares held by our affiliates, which generally include our directors and executive officers and persons owning 10% or more of our common stock, are subject to restrictions on resale in accordance with Rule 144 under the Securities Act. As of June 17, 2004, we estimate that approximately 24,922,209 shares of our common stock were held by our affiliates. In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, an affiliate would be entitled to sell within any three-month period a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of one percent of our then outstanding shares of common stock or the average weekly trading volume of our common stock during the four calendar weeks preceding notice of the sale. Sales under Rule 144 are subject to certain manner of sale provisions, notice requirements and the availability of current public information about us.

Our officers and directors, Atlantic Investors, LLC and the selling stockholders in this offering (including their affiliates) have agreed that they will not sell or otherwise transfer any common stock owned by them without the prior written consent of Thomas Weisel Partners LLC for a period of 90 days from the date of this prospectus. Upon expiration of this 90-day period, approximately 20,283,792 shares previously covered by the lock-up agreements will be eligible for resale in the public market, subject to compliance with the volume limitations and other restrictions of Rule 144. In addition, Surebridge, Inc. has agreed with us that it will not sell or otherwise transfer any common stock owned by it until June 10, 2005.

64

Table of Contents

PRINCIPAL AND SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of June 17, 2004 (unless otherwise indicated) and upon completion of this offering by the following:

each person known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock;

each of our directors;

each of our named executive officers;

all of our current executive officers and directors as a group; and

each of the selling stockholders.

For purposes of the following tables, beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Except as otherwise noted in the footnotes to the respective tables, we believe that each person or entity named in the tables has sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of our common stock shown as beneficially owned by them (or shares such power with his or her spouse). Under such rules, shares of our common stock issuable under options that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days after June 17, 2004, or presently exercisable options, are deemed outstanding and are included in the number of shares beneficially owned by a person named in the table and are used to compute the percentage ownership of that person. These shares are not, however, deemed outstanding for computing the percentage ownership of any other person or entity. Other than as set forth below, none of the selling stockholders has, or within the past three years has had, any material relationship with us or any of our predecessors or affiliates. Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each person listed in the table is c/o NaviSite, Inc., 400 Minuteman Road, Andover, Massachusetts 01810.

The percentage ownership of our common stock of each person or entity named in the following table is based on 27,918,049 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding as of June 17, 2004 plus any shares issuable under presently exercisable options, defined as options to purchase shares of our common stock held by such person which are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days after June 17, 2004.

65

Table of Contents

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to this Offering		Number of Shares Being	Shares Beneficia After the Of	Percentage Ownership if Underwriters Over- Allotment	
Name	Number of Shares	Percentage Ownership	Sold in the Offering(1)	Number of Shares	Percentage Ownership	Option is Exercised in Full
5% Stockholders Atlantic Investors, LLC(2) 20 East 66th Street New York, NY 10021	17,121,652	61.3%		17,121,652	48.6%	47.7%
Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company 420 Mountain Ave.	4,416,592(3)	15.8%	1,548,248(3)	2,868,344(3)	8.1%	8.0%
Murray Hill, NJ 07974 Hewlett-Packard Company 3000 Hanover Street Palo Alto, CA 94304	4,416,592(3)	15.8%	1,548,248(3)	2,868,344(3)	8.1%	8.0%
Surebridge, Inc.(4) c/o Spectrum Equity Investors, L.P. One International Place 29th Floor Boston, MA 02210 Directors and Named	3,000,000	10.7%		3,000,000	8.5%	8.4%
Executive Officers						
Andrew Ruhan(5)		*			*	*
Arthur P. Becker	415,150(6)	1.5%		415,150	1.2%	1.1%
Gabriel Ruhan	202,083(7)	*		202,083	*	*
Larry Schwartz	28,888(7)	*		28,888	*	*
James Dennedy	31,666(7)	*		31,666	*	*
Thomas R. Evans Patricia Gilligan(8)	13,889(7)	*		13,889	*	*
Kevin H. Lo(9)		*			*	*
All current executive officers and directors as a group (8						
persons) Other Selling Stockholders AllianceBernstein Select Investor Series, Inc. Technology	728,342(10)	2.6%		728,342	2.0%	2.0%
Portfolio(11)	28,014	*	28,014		*	*
Silicon Valley Bancshares(12)	73,738	*	73,738		*	*
Denis Martin	373,046(13)	1.3%	50,000	323,046	*	*
Total			1,700,000			

^{*} Less than one percent.

⁽¹⁾ In the event the underwriters over-allotment option is exercised in full, Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company will sell an additional 650,000 shares.

⁽²⁾ Atlantic Investors, LLC is controlled by two managing members, Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited and Madison Technology LLC. Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited is jointly controlled by its Board members, Simon Cooper and Simon McNally. Mr. Becker is the

managing member of Madison Technology LLC. Messrs. Cooper and McNally for Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited and Mr. Becker for Madison Technology LLC share voting and investment power over the

66

Table of Contents

securities held by Atlantic Investors, LLC. Mr. A. Ruhan holds a 10% equity interest in Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited, a managing member of Atlantic Investors, LLC. Atlantic Investors, LLC has informed us that the 17,121,652 shares of our common stock it holds is currently its sole investment. Excludes 170,898 shares subject to an option granted to Denis Martin.

- (3) These shares are held of record by Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company, a wholly owned subsidiary of Hewlett-Packard Company, a widely held publicly traded company. Hewlett-Packard Company and Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company may each be deemed the beneficial owner of these shares.
- (4) Surebridge, Inc. is a corporation with a Board of Directors elected by stockholders. The Board of Directors has voting and investment power over the securities held by Surebridge. The current members of the Board of Directors of Surebridge are Peter Boni, Stephanie Khurana, Matt Hills, Mark Taber, Paul Shorthose, Steve Sharp, Bill Collatos, Chris Mitchell, Al Dobron and Mark Masiello.
- (5) Excludes 17,121,652 shares of our common stock owned by Atlantic Investors, LLC and 426,134 shares of our common stock owned by Global Unicorn Asset Holdings S.A.R.L., a wholly owned subsidiary of Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited, with respect to all of which Mr. A. Ruhan disclaims beneficial ownership. Mr. A. Ruhan holds a 10% equity interest in Unicorn Worldwide Holdings Limited, a managing member of Atlantic Investors, LLC.
- (6) Consists of 213,067 shares of our common stock owned by Madison Technology LLC and 202,083 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of presently exercisable options. Excludes 17,121,652 shares of our common stock owned by Atlantic Investors, LLC with respect to which Mr. Becker disclaims beneficial ownership. Mr. Becker is the managing member of Madison Technology LLC, a managing member of Atlantic Investors, LLC.
- (7) Consists of shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of presently exercisable options.
- (8) Served as our Chief Executive Officer until February 2003 and her relationship with us terminated in March 2003.
- (9) Served as our Chief Financial Officer and Vice President of Finance and Strategy until April 2003.
- (10) Consists of 213,067 shares of our common stock owned by Madison Technology LLC and 515,275 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of presently exercisable options.
- (11) AllianceBernstein Select Investor Series, Inc. Technology Portfolio (ASIS) is a registered mutual fund. Alliance Capital Management L.P. serves as investment advisor to ASIS. Janet A. Walsh serves as fund manager and has voting and investment power over the securities held by ASIS.
- (12) Silicon Valley Bancshares is an affiliate of two registered broker-dealers and is a widely held public reporting company with a Board of Directors elected by stockholders. Paulette Mehas, Treasurer of Silicon Valley Bancshares, has voting and investment power over the securities held by Silicon Valley Bancshares. In May 2003, we issued a warrant to purchase 165,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.50 per share to Silicon Valley Bank in connection with our accounts receivable financing agreement. Silicon Valley Bank subsequently transferred the warrant to its parent, Silicon Valley Bancshares. On May 19, 2004, Silicon Valley Bancshares exercised the warrant and paid the aggregate exercise price by canceling a number of shares subject to the warrant with a fair market value equal to aggregate exercise price, resulting in a net issuance of 73,738 shares.
- (13) Includes 197,148 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of presently exercisable options, including an option to purchase 170,898 shares granted by Atlantic Investors, LLC.

Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company (HPFS)

In December 1999, we entered into a master lease and financing agreement with HPFS under which HPFS leased equipment to us and provided us financing for license fees related to computer software programs and other services.

67

Table of Contents

In October 2001, we purchased equipment from HPFS that was previously leased to us under the master lease and financing agreement by issuing to HPFS a convertible promissory note in the principal amount of approximately \$35.0 million. In November 2001, HPFS also made a loan to us in the amount of \$20.0 million. In exchange, we issued a convertible promissory note to HPFS in the principal amount of \$20.0 million, making the total convertible notes payable issued by us to HPFS equal to \$55.0 million. The convertible promissory notes were convertible into approximately 14.1 million shares of our common stock. We made interest payments due under these promissory notes by paying cash and issuing to HPFS additional shares of our common stock.

On September 11, 2002, HPFS sold and transferred to CBT all of its shares of our common stock, and the convertible promissory notes with an aggregate principal amount outstanding of \$55.0 million, in exchange for shares of CBT common stock.

In December 2002, CBT distributed some of the shares of our common stock owned by it to its stockholders, including 2,347,803 shares to HPFS. In June 2003, HPFS transferred 47,168 shares of our common stock together with 260,786 shares of CBT common stock to Atlantic Investors in exchange for a promissory note in the principal amount of \$880,000, issued and payable by Atlantic Investors to HPFS. In August 2003, HPFS and CBT entered into a transaction agreement under which HPFS exchanged all of the remaining shares of CBT common stock it owned for 2,115,957 shares of our common stock owned by CBT and HPFS assumed a portion of a promissory note payable to Atlantic Investors made by CBT in the amount of approximately \$4.5 million. Upon completion of this transaction, the promissory note issued by Atlantic Investors to HPFS was offset against the promissory note assumed by HPFS to Atlantic Investors. A single new promissory note was issued by HPFS to Atlantic Investors in the principal amount of approximately \$3.6 million.

Through recent acquisitions, we have assumed certain equipment leases that the acquired companies had with HPFS. The aggregate balance currently outstanding under those leases is approximately \$4.2 million.

Silicon Valley Bancshares

Silicon Valley Bancshares is an affiliate of two registered broker-dealers and may be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act in connection with the sale of its shares under this prospectus. Any broker-dealer participating in the sale of shares under this prospectus is deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act.

On May 27, 2003, we entered into an accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank. As part of the agreement, on May 27, 2003, we issued a warrant to Silicon Valley Bank to purchase up to 165,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.50. Silicon Valley Bank subsequently transferred the warrant to its parent, Silicon Valley Bancshares. On May 19, 2004, Silicon Valley Bancshares exercised the warrant and paid the aggregate exercise price by canceling a number of shares subject to the warrant with a fair market value equal to the aggregate exercise price, resulting in a net issuance of 73,738 shares. Silicon Valley Bancshares acquired the warrant in the ordinary course of business and, at the time of acquisition, had no agreements or understandings, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute the warrant or the shares covered thereby.

On January 30, 2004, we amended the accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank, among other things, to base future borrowings on monthly recurring revenue, increase the maximum borrowing level from \$10.0 million to \$12.8 million, and extend the term until January 29, 2006. In connection with the amendment, we issued a warrant to Silicon Valley Bank for the purchase of 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.75 per share. The warrant shall be exercisable at any time on or after September 1, 2004. Pursuant to the terms of a registration rights agreement entered into with Silicon Valley Bank, we also granted registration rights to Silicon Valley Bank with respect to the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the warrant. On April 29, 2004, we again amended the accounts receivable financing agreement with Silicon Valley Bank, among other things, to increase the maximum borrowing level from \$12.8 million to \$20.4 million, and extend

68

Table of Contents

the term until April 29, 2006. On April 30, 2004, we had an outstanding balance under the amended agreement of \$16.0 million. On June 11, 2004, we borrowed approximately \$3.9 million under the amended agreement to repay indebtedness owed to Silicon Valley Bank by Surebridge that we assumed as part of the Surebridge acquisition. Our outstanding balance under the amended agreement as of June 11, 2004, was \$15.2 million.

AllianceBernstein Select Investor Services, Inc. Technology Portfolio

ASIS is a registered mutual fund and is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. ASIS may be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act in connection with the sale of its shares under this prospectus. Any broker-dealer participating in the sale of shares under this prospectus is deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act.

On February 5, 2003, we acquired Avasta. ASIS was a stockholder of Avasta and received an aggregate of 28,014 shares of our common stock in connection with the acquisition, all of which shares are offered hereby.

Denis Martin

Denis Martin has served as our Chief Technology Officer since May 2004 and our Senior Vice President, Corporate Development since September 2002. From June 2003 to September 2003, Mr. Martin served as our Senior Vice President, Products and Services. Prior to joining us, Mr. Martin served as Senior Vice President, Products and Services with CBTM, and from 1996 to June 2002 served in the same role with AppliedTheory Corporation. CBTM acquired assets of AppliedTheory in June 2002. In December 2002, CBT distributed some of the shares of our common stock owned by it to its stockholders, including 81,105 shares to Mr. Martin. In August 2003, Mr. Martin and CBT entered into a stock exchange agreement under which Mr. Martin exchanged all of the shares of CBT stock he owned for 89,793 shares of our common stock owned by CBT. In connection with the August 2003 transaction, Mr. Martin assumed a portion of a promissory note payable to Atlantic Investors made by CBT in the amount of approximately \$191,000. Mr. Martin intends to pay this promissory note in full prior to completion of this offering. In addition, in August 2003, Mr. Martin was granted an option by Atlantic Investors to purchase 170,898 shares of our common stock owned by Atlantic Investors at an exercise price of \$2.27 per share.

69

Table of Contents

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

FOR NON-UNITED STATES HOLDERS

This is a general discussion of United States federal income and estate tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of our common stock by a beneficial holder that, for United States federal income tax purposes, is a nonresident alien individual (other than certain former citizens and residents of the United States subject to tax as expatriates), a foreign corporation, a foreign partnership or a foreign estate or trust (a Non-United States Holder). We have based this summary upon the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and administrative interpretations as of the date of this prospectus. These authorities may change, possibly retroactively.

We do not discuss all aspects of United States federal income and estate taxation that may be important to you in light of your particular circumstances, such as special tax rules that apply if you are a financial institution, insurance company, broker-dealer, tax-exempt organization or investor holding our common stock as part of a straddle or other integrated investment. This discussion does not address any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign jurisdiction. We urge you to consult your tax advisor about the United States federal tax consequences of acquiring, holding and disposing of our common stock in your particular circumstances, as well as any tax consequences that may arise under the laws of any state, local, foreign or other taxing jurisdiction.

Dividends

Dividends paid to a Non-United States Holder will generally be subject to withholding of United States federal income tax at the rate of 30% or such lower rate as may be provided by an applicable income tax treaty between the United States and the country of which the Non-United States Holder is a tax resident.

To obtain a reduced rate of withholding under a treaty on dividends we pay, if any, a Non-United States Holder generally will be required to provide an Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN certifying that Non-United States Holder s entitlement to treaty benefits. Special rules apply in determining whether persons holding common stock through a fiscally transparent entity such as a partnership are eligible for treaty benefits. The application of these rules depends on a holder s particular circumstances and therefore such persons are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding their eligibility for such benefits.

If the dividend paid to a Non-United States Holder is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States by such Holder, and, if required by a tax treaty, the dividends are attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by such Holder in the United States, the dividend will generally be exempt from withholding, subject to satisfaction of applicable certification procedures (Form W-8ECI or an acceptable substitute), and will instead be subject to the United States federal income tax imposed on net income on the same basis that applies to United States persons generally. For corporate Non-United States Holders, the effectively connected dividend may, under some circumstances, be subject to the branch profits tax at a 30% rate or a lower rate, if such Holder is eligible for the benefits of an income tax treaty that provides for a lower rate.

Gain on Disposition

A Non-United States Holder will generally not be subject to United States federal income tax, including by way of withholding, on gain recognized on a sale or other disposition of our common stock unless:

the gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by the Non-United States Holder or

in the case of a Non-United States Holder who is a nonresident alien individual and who holds our common stock as a capital asset, that holder is present in the United States for 183 or more days in the taxable year of the disposition and certain other requirements are met.

70

Table of Contents

Gain that is recognized by a Non-United States Holder in either of the foregoing situations will be subject to the United States federal income tax imposed on net income on the same basis that applies to United States persons generally, but will not be subject to withholding. For corporate Non-United States Holders, effectively connected gains that such Holder recognizes may also, in certain circumstances, be subject to an additional the branch profits tax at a 30% rate, or at a lower rate, if such Holder is eligible for the benefits of an income tax treaty that provides for a lower rate. Non-United States Holders should consult any applicable income tax treaties that may provide for different rules.

United States Federal Estate Taxes

Our common stock that is owned by an individual who is not a citizen or resident of the United States, as specifically defined for United States federal estate tax purposes, on the date of that person s death will be included in his or her gross estate for United States federal estate tax purposes, unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Generally, we must report annually to the United States Internal Revenue Service and to each Non-United States Holder the amount of dividends, if any, that we paid to such Holder and the amount of tax that we withheld on such dividends. This information may also be made available to the tax authorities of a country in which the Non-United States Holder resides.

Other United States information reporting requirements and backup withholding tax will generally not apply to dividends that we pay, if any, on our common stock to a Non-United States Holder if such Holder provides a Form W-8BEN (or satisfies certain documentary evidence requirements for establishing that it is a Non-United States Holder) or otherwise establishes an exemption. Payments by a United States office of a broker of the proceeds of a sale of our common stock are subject to both backup withholding and information reporting, unless the holder certifies its Non-United States Holder status under penalties of perjury or otherwise establishes an exemption.

Information reporting requirements, but not backup withholding, will also apply to payments of the proceeds from sales of our common stock by foreign offices of United States brokers, or foreign brokers with certain types of relationships to the United States, unless the broker has documentary evidence in its records that the holder is a Non-United States Holder and certain other conditions are met, or the holder otherwise establishes an exemption.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts that are withheld under the backup withholding rules will be refunded or credited against the Non-United States Holder s United States federal income tax liability, if the required information is furnished to the United States Internal Revenue Service.

71

Table of Contents

UNDERWRITING

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in an underwriting agreement, each of the underwriters named below has severally agreed to purchase from us and the selling stockholders the aggregate number of shares of common stock set forth opposite their respective names below:

Underwriters	Number of Shares
Thomas Weisel Partners LLC CIBC World Markets Corp. SG Cowen Securities Corporation	
Total	9,000,000

Of the 9,000,000 shares to be purchased by the underwriters, 7,300,000 shares will be purchased from us and 1,700,000 shares will be purchased from the selling stockholders.

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the several underwriters are subject to various conditions. The nature of the underwriters obligations commits them to purchase and pay for all of the shares of common stock listed above if any are purchased.

Thomas Weisel Partners LLC expects to deliver the shares of common stock to purchasers on or about

, 2004.

Over-Allotment Option

Together with a selling stockholder, we have granted a 30-day over-allotment option to the underwriters to purchase up to a total of 1,350,000 additional shares of our common stock, of which up to 700,000 shares are to be issued and sold by us and up to 650,000 shares are to be sold by a selling stockholder at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount payable by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. If the underwriters exercise this option in whole or in part, then each of the underwriters will be separately committed, subject to the conditions described in the underwriting agreement, to purchase the additional shares of our common stock in proportion to their respective commitments set forth in the table above.

Commissions and Discounts

The underwriters propose to offer the shares of common stock directly to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, and at this price less a concession not in excess of \$ per share of common stock to other dealers specified in a master agreement among underwriters who are members of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. The underwriters may allow, and the other dealers specified may reallow, concessions not in excess of \$ per share of common stock to these other dealers. After this offering, the offering price, concessions and other selling terms may be changed by the underwriters.

The following table summarizes the compensation to be paid to the underwriters by us and the proceeds, before expenses, payable to us and the selling stockholders:

		Total		
	Per Share	Without Over-Allotment	With Over-Allotment	
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$	
Underwriting discount				
Proceeds, before expenses, to us				

72

Table of Contents

Indemnification of Underwriters

We and the selling stockholders will indemnify the underwriters against some civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act and liabilities arising from breaches of our representations and warranties contained in the underwriting agreement. If we or the selling stockholders are unable to provide this indemnification, we and the selling stockholders will contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities. We have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

No Sales of Similar Securities

The underwriters will require all of our directors and officers, Atlantic Investors, LLC and the selling stockholders to agree not to offer, sell, agree to sell, directly or indirectly or otherwise dispose of any shares of common stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of common stock except for the shares of common stock offered in this offering without the prior written consent of Thomas Weisel Partners LLC for a period of 90 days after the date of this prospectus.

We have agreed that for a period of 90 days after the date of this prospectus, we will not, without the prior written consent of Thomas Weisel Partners LLC, offer, sell or otherwise dispose of any shares of common stock, except for the shares of common stock offered in this offering, the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants or outstanding options on the date of this prospectus, the shares of our common stock that are issued under the option plans or stock purchase plans existing as of the date of this prospectus and shares of our common stock that may be issued, sold or otherwise disposed of in connection with potential acquisitions of technologies, products or companies.

Nasdaq SmallCap Market Listing

Our common stock is quoted on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market under the symbol NAVI. We have applied for listing of our common stock on the American Stock Exchange under the symbol NVE to be effective upon completion of this offering.

Passive Market Making

In connection with this offering, the underwriters may engage in passive market making transactions in the common stock in accordance with Rule 103 of Regulation M under the Securities Exchange Act during a period before the commencement of offers or sales of common stock and extending through completion of the distribution. A passive market maker must display its bid at a price not in excess of the highest independent bid of that security. However, if all independent bids are lowered below the passive market maker s bid, that bid must then be lowered when specified purchase limits are exceeded.

Short Sales, Stabilizing Transactions and Penalty Bids

In order to facilitate this offering, persons participating in this offering may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of our common stock during and after this offering. Specifically, the underwriters may engage in the following activities in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Short sales. Short sales involve the sales by the underwriters of a greater number of shares than they are required to purchase in the offering. Covered short sales are short sales made in an amount not greater than the underwriters—over-allotment option to purchase additional shares from us in this offering.

The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their over-allotment option to purchase shares or purchasing shares in the open market. In determining the source of shares to close out the covered short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may

73

Table of Contents

purchase shares through the over-allotment option. Naked short sales are any short sales in excess of such over-allotment option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common stock in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in this offering.

Stabilizing transactions. The underwriters may make bids for or purchases of the shares for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the shares, so long as stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum.

Penalty bids. If the underwriters purchase shares in the open market in a stabilizing transaction or syndicate covering transaction, they may reclaim a selling concession from the underwriters and selling group members who sold those shares as part of this offering. Stabilization and syndicate covering transactions may cause the price of the shares to be higher than it would be in the absence of these transactions. The imposition of a penalty bid might also have an effect on the price of the shares if it discourages presales of the shares.

The transactions above may occur on the American Stock Exchange or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market, as applicable, or otherwise. Neither we nor the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the shares. If these transactions are commenced, they may be discontinued without notice at any time.

Other Relationships

Some of the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged in, and may in the future engage in, investment banking and/or other commercial dealings in the ordinary course of business with us. They have received customary fees and commissions for these transactions.

VALIDITY OF COMMON STOCK

The validity of the issuance of the shares of our common stock offered by this prospectus has been passed upon for us by Browne Rosedale & Lanouette LLP, Boston, Massachusetts, and will be passed upon for the underwriters by Sullivan & Cromwell LLP.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and schedule of NaviSite, Inc. as of July 31, 2003, have been included in this prospectus and registration statement in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing. KPMG LLP s report dated October 21, 2003 contains KPMG s opinion that our recurring losses since inception and accumulated deficit, as well as other factors, raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern.

The consolidated financial statements of Surebridge, Inc. and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2003, and for the year then ended, have been included in this prospectus and registration statement in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent accountants, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The financial statements of Surebridge, Inc., as of December 31, 2002 and 2001 and for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2002, included in this prospectus, have been so included in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent accountants, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

74

Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed a registration statement on Form S-2 with the Securities and Exchange Commission with respect to the common stock offered by this prospectus. This prospectus does not include all of the information contained in the registration statement, as amended. You should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits for additional information. Whenever we make reference in this prospectus to any of our contracts, agreements or other documents, the references are not necessarily complete and you should refer to the exhibits attached to the registration statement for copies of the actual contract, agreement or other document.

We also file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You can obtain our SEC filings, including the registration statement, through the Internet at the SEC s web site at http://www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document we file with the SEC at its public reference facilities at 450 Fifth Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20549. You can also obtain copies of the documents at prescribed rates by writing to the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, NW, Washington, DC 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operations of the public reference facilities.

We make our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports available through our Web site, free of charge, as soon as reasonably practicable after we file or furnish such material with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Our Internet address is http://www.navisite.com. The contents of our Web site are not part of this prospectus, and our Internet address is included in this document as an inactive textual reference only.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference the information we file with them. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. Information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus from the date we file the specified document. We incorporate by reference the following documents filed with the SEC (File No. 000-27597) (other than, in each case, information that is deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules):

- 1. our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003;
- 2. our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended October 31, 2003, January 31, 2004 and April 30, 2004;
- 3. our Current Report on Form 8-K/A, filed July 31, 2003;
- 4. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed August 22, 2003;
- 5. our Current Report on Form 8-K/A, filed October 22, 2003;
- 6. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed January 23, 2004;
- 7. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed February 2, 2004;
- 8. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed February 12, 2004;
- 9. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed April 15, 2004;
- 10. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 3, 2004;
- 11. our Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 7, 2004; and
- 12. our Current Report on Form 8-K, dated June 10, 2004, filed June 14, 2004.

Table of Contents 95

75

Table of Contents

We will furnish without charge to you, on written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference, other than exhibits to such documents. To obtain a copy of these filings at no cost, you may write or telephone us at the following address:

Chief Financial Officer NaviSite, Inc. 400 Minuteman Road Andover, MA 01810 (978) 682-8300

76

Table of Contents

INDEX TO NAVISITE, INC. CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of July 31, 2003 and 2002	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended July 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders Equity (Deficit) for the years ended July 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended July 31, 2003, 2002, and 2001	F-6
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Financial	- ,
Statement Schedule	F-39
Financial Statement Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	F-40
Unaudited Interim Financial Statements:	
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of April 30, 2004 and July 31, 2003	F-41
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended April 30, 2004 and 2003	F-42
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine months ended	1 12
April 30, 2004 and 2003	F-43
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-44
Surebridge, Inc. Consolidated Financial Statements for the three months	
ended March 31, 2004 (unaudited) and for the year ended December 31,	
2003:	
Independent Auditors Report	F-67
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2004 (unaudited) and December 31, 2003	F-68
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended	1'-08
March 31, 2004 and 2003 (unaudited) and for the year ended	
December 31, 2003	F-69
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Deficit for the three months ended March 31, 2004 (unaudited) and for the year ended	1 0)
December 31, 2003	F-70
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2004 and 2003 (unaudited) and for the year ended	1 70
December 31, 2003	F-71
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-72
Surebridge, Inc. Consolidated Financial Statements for the years ended	
December 31, 2002 and 2001:	
Report of Independent Auditors	F-92
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2002 and 2001	F-93
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended	
December 31, 2002 and 2001	F-94
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Deficit for the years ended	
December 31, 2002 and 2001	F-95
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended	
December 31, 2002 and 2001	F-96
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-97

F-1

Table of Contents

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Stockholders NaviSite, Inc. and Subsidiaries:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of NaviSite, Inc. and Subsidiaries as of July 31, 2003 and 2002, and the related consolidated statements of operations, changes in stockholders—equity (deficit), and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended July 31, 2003. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company—s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of NaviSite, Inc. and Subsidiaries as of July 31, 2003 and 2002, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended July 31, 2003, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 3 to the financial statements, the Company has incurred recurring losses from operations since inception and has an accumulated deficit. These factors, among others as discussed in Note 3 to the financial statements, raise substantial doubt about the Company s ability to continue as a going concern. Management s plans in regard to these matters are also described in Note 3. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Boston, Massachusetts

October 21, 2003

F-2

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	July 31,			
		2003		2002
			housands, par value	
ASSETS				
Current Assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	3,862	\$	21,842
Accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of \$2,030 and \$617 at July 31, 2003 and 2002,				
respectively		14,741		3,553
Due from related parties				3,724
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		4,011		3,292
Assets held for sale				1,022
	_		-	
Total current assets		22,614		33,433
Property and equipment, net		22,165		12,412
Customer lists, net of \$3,724 of accumulated amortization		12,052		
Goodwill		3,206		
Other assets		6,280		3,839
Restricted cash		3,054		3,850
	-		-	
Total assets	\$	69,371	\$	53,534
LIADH ITIECAND CTOCKHOLDEDC FOLHTV	_		_	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY Current Liabilities:				
Accounts receivable financing line	\$	6,358	\$	
Current notes payable	Ф	1,211	Ф	
Capital lease obligations, current portion		3,268		2,123
Current note payable to related party		3,000		2,123
Due to CMGI		3,000		3,241
Accounts payable		4,371		1,803
Accrued expenses		17,580		7,932
Deferred revenue		2,993		1,619
Customer deposits		134		199
•	_		_	
Total current liabilities		38,915		16,917
Capital lease obligations, less current portion		1,907		378
Accrued lease abandonment costs, less current portion		3,476		370
Note to the AppliedTheory estate		6,000		
Other long-term liabilities		2,194		
Convertible notes payable to HPFS, net		_,		23,440
Convertible notes payable to CMGI, net				4,255
Total liabilities		52,492	_	44,990
Commitments and contingencies (note 10)		J4, 4 74		44 ,330
Stockholders equity (deficit):				
Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value. Authorized 5,000 shares;				
no shares issued or outstanding at July 31, 2003 and 2002				
Common Stock, \$0.01 par value. Authorized 395,000 shares;				
issued and outstanding 23,412 and 6,248 at July 31, 2003 and				
2002		235		62
2002		233		02

Edgar Filing: NAVISITE INC - Form S-2/A

Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	(16)	
Additional paid-in capital	432,399	345,820
Accumulated deficit	(415,739)	(337,338)
	<u> </u>	
Total stockholders equity	16,879	8,544
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 69,371	\$ 53,534

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-3

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

Years Ended July 31,

	Tears Elided July 31,			
	2003	2002	2001	
	(In th	nousands, except per sha	re data)	
Revenue:				
Revenue	\$ 75,281	\$ 40,968	\$ 66,358	
Revenue, related parties	1,310	18,453	36,368	
Total revenue	76,591	59,421	102,726	
Cost of revenue	70,781	67,000	127,155	
Impairment, restructuring and other		68,317	1,930	
Total cost of revenue	70,781	135,317	129,085	
			(2 < 2.70)	
Gross profit (deficit)	5,810	(75,896)	(26,359)	
Operating expenses:				
Product development	950	5,281	14,072	
Selling and marketing	5,960	9,703	32,251	
General and administrative	20,207	19,272	33,011	
Impairment, restructuring and other	8,882	(2,633)	8,011	
Total operating expenses	35,999	31,623	87,345	
Loss from operations	(30,189)	(107,519)	(113,704)	
Other income (expense):				
Interest income	851	1,060	2,753	
Interest expense	(43,403)	(14,718)	(8,042)	
Other income (expense), net	(733)	(516)	292	
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting				
principle and income tax expense	(73,474)	(121,693)	(118,701)	
ncome tax expense	(153)			
Loss before cumulative effect of change in accounting				
principle	(73,627)	(121,693)	(118,701)	
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle			(4,295)	
Net loss	\$(73,627)	\$(121,693)	\$(122,996)	
Basic and diluted net loss per common share:	Φ. (6.33)	ф. (22.2 2)	b (20.55)	
Before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.30)	\$ (30.18) (1.09)	
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.30)	\$ (31.27)	
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common				
shares outstanding	11,654	5,457	3,933	

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-4

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (DEFICIT)

	Common	n Stock	Deferred	Cumulative Translation	Additional Paid-in	Accumulated	Stockholders Equity
	Shares	Amount	Compensation	Adjustment	Capital	Deficit	(Deficit)
				,	ousands)		
Balance at July 31, 2000 Issuance of common stock in connection with employee stock purchase plan and exercise of	3,891	\$ 39	\$ (762)	\$	\$190,846	\$ (92,649)	\$ 97,474
stock options	48	0			982		982
Issuance of stock warrants in connection with convertible debt Issuance of common stock in connection with the interest on					12,918		12,918
convertible debt	186	2			3,607		3,609
Deferred stock compensation related to acquisition			(289)		289		
Amortization of deferred stock							
compensation Net loss			1,051			(122,996)	1,051 (122,996)
1101 1035		_		_		(122,550)	(122,550)
Balance at July 31, 2001 Issuance of common stock in connection with employee stock purchase plan and exercise of	4,125	\$ 41	\$	\$	\$208,642	\$(215,645)	\$ (6,962)
stock options	35	0			36		36
Conversion of CMGI convertible debt and other amounts due to CMGI	1,624	16			87,137		87,153
Issuance of common stock in connection with the interest on convertible debt	464	5			2,980		2,985
Beneficial conversion feature of	404	3					
debt issued to CMGI and HPFS Net settlement of debt to CMGI					42,561 4,464		42,561 4,464
Net loss		_		_		(121,693)	(121,693)
Balance at July 31, 2002 Issuance of common stock in connection with employee stock purchase plan and exercise of	6,248	\$ 62	\$	\$	\$345,820	\$(337,338)	\$ 8,544
stock options Common control merger with CBTM	568	6			3,360	(515)	2,851
Common control merger with CBT	300	J			16,664	(4,259)	12,405
Conversion of CBT convertible debt and other amounts due to CBT	16,363	165			65,816	() /	65,981
Issuance of common stock in connection with the acquisition							
of Avasta Issuance of stock warrants to	231	2			367		369
Silicon Valley Bank					370		370

Edgar Filing: NAVISITE INC - Form S-2/A

Net loss					(73,627)	(73,627)
Change in foreign currency						
translation adjustment			(16)			(16)
Comprehensive loss						(73,643)
-			 			
Balance at July 31, 2003	23,412	\$235	\$ \$(16)	\$432,399	\$(415,739)	\$ 16,879
			_			

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-5

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Years	End	ed 1	ínk	z 31.

		Tears Effect July 31,		
	2003	2002	2001	
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net loss	\$(73,627)	\$(121,693)	\$(122,996)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used for operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization	14,148	20,649	15,154	
Amortization of beneficial conversion feature to				
interest expense	37,398	5,163		
Interest on debt paid in stock	2,098	3,695		
Impairment of long-lived assets	1,190	68,317		
Impairment of goodwill and intangibles	1,831	186		
Write-down of assets held for sale		524		
(Gain) loss on disposal of assets	250	1,363	(133)	
Gain on sale of Streaming Media assets		(524)		
Costs associated with abandoned leases	6,127			
Amortization of warrants	66			
Provision for bad debts	1,583	3,490	11,948	
Amortization of deferred compensation			1,051	
Interest on convertible notes payable to CMGI			3,609	
Accretion of debt discount		1,172	2,691	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of				
impact of acquisitions:				
Accounts receivable	(1,371)	3,600	(6,373)	
Due from CMGI and affiliates	(22)	(266)	1,623	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets, net	1,820	178	1,016	
Due to CMGI	(3,241)	7,218	9,511	
Long-term assets	675	(379)	(58)	
Accounts payable	(2,614)	(8,537)	(3,116)	
Customer deposits	(65)	(19)	218	
Long-term liabilities	163	· ·		
Accrued expenses and deferred revenue	(958)	(11,172)	(2,945)	
Net cash used for operating activities	(14,549)	(27,035)	(88,800)	
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Net cash acquired in acquisitions	3,981			
Purchase of property and equipment	(1,067)	(4,182)	(25,515)	
Purchase of debt securities	(1,963)			
Cash used to acquire Interliant assets	(5,830)			
Loan to related party	(1,596)			
Proceeds from repayment of loan to related party	200			
Proceeds from the sale of Streaming Media assets		1,600		
Proceeds from the sale of equipment	475	1,440	13,884	
Restricted cash	3,878	1,201	(5,051)	
Other assets		577	(747)	
				
Net cash provided by (used for) investing				
activities	(1,922)	636	(17,429)	
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Issuance of convertible notes payable to CMGI			80,000	

Edgar Filing: NAVISITE INC - Form S-2/A

Issuance of convertible notes payable to CMGI and HPFS		30,000	
Proceeds from exercise of stock options and employee			
stock purchase plan		35	982
Repayment of note payable		(1,874)	
Debt repayment to the AppliedTheory estate	(6,100)	(2,0)	
Borrowing under note to affiliate	5,850		
Net borrowings under accounts receivable line	6,359		
Payments under note to affiliates	(2,600)		
Payment of capital lease obligations	(5,018)	(1,218)	(29,646)
Payments of software vendor obligations	(0,000)	(916)	(840)
- 1,		(,,,,	(0.10)
Net cash provided by (used for) financing			
activities	(1,509)	26,027	50,496
Net decrease in cash	(17,980)	(372)	(55,733)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	21,842	22,214	77,947
1 , 5 , 5		<u> </u>	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	\$ 3,862	\$ 21,842	\$ 22,214
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:			
Cash paid for interest	\$ 704	\$ 3,553	\$ 1,364
•		. ,- ,	, , , , ,

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-6

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(1) Description of Business

NaviSite, Inc. provides outsourced hosting and managed application services for middle-market organizations which include mid-sized companies, divisions of large multi-national companies and government agencies. Substantially all revenues are generated from customers in the United States.

(2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(a) Basis of Presentation

Restatement of Previously Filed Financial Statements as of and for the Year Ended July 31, 2003

We completed a business combination of entities under common control on August 8, 2003. The transaction was consummated after the end of fiscal year 2003, but before we filed our July 31, 2003 annual report on Form 10-K on October 22, 2003. The Financial Statements have been restated herein to account for this business combination in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest (see Impact of Acquisitions, below).

One-for-fifteen Reverse Stock Split

On December 12, 2002, our Board of Directors, pursuant to authority previously granted by our stockholders at the annual meeting on December 19, 2001, approved a reverse stock split of our common stock at a ratio of one-for-fifteen (1:15) effective January 7, 2003. All per-share amounts and number of shares outstanding have been restated to give effect to the reverse stock split.

Change in Controlling Ownership

Through September 10, 2002, we were a majority owned subsidiary of CMGI, Inc. (CMGI). On September 11, 2002, each of CMGI and Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company (HPFS) sold and transferred to ClearBlue Technologies, Inc. (ClearBlue), a privately-held managed service provider based in San Francisco, California, the following equity and debt interests in NaviSite:

Pursuant to a Note and Stock Purchase Agreement by and between ClearBlue and CMGI (the CMGI Agreement), CMGI sold and transferred to ClearBlue 4,735,293 shares of our common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, representing approximately 76% of the outstanding capital stock of NaviSite, warrants to purchase 346,883 shares of our common stock and a convertible note of NaviSite with an aggregate principal amount outstanding of \$10.0 million. The \$10.0 million convertible note was convertible into 2,564,103 shares of our common stock, under certain circumstances as defined therein.

Pursuant to a Note and Stock Purchase Agreement by and between ClearBlue and HPFS (the HPFS Agreement), HPFS sold and transferred to ClearBlue 213,804 shares of our common stock, representing approximately 3.4% of our outstanding capital stock, and convertible notes of NaviSite with an aggregate principal amount outstanding of approximately \$55.0 million, convertible into 14,126,496 shares of our common stock, under certain circumstances as defined therein.

On December 12, 2002, ClearBlue Finance, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of ClearBlue (ClearBlue Finance), (i) converted in full the \$10.0 million note formerly held by CMGI and (ii) converted \$10.0 million of the \$55.0 million notes formerly held by HPFS. We issued 5,128,205 shares of our common stock to ClearBlue Finance upon the conversion and partial conversion, respectively, of the \$10.0 million note formerly held by CMGI and \$10.0 million of the \$55.0 million notes formerly held by HPFS and issued 458,943 shares of our common stock for payments of interest due under the convertible notes. A new note (New Note) in the amount of \$45.0 million was issued to ClearBlue

F-7

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Finance with respect to the portion of the outstanding principal and interest due under the note formerly held by HPFS that was not converted.

On December 13, 2002, ClearBlue transferred beneficial ownership of all of its shares of our common stock (except for a fractional share which it retained) to its shareholders, ClearBlue Atlantic, LLC (ClearBlue Atlantic), HPFS, CMGI and an employee of ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc. (CBTM) on a pro rata basis according to its shareholders ownership of ClearBlue.

Also, as a result of the change in ownership, the agreement between NaviSite and CMGI, whereby CMGI provided certain facilities and administrative support services for us, automatically terminated. CMGI continued to provide certain services to us pursuant to a Transition Services Agreement we entered into with CMGI on November 25, 2002 as we transitioned to a service agreement with ClearBlue or to other third-party suppliers. This transition agreement concluded during the second quarter of fiscal year 2003, and we have completely severed our administrative ties with CMGI; however, CMGI remains a third-party customer. During the second quarter of fiscal year 2003, we contracted with ClearBlue and other third-party suppliers for these services.

On December 31, 2002, NaviSite, a majority owned subsidiary of ClearBlue and its affiliates, completed the acquisition of CBTM, a wholly-owned subsidiary of ClearBlue which, in June 2002, acquired certain assets from the bankrupt estate of AppliedTheory, Inc., in exchange for 567,978 shares of our common stock, representing 4.5% of our total then outstanding common stock, inclusive of the common stock issued as part of the acquisition. The market price of our stock at the time of the transaction was \$2.25 per share. As ClearBlue had a controlling interest in both companies at the time of the combination, the transaction was accounted for as a combination of entities under common control (i.e., as if pooling) whereby the assets and liabilities of CBTM and NaviSite were combined at their historical amounts. Accordingly, our historical consolidated financial statements have been restated to include the financial results of CBTM beginning on September 11, 2002, the initial date on which ClearBlue acquired a controlling interest in both NaviSite and CBTM. CBTM s balance sheet has been included in our Consolidated Balance Sheet at July 31, 2003, and CBTM s results of operations and cash flows for the eleven-months ended July 31, 2003 have been included in our Consolidated Statements of Operations and Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003. CBTM is operated as a wholly-owned subsidiary of NaviSite.

On June 16, 2003, we repaid approximately \$3.9 million of the \$45.0 million of outstanding New Note to ClearBlue Finance, Inc. by offsetting amounts due to us by ClearBlue. On June 17, 2003, we received written notice from ClearBlue Finance, Inc. stating its election to convert the remaining approximately \$41.2 million of the New Note into 10,559,248 shares of common stock effective June 19, 2003. As of July 31, 2003 ClearBlue Technologies Equity, Inc., ClearBlue Finance, ClearBlue and ClearBlue Atlantic beneficially owned 19,284,994 shares of our common stock, representing approximately 78.6% of the outstanding shares of common stock on a fully converted basis. As a result of these changes in ownership since September 11, 2002 involving ClearBlue and its affiliates, the utilization of our federal and state tax net operating loss carryforwards will be severely limited pursuant to Internal Revenue Code Section 382.

Impact of Acquisitions

In addition to the acquisition of CBTM, as discussed above, during fiscal year 2003, we completed the acquisitions of Avasta, Inc., a California corporation (Avasta), Conxion Corporation, a California corporation (Conxion), and substantially all of the assets of Interliant, Inc. (Interliant Assets) through our wholly-owned subsidiary, Intrepid Acquisition Corp. (Intrepid). Each of these acquisitions was accounted for using the purchase method of accounting. The results of operations and cash flows from Avasta, Conxion, and Intrepid are included in our Consolidated Statements of Operations and Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the twelve-month period ended July 31, 2003 from their

F-8

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

respective dates of acquisition, February 5, 2003, April 2, 2003, and May 16, 2003. See Note 6 for further discussion of our fiscal year 2003 acquisitions.

On August 8, 2003, we completed the acquisition of certain assets and the assumption of certain liabilities of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc. (CBT) pursuant to a Stock and Asset Acquisition Agreement (the CBT Agreement) in a business combination accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest due to common control ownership. We acquired all outstanding shares of six (6) wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers located in Chicago, Las Vegas, Los Angeles, Milwaukee, Oakbrook and Vienna. In addition, we exercised effective control over and assumed the revenue and expense, as of the date of acquisition, of four (4) additional wholly-owned subsidiaries of CBT with data centers located in Dallas, New York, San Francisco and Santa Clara. Ownership of these subsidiaries will automatically be transferred, under certain conditions, to NaviSite for no additional consideration in February 2004.

As Atlantic Investors, LLC had a controlling interest in both NaviSite and CBT at the time of the combination, the transaction was accounted for as a combination of entities under common control (i.e., as if pooling) whereby the assets and liabilities of CBT and NaviSite were combined at their historical amounts. Accordingly, the Company s consolidated financial statements have been restated for all periods prior to the business combination to include CBT s financial results beginning on September 11, 2002, the date on which CBT acquired the controlling interest in the Company after the elimination of intercompany balances. CBT s balance sheet has been included in the Consolidated Balance Sheet of NaviSite at July 31, 2003, and CBT s results of operations and cash flows for the eleven months ended July 31, 2003 have been included in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows of NaviSite for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003.

(b) Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of NaviSite and our wholly-owned subsidiaries, ClickHear, Inc., NaviSite Acquisition Corp., ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc., Avasta, Inc., Conxion Corporation, Intrepid Acquisition Corp., ClearBlue Technologies/ Chicago-Wells, Inc., ClearBlue Technologies/ Las Vegas, Inc., ClearBlue Technologies/ Los Angeles, Inc., ClearBlue Technologies/ Milwaukee, Inc., ClearBlue Technologies/ Oakbrook, Inc., and ClearBlue Technologies/ Vienna, Inc. after elimination of all significant intercompany balances and transactions.

(c) Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect certain reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Significant estimates made by management include the useful lives of fixed assets and intangible assets, recoverability of long-lived assets and the collectibility of receivables.

(d) Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents consist of a money market fund, which invests in high quality short-term debt obligations, including commercial paper, asset-backed commercial paper, corporate bonds, U.S. government agency obligations, taxable municipal securities, and repurchase agreements.

During fiscal year 2003, non-cash financing activities included the repayment of approximately \$3.9 million of the New Note to ClearBlue Finance, Inc. with amounts due us by ClearBlue. In addition, fiscal year 2003 non-cash financing activities included the conversion of the then outstanding \$41.2 million New Note into 10,559,248 shares of our common stock. This conversion also resulted in

F-9

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

non-cash charges of (a) \$195,000 related to deferred financing costs; (b) \$2.7 million in deferred interest expense; and (c) \$21.6 million related to the amortization of the remaining balance of the beneficial conversion feature.

During fiscal year 2002, non-cash financing activities included a \$35.0 million obligation to Compaq Financial Services Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Compaq Computer Corporation subsequently acquired by HPFS, incurred for the purchase of equipment previously held under operating lease agreements with a fair value, based on a third-party appraisal, of \$9.6 million.

During fiscal year 2002, non-cash financing activities included the conversion of the \$70.9 million, net, carrying amount (\$80.0 million face value) of convertible notes payable to CMGI including interest of \$1.5 million, and \$16.2 million of amounts due to CMGI into an aggregate of 1,641,993 shares of our common stock.

During fiscal 2002 and 2001, non-cash financing activities included the issuance of 464,800 and 186,000 shares of common stock, respectively, in satisfaction of interest associated with convertible notes outstanding during fiscal 2002 and 2001.

In August 2002, the Company settled its intercompany liability to and receivables from CMGI, as of May 31, 2002, for \$3.2 million in cash. The \$3.2 million was remitted to CMGI in August 2002. As a result of the transaction, the Company realized a \$4.5 million gain on the settlement, which was recorded as a contribution to additional paid-in capital as of July 31, 2002 as the transaction was considered to be a settlement of debt between entities under common control.

(e) Revenue Recognition

Revenue (other than installation fees) is generally billed and recognized over the term of the contract, generally one to three years, based on actual usage. Payments received in advance of providing services are deferred until the period such services are provided. Revenue from professional services is recognized on a time-and-material basis as the services are performed or under the percentage of completion method for revenue relating to fixed-price contracts. We generally sell our professional services under contracts with terms ranging from one to five years. Revenue and profits on long-term Internet solutions contracts, which represent approximately 3.0% of total revenues for the fiscal year period ended July 31, 2003, performed over extended periods are recognized under the percentage-of-completion method of accounting, principally, with adjustments recorded in the period in which the revisions are made. Any anticipated losses on contracts are charged to operations as soon as they are determinable.

(f) Concentration of Credit Risk

Our financial instruments include cash, accounts receivable, obligations under capital leases, software agreements, accounts payable, and accrued expenses. As of July 31, 2003, the carrying cost of these instruments approximated their fair value. The financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentration of credit risk consist primarily of accounts receivable. Concentration of credit risk with respect to trade receivables is limited due to the large number of customers across many industries that comprise our customer base. One third-party customer accounted for 21% of our total revenues for the twelve-months ended July 31, 2003. Accounts receivable at July 31, 2003 included approximately \$2.3 million due from this third-party customer.

(g) Comprehensive Income (Loss)

Comprehensive income (loss) is defined as the change in equity from foreign currency translation adjustments.

F-10

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(h) Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. Leasehold improvements and assets acquired under capital leases are amortized using the straight-line method over the shorter of the lease term or estimated useful life of the asset. Assets acquired under capital leases in which title transfers to us at the end of the agreement are amortized over the useful life of the asset. Expenditures for maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred.

(i) Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Prior to July 31, 2002, goodwill related to purchase acquisitions completed in fiscal years 1998 and 2000. Such costs were amortized on a straight-line basis over five years, the period expected to be benefited. In fiscal year 2002, goodwill of \$3,400 was written-off as part of the sale of the majority of the operating assets of one of the prior acquisitions. As part of our impairment analysis performed at July 31, 2002, it was determined that the unamortized goodwill at July 31, 2002 of \$186,000 was fully impaired and was included in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as a component of general and administration expense.

At July 31, 2003, our intangible assets consisted of customer lists resulting from our acquisition of CBTM, and the acquisitions of the certain assets and liabilities of Interliant and CBT. Our intangible assets were recorded at a gross carrying value of \$15.8 million, less accumulated amortization of \$3.7 million at July 31, 2003. Amortization expense related to our customer lists of \$3.2 million for the fiscal year period ended July 31, 2003 was recorded as a component of our cost of revenue. Goodwill, resulting from our acquisition of CBTM, is recorded at its gross carrying value of \$3.2 million. We perform our annual impairment analysis in our fiscal fourth quarter.

(j) Accounting for Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

We assess the need to record impairment losses on long-lived assets used in operations when indicators of impairment are present. On an ongoing basis, management reviews the value and period of amortization or depreciation of long-lived assets, including goodwill. During this review, the significant assumptions used in determining the original cost of long-lived assets are reevaluated. Although the assumptions may vary from transaction to transaction, they generally include revenue growth, operating results, cash flows, and other indicators of value. Management then determines whether there has been a permanent impairment of the value of long-lived assets by comparing future undiscounted cash flows to the asset s carrying value. If the estimated future undiscounted cash flows are less than the carrying value of the asset, a loss is recorded based on the excess of the asset s carrying value over fair value.

(k) Income Taxes

We account for income taxes under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

Prior to the initial public offering on October 21, 1999, we were greater than 80% owned by CMGI, and as such, CMGI realized the full benefit of all federal and part of the state net operating losses that had been incurred by us for those periods before the fiscal year ended July 31, 2001. Therefore, such net operating losses incurred by NaviSite were not available to us. The tax sharing agreement between

F-11

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

NaviSite and CMGI required us to reimburse CMGI for the amounts it contributed to the consolidated tax liability of the CMGI group; however, under the policy, CMGI was not obligated to reimburse us for any losses utilized in the consolidated CMGI group. After our public offering, CMGI s ownership fell below 80% and we were no longer included in the federal consolidated group of CMGI. Thus, our federal and state net operating losses can be carried forward to offset our future taxable income. As a result of the transaction on September 11, 2002, NaviSite had a change in ownership as defined in Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code. As a result of the change in ownership, the utilization of its federal and state tax net operating losses generated prior to the transaction is severely limited.

(l) Advertising Costs

We recognize advertising costs as incurred. Advertising expense was approximately \$0, \$4,000, and \$3.1 million for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2003, 2002, and 2001, respectively, and is included in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as a component of selling and marketing expenses.

(m) Stock-Based Compensation Plans

We account for our stock option plans under the recognition and measurement principles of APB Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, and related Interpretations. No stock-based compensation cost is reflected in net income for these plans, as all options granted under these plans had an exercise price equal to the market value of the underlying common stock on the date of grant. The following table illustrates the effect on net income (loss) and earnings (loss) per share if we had applied the fair value recognition provisions of FASB Statement No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, to stock based compensation.

	2003	2002	2001
	(In th	nousands, except per shar	e data)
Net loss, as reported	\$(73,627)	\$(121,693)	\$(122,996)
Deduct: Total stock based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method for all awards, net of related tax effects	(8,062)	(24,778)	(40,072)
Net loss, as adjusted	\$(81,689)	\$(146,471)	\$(163,068)
Loss per share:			
Basic and diluted as reported	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.30)	\$ (31.27)
Basic and diluted as adjusted	\$ (7.01)	\$ (26.84)	\$ (41.46)
NaviSite:	Ψ (7.01)	(20101)	(111.0)
Risk-free interest rate	1.93%	2.23%	4.50%
Expected dividend yield	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%
Expected volatility	160.16%	250.00%	185.10%
Expected life (years)	3.07	2.12	2.08
Weighted average fair value of options granted during the			
period	\$ 2.56	\$ 4.35	\$ 219.30
CMGI:			
Risk-free interest rate	2.79%	2.79%	4.19%
Expected dividend yield	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%
Expected volatility	97.05%	97.05%	126.95%
Expected life (years)	5.85	5.85	2.91
Weighted average fair value of options granted during the			
period	N/A	N/A	N/A
F-1	12		

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(n) Historical and Unaudited Pro Forma Basic and Diluted Net Loss Per Share

Basic earnings (loss) per share is computed using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed using the weighted average number of common and diluted common equivalent shares outstanding during the period, using either the if-converted method for convertible preferred stock and notes or the treasury stock method for options, unless amounts are anti-dilutive.

For fiscal years ended July 31, 2003, 2002, and 2001, net loss per basic and diluted share is based on weighted average common shares and excludes any common stock equivalents, as they would be anti-dilutive due to the reported losses. There were 2,741, 29,503 and 167,793 of diluted shares related to employee stock options that were excluded as they have an anti-dilutive effect due to the loss for fiscal years 2003, 2002, and 2001 respectively.

(o) Segment Reporting

We currently operate in one segment, outsourced hosting and application management services. The Company s chief operating decision maker reviews financial information at a consolidated level. The Company has determined that reporting revenue at a service offering level is impracticable.

(p) New Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) finalized Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) Issue 01-8, Determining Whether an Arrangement is a Lease (EITF 01-8). Under EITF 01-8, our relationships with our customers no longer meet the definition of a lease arrangement and as such, on a prospective basis after May 31, 2003, we no longer account for new customer agreements as direct financing agreements. Customer agreements that were classified as direct financing agreements before June 1, 2003 will continue to be treated as direct financing agreements through the term of the agreements.

In June 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141, Business Combinations, and SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets. SFAS No. 141 applies to all business combinations that we enter into after June 30, 2001, and eliminates the pooling-of-interests method of accounting. SFAS No. 142 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. Under the new statements, goodwill and intangible assets deemed to have indefinite lives will no longer be amortized but will be subject to annual impairment tests in accordance with the statements. Other intangible assets will continue to be amortized over their useful lives.

During the first quarter of fiscal 2003 (effective August 1, 2002), the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142 (SFAS 142), Goodwill and Intangible Assets , which supersedes APB Opinion No. 17, Intangible Assets . SFAS No. 142 eliminates the current requirement to amortize goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets, addresses the amortization of intangible assets with a defined life and addresses the impairment testing and recognition of goodwill and intangible assets. The following information describes the impact that the adoption of SFAS No. 142 had on the Company for the fiscal years ended July 31:

Intangible Assets:

Intangible assets as of July 31, 2003 are as follows:

	Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization
	(In thousa	nds)
Customer Lists	\$15,776	\$3,724

F-13

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The accumulated amortization of \$3.7 million above includes \$507,000 of accumulated amortization relating to the CBT customer lists (acquired in fiscal year 2004), which were accounted for in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interest due to common control ownership. Intangible asset amortization expense for the years ended July 31, 2003, 2002, and 2001 aggregated \$3.2 million, \$0 and \$0 respectively. Amortization expense related to intangible assets for the next five years is as follows:

	Year Ending July 31,	(In thousands)
2004		\$3,232
2005		\$2,940
2006		\$2,577
2007		\$1,627
2008		\$1,047

Goodwill:

The changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for the fiscal years ended July 31 are as follows:

	Fiscal 2003	Fiscal 2002	Fiscal 2001
		(In thousands)	
Goodwill as of August 1	\$	\$ 394	\$ 601
Goodwill acquired	3,206		
Goodwill amortization		(208)	(207)
Goodwill impairment		(186)	
Goodwill as of July 31	\$3,206	\$	\$ 394
		_	

The impact that the adoption of SFAS 142 had on net income and earnings per share for the fiscal years ended July 31 are presented as follows:

	2003	2002	2001
		(In thousands)	
Net loss	\$(73,627)	\$(121,693)	\$(122,996)
Add back goodwill amortization		208	207
Adjusted net loss	\$(73,627)	\$(121,485)	\$(122,789)
Basic and diluted earnings per share:			
Net loss	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.30)	\$ (31.27)
Goodwill amortization		0.05	0.04
Adjusted net loss	\$ (6.32)	\$ (22.25)	\$ (31.23)

SFAS No. 143, Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations , issued in August 2001, addresses financial accounting and reporting for obligations associated with the retirement of tangible long-lived assets and was adopted beginning in the first quarter of fiscal year 2003. The adoption of SFAS 143 did not have a material impact on our financial condition or results of operations.

SFAS 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets , issued in October 2001, addresses financial accounting and reporting for the impairment or disposal of long-lived assets and is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. SFAS 144 establishes a single accounting model for long-lived assets to be disposed of by sale as well as revising certain criteria specified in

F-14

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

SFAS 121 for the recognition and measurement of impairment losses related to long-lived assets. The adoption of SFAS 144 did not have a material impact on our financial condition or results of operations.

SFAS 146, Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities , issued in July 2002, addresses financial accounting and reporting for costs associated with exit or disposal activities and rescinds Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) Issue No. 94-3, Liability Recognition for Certain Employee Termination Benefits and Other Costs to Exit an Activity (including Certain Costs Incurred in a Restructuring) . SFAS 146 requires that a liability for a cost associated with an exit or disposal activity be recognized when the liability is incurred. Under EITF Issue No. 94-3, a liability for an exit cost as defined in EITF Issue No. 94-3 was recognized at the date of an entity s commitment to an exit plan. SFAS 146 also establishes that fair value is the objective for initial measurement of the liability. The provisions of SFAS 146 are effective for exit and disposal activities that are initiated after December 31, 2002. We applied the provisions of SFAS 146 in January 2003 in connection with the lease abandonments.

In November 2002, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 45 (FIN 45), Guarantor's Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others', which clarifies disclosure and recognition/ measurement requirements related to certain guarantees. The disclosure requirements are effective for financial statements issued after December 15, 2002 and the recognition/ measurement requirements are effective on a prospective basis for guarantees issued or modified after December 31, 2002. The application of the requirements of FIN 45 did not have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

In December 2002, the FASB issued SFAS No. 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation Transition and Disclosure . SFAS No. 148 amends SFAS No. 123 to provide alternative methods of transition for a voluntary change to the fair value based method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation. In addition, SFAS No. 148 amends the disclosure requirements of SFAS No. 123 to require prominent disclosures in both annual and interim financial statements about the method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation and the effect of the method used on reported results. The transition guidance and annual disclosure provisions of SFAS No. 148 are effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2002. The interim disclosure provisions are effective for financial reports containing financial statements for interim periods beginning after December 15, 2002. As we did not make a voluntary change to the fair value based method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation in fiscal year 2003, the adoption of SFAS No. 148 did not have a material impact on the our financial position and results of operations.

In May 2003, the FASB issued SFAS 150, Accounting For Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of Both Liabilities and Equity which establishes standards for how an issuer of financial instruments classifies and measures certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. It requires that an issuer classify a financial instrument that is within its scope as a liability (or an asset in some circumstances) if, at inception, the monetary value of the obligation is based solely or predominantly on a fixed monetary amount known at inception, variations in something other than the fair value of the issuer s equity shares or variations inversely related to changes in the fair value of the issuer s equity shares. This Statement is effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003, and otherwise is effective at the beginning of the first interim period beginning after June 15, 2003. The adoption of SFAS 150 is not expected to have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

(q) Reclassifications

Certain fiscal year 2002 balances have been reclassified to conform with the fiscal year 2003 financial statement presentation.

F-15

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(r) Foreign Currency

The functional currencies of our wholly-owned subsidiaries are the local currencies. The financial statements of the subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars using period-end exchange rates for assets and liabilities and average exchange rates during corresponding period for revenues, cost of revenues and expenses. Translation gains and losses are deferred and accumulated as a separate component of stockholders equity (accumulated other comprehensive income (loss).

(3) Liquidity

Our cash and cash equivalents decreased to approximately \$3.9 million at July 31, 2003 from approximately \$21.8 million at July 31, 2002. Net cash used in operating activities was approximately \$14.5 million for the year ended July 31, 2003, resulting primarily from net losses, decreases in accrued expenses and accounts payables, and a decrease in amounts due to CMGI, partially offset by non-cash charges for the write-off and amortization of the beneficial conversion feature of the convertible debt, interest paid in stock, costs related to abandoned leases, impairment of assets, depreciation and amortization, and provision for bad debt. Net cash used in investing activities was approximately \$1.9 million for the year ended July 31, 2003, resulting primarily from purchases of property and equipment, the purchase of certain assets of Interliant, the purchase of convertible notes of Interliant, a loan made to a related party, partially offset by cash acquired in acquisitions and the release of restricted cash. Net cash used for financing activities was approximately \$1.5 million for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2003, resulting primarily from repayment of debt to the estate of AppliedTheory, repayment of notes to affiliates, the payment of capital lease obligations, partially offset by borrowings from affiliates and borrowings from our accounts receivable financing line.

At July 31, 2003, we had a working capital deficit of \$16.3 million, an accumulated deficit of \$416 million, and have reported losses from operations since incorporation. We have used cash from continuing operations of \$14.5 million, \$27.0 million and \$88.8 million in the years ended July 31, 2003, 2002, and 2001, respectively. We anticipate incurring additional losses throughout our next fiscal year. NaviSite has taken several actions it believes will allow us to continue as a going concern through July 31, 2004, including the closing and integration of strategic acquisitions, the change in our Board of Directors and senior management and bringing costs more in line with projected revenues. Based upon our cash flow estimates we believe that we will more than likely need to raise funds to meet our anticipated needs for working capital and capital expenditures for at least the next twelve months. Our cash flow estimates are based upon attaining certain levels of sales, maintaining budgeted levels of operating expenses, collections of accounts receivable and maintaining our current borrowing line with Silicon Valley Bank among other assumptions, including the improvement in the overall macroeconomic environment. Our sales estimate includes revenue from new and existing customers which may not be realized and we may be required to further reduce expenses if budgeted sales are not attained. We may be unsuccessful in reducing expenses in proportion to any shortfall in projected sales and our estimate of collections of accounts receivable may be hindered by our customers ability to pay.

We believe that we will more than likely need to raise funds to meet our anticipated needs for working capital and capital expenditures. We believe that the sources of liquidity include the issuance of equity or convertible debt securities, sales of assets, or through credit arrangements with financial institutions. If we are unable to successfully complete any one of such capital-raising transactions, we will turn to one or more of the other transactions. The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming NaviSite will continue as a going concern and, as such, do not include any adjustments that may result from the outcome of these uncertainties.

F-16

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(4) Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

During fiscal year 2002, the Company recorded a net \$1.9 million charge representing the future estimated remaining minimum lease payments related to certain idle equipment held under various operating leases. The equipment had previously been rented to former customers under operating leases, and upon the loss of the customer, the equipment became idle. Based on the Company s forecasts, the equipment will not be utilized before the related operating leases expire and/or the equipment becomes obsolete.

During fiscal year 2002, the Company evaluated the current and forecasted utilization of its purchased software licenses. As a result of this evaluation, during the second quarter of fiscal year 2002, the Company recorded a \$365,000 impairment for software licenses that would not be utilized before the licenses expired or became obsolete.

During fiscal year 2002, the Company finalized agreements with various equipment lessors whereby the Company purchased equipment previously held under operating lease for approximately \$42.0 million. The fair market value of the equipment at the time of purchase, based on third party appraisal, was approximately \$13.1 million. As the aggregate fair market value of the equipment, based on third party appraisal, was less than the aggregate consideration given, the Company recorded an asset impairment charge of \$25.4 million, as a separate component of cost of revenue, in fiscal year 2002.

A number of factors occurring during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2002 impacted the Company s long-lived assets including both their expected future cash flow generation and the Company s expected utilization of the assets within revised operating plans. These factors included the further deterioration of market conditions within the web hosting industry, excess capacity in the industry and in the Company s two data centers, deterioration of the Company s revenue base.

Based on these factors and their impact on current and future projected cash flows, the Company performed an assessment of the carrying value of its long-lived assets pursuant to SFAS No. 121, Accounting for the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets to Be Disposed Of. The conclusion of this assessment was that the decline in market conditions within the Company s industry were significant and other than temporary. In this assessment, the Company reviewed its long-lived assets, which included property and equipment and goodwill. The carrying amount of goodwill, which totaled \$186,000, was considered unrecoverable and was written-off as of July 31, 2002 and was included as a component of general and administration expense.

In accordance with SFAS No. 121, the measurement of the impairment loss of property and equipment was based on the fair value of the asset, as determined by a third party appraisal. The following is a summary of the impairment charge, by asset classification, as of July 31, 2002:

	Carrying Value	Appraised Fair Value	Impairment
		(In thousands)	
Office furniture and equipment	\$ 3,062	\$ 837	\$ 2,225
Computer equipment	8,470	5,675	2,795
Software licenses	3,720	2,158	1,562
Leasehold improvements	35,280	3,742	31,538
			
Total	\$50,532	\$12,412	\$38,120

In addition, approximately \$3.0 million of other impairment charges were recorded throughout the year as appropriate.

F-17

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Management determined that the best measure of fair value for the property and equipment was a combination of the market and cost approaches. The cost approach was utilized to determine the fair value of certain computer hardware, leasehold improvements, office furniture and equipment, and construction in progress. The cost approach utilizes estimated replacement/reproduction costs, with allowances for physical depreciation and functional obsolescence (i.e. asset utilization). For certain equipment and leasehold improvements, the market approach was used. The market approach typically includes comparing recent sales of similar assets and adjusting these comparable transactions based on factors such as age, condition, and type of sale to determine fair value.

The following is a summary of the fiscal 2002 impairment charges described above, by asset classification:

Net impairment of fixed assets purchased from operating leases	\$24,881	
Impairment of software that would not be utilized before expiration of license		
or software became obsolete	365	
Impairment of idle leased equipment	1,937	
Impairment of fixed assets under SFAS 121 based on the fair value of the		
assets versus the carrying value	41,134	
Total	\$68,317	

All impairment charges were recorded in the consolidated statements of operations based upon the nature of the asset being impaired and the nature of the asset s use. The impairments recorded as a separate component of cost of revenue related to assets that were either being utilized or had at some time been utilized to generate revenue. The determination was based upon how the assets had historically been expensed, either as lease expense or depreciation/ amortization.

As a result of our abandoning our administrative space located on the second floor of our leased facility at 400 Minuteman Road in Andover, MA on January 31, 2003, certain long-lived assets consisting mostly of leasehold improvements and furniture and fixtures were abandoned. We took a charge against our earnings in the second quarter of fiscal 2003 of approximately \$62,000 in accordance with SFAS 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets.

During the third fiscal quarter of 2003, we evaluated the net realizable value of our assets held for sale and determined, based upon third party quotes for purchase of these assets, that the net fair market value of our assets held for sale was less than the carrying value. As a result, we recorded a \$1.0 million charge related to the reduction in the net realizable value of our assets held for sale as a component of other expense. These assets were sold to third parties in the fourth fiscal quarter of 2003.

During the fourth quarter of 2003, we evaluated the net realizable value of our intangible assets and determined, due to changes in certain real estate markets where we operate, that the net fair market value of our market advantaged leases was less than the carrying value. As a result, we recorded a charge of approximately \$1.8 million related to the impairment of the market advantage leases.

F-18

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(5) Property and Equipment

Property and equipment at July 31, 2003 and 2002 are summarized as follows:

July 31,	
2003	2002
(In thousands)	
\$ 2,613	\$ 1,232
28,368	15,237
9,308	8,982
12,549	3,717
52,838	29,168
(30,673)	(16,756)
\$ 22,165	\$ 12,412
	2003 (In thousand the second s

The estimated useful lives of our fixed assets are as follows: office furniture and equipment, 5 years; computer equipment, 3 years; software licenses, 3 years or life of the license; and leasehold improvements, 4 years or life of the lease.

The cost and related accumulated amortization of property and equipment held under capital leases (classified as computer equipment above) are as follows:

	July 31,	
	2003	2002
	(In thou	sands)
Cost	\$ 6,349	\$ 457
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(2,181)	(189)
	\$ 4,168	\$ 268

(6) Acquisitions

CBTM. We acquired CBTM in December 2002 in a transaction accounted for as a combination of entities under common control (i.e., as if pooling) (see Note 1). In June 2002, prior to our acquisition of CBTM, CBTM acquired substantially all of the assets used or useful in the web hosting and Internet solutions business and assumed certain associated liabilities from the bankruptcy estate of AppliedTheory Corporation (AppliedTheory), which had filed for bankruptcy on April 17, 2002. On June 13, 2002, the acquisition of AppliedTheory by CBTM was consummated, effective June 6, 2002. The results of operations of AppliedTheory have been included in the financial statements of CBTM since June 6, 2002.

The aggregate purchase price paid by CBTM for the AppliedTheory assets, excluding assumed liabilities, was \$16.0 million of which \$3.9 million was paid in cash and \$12.1 million was paid with the issuance of four notes payable to the AppliedTheory Estate: two unsecured promissory notes totaling \$6.0 million, bearing interest at 8% per annum and due June 10, 2006, a secured promissory note totaling \$700,000, bearing interest at 8% per annum and due December 10, 2002 and a \$5.4 million secured promissory note, non-interest bearing, due December 10, 2002. The two notes due December 10, 2002 were paid in December 2002.

Of the \$6.2 million in identifiable intangible assets, \$5.8 million was assigned to customer lists which are being amortized over eight years, except for the New York State Department of Labor customer contract, which is being amortized over five years, and represents the remaining life on the contract.

F-19

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The remaining \$440,000 of acquired intangible assets was allocated to proprietary software, which is being amortized over five years.

Avasta, Inc. On February 5, 2003, we acquired Avasta, a provider of remote hosting and managed service operations in an all-stock transaction valued at approximately \$370,000. The acquisition was made to enhance our ability to be a full service provider of applications management services and technology to our customers. The purchase price consisted of 231,039 shares of common stock at a per share value of \$1.60 (representing a five-day average of the market value of our common stock at the time of the acquisition). The purchase price of \$442,000 consists of the issuance of common stock for approximately \$370,000 and approximately \$72,000 in acquisition costs. The Agreement and Plan of Merger provided that up to an additional 1,004,518 shares of common stock could be issued in the event certain revenue targets are achieved through June 2003. As a result of the earnout calculation, in September 2003 we issued 179,353 shares of our common stock at a per share value of \$4.14 (representing the market value of our common stock the day preceding the issuance of the additional shares for the attainment of certain revenue targets). The negative goodwill of approximately \$342,000 reduced the recorded basis of property and equipment. This acquisition was accounted for using the purchase method of accounting.

The following table summarizes the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

	Avasta
	(In thousands)
Current assets	\$ 488
Property and equipment	3,239
Total assets acquired	3,727
Current liabilities	3,285
Long-term debt	
Total liabilities assumed	3,285
Net assets acquired	\$ 442

Conxion Corporation. On April 2, 2003, we completed the acquisition of Conxion, a provider of software distribution services and network/server security expertise for its customers, pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of March 26, 2003 (Conxion Agreement), by and between us, Union Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and our wholly-owned subsidiary and Conxion. Pursuant to the Conxion Agreement, the shareholders of Conxion received an aggregate of \$1.9 million in cash. The acquisition was made to enhance our ability to be a full service provider of applications management services and technology to our customers. The source of funds used for the acquisition of Conxion was our cash on hand. The acquisition price was based on the parties—determination of the fair value of Conxion and the terms of the Conxion Agreement were derived from arms-length negotiation among the parties. The purchase price of \$2.0 million consisted of the \$1.9 million paid to the Conxion shareholders and approximately \$106,000 in acquisition costs. The negative goodwill of approximately \$2.5 million reduced the recorded basis of property and equipment. This acquisition was accounted for using the purchase method of accounting.

F-20

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

	Conxion
	(In thousands)
Current assets	\$7,819
Property and equipment	187
Total assets acquired	8,006
Current liabilities	5,976
Long-term debt	
Total liabilities assumed	5,976
Net assets acquired	\$2,030

Interliant. On May 16, 2003, we completed the acquisition of substantially all of the assets relating to the managed infrastructure solutions business, encompassing messaging and collaboration, managed hosting, bundled-in managed security, and integrated and related professional services in the United States and in Europe of Interliant, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and several of its subsidiaries (Debtors) in the bankruptcy proceedings of the Debtors under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code pending in the Southern District of New York (White Plains), pursuant to an Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of May 15, 2003 (the Agreement), by and between our subsidiary, Intrepid Acquisition Corp. and the Debtors, approved by order of the Bankruptcy Court on May 15, 2003. Pursuant to the Agreement, the aggregate purchase price for the Interliant assets was approximately \$7.2 million after adjustments, based upon the Debtors adjusted net worth, comprised of approximately \$5.8 million in cash, \$624,000 in the form of a credit of future distributions to be paid on the Interliant Notes, \$550,000 in principal amount of a non-interest bearing, 180-day promissory note, secured by the Interliant Debt and approximately \$200,000 in acquisition-related costs. On May 16, 2003, our subsidiary closed on the purchase of all of the Interliant Assets, other than the Debtors accounts receivable. On June 6, 2003 our subsidiary closed on the purchase of the accounts receivable. The source of funds used for the initial closing was our cash on hand combined with the funds provided from and through financing of our accounts receivable with Silicon Valley Bank (SVB), as discussed below, cash acquired with the Interliant assets, and cash receipts from the purchased accounts receivable. The acquisition price was determined through arms-length negotiations and competitive bidding for the Interliant Assets at an auction conducted under the auspices of the Bankruptcy Court. Finalization of the purchase accounting is pending resolution of the net worth calculation. However, we do not believe that any adjustment relating to this matter will be material to our consolidated financial statements.

F-21

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition:

	Interliant
	(In thousands)
Current assets	\$ 3,966
Long-term assets	5,940
Property and equipment	2,178
Total assets acquired	12,084
Current liabilities	4,880
Long-term debt	
Total liabilities assumed	4,880
Net assets acquired	\$ 7,204

On August 8, 2003, we completed the acquisition (the CBT Acquisition) of certain assets and the assumption of certain liabilities of ClearBlue Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation (ClearBlue), pursuant to a Stock and Asset Acquisition Agreement, dated as of August 8, 2003 (the Agreement). At the time of the Agreement, we were a majority owned subsidiary of ClearBlue and its affiliates. See Notes 2(a) and 16 for further discussion.

The following unaudited pro forma results of operations for the twelve-months ended July 31, 2003 and 2002 give effect to CBTM s acquisition of AppliedTheory assets, our fiscal year 2003 acquisitions and the CBT Acquisition as if the transactions had occurred at the beginning of fiscal year 2002. The pro forma information does not necessarily reflect the results of operations that would have occurred had the acquisitions taken place at the beginning of the fiscal 2002 period and is not necessarily indicative of results that may be obtained in the future.

	Year Endo	Year Ended July 31,			
	2003	2002			
	3	ls, except for amounts)			
Revenue	\$113,528	\$ 197,726			
Net loss before extraordinary items	(88,502)	(321,919)			
Net loss	(88,502)	(286,962)			
Pro forma net loss per share	\$ (7.59)	\$ (52.59)			

(7) Investment in Debt Securities

In a privately negotiated transaction with Fir Tree Recovery Master Fund, LP and Fir Tree Value Partners, LDC, pursuant to an Assignment Agreement dated October 11, 2002 and in a series of open market transactions from certain other third-party holders, we acquired an aggregate principal amount of approximately \$36.3 million face value, 10% convertible senior notes (Interliant Notes) due in 2006 of Interliant, Inc. (Interliant) for a total consideration of approximately \$2.0 million. Interliant is a provider of managed services, which filed a petition under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code in the Southern District of New York on August 5, 2002, and we made this investment with the intention of participating in the reorganization/sale of Interliant.

On May 16, 2003, the Southern District of New York (White Plains) confirmed us as the successful bidder for the purchase of the Interliant Assets (see Note 6). We used \$624,000 of the value of our

F-22

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Interliant Notes as partial payment for the assets acquired. As such, we have reduced the carrying value of the Interliant Notes by this amount. The final value we will receive for the Interliant Notes has not been determined, however, we estimate the value to approximate the \$1.4 million carrying value included in other assets on our Consolidated Balance Sheet. The Interliant Estate has filed a plan of liquidation with the bankruptcy court which is subject to creditor approval and resolution of further contested claims.

(8) Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consist of the following:

	July	July 31,		
	2003	2002		
	(In thou	ısands)		
Accrued payroll, benefits and commissions	\$ 3,088	\$2,037		
Accrued accounts payable	3,694	1,328		
Due to AppliedTheory estate	1,461			
Accrued lease abandonment costs	2,536	189		
Accrued interest	351	1,565		
Accrued contract termination fees	2,096			
Accrued other	4,354	2,813		
	\$17,580	\$7,932		

(9) Debt

(a) Convertible Notes Payable

On September 11, 2002, CMGI and HPFS sold their equity and convertible interests in NaviSite to ClearBlue Technologies, Inc. (ClearBlue). Subsequent to July 31, 2002, we had not paid the interest payable on the Notes due on September 30, 2002. We were also no longer listed on the Nasdaq National Market and were instead listed on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market. Pursuant to the Notes, this new listing on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market requires us to seek ClearBlue s prior written consent before paying interest and principal in the form of common stock. On October 10, 2002, we received a waiver from ClearBlue permitting the payment of interest to be made in the form of stock consistent with our listing on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market and the waiver for any noncompliance of timely payments of interest or principal and we paid the interest due to ClearBlue.

On December 12, 2002, ClearBlue gave us the right, at our option, to prepay 100% of the interest accrued at December 12, 2002 on the New Note in shares of our common stock. On December 12, 2002, we paid approximately \$1.1 million of interest owing on the balance of the New Note with 317,932 shares of our common stock. In addition, ClearBlue waived all interest for the period December 12, 2002 through December 31, 2003 resulting from the unconverted notes. We recognized an imputed interest charge for this interest free period.

In connection with ClearBlue Finance s conversion of \$20.0 million of convertible notes to common stock (see Note 2), \$10.7 million of the unamortized beneficial conversion related to the converted notes was charged to interest expense during the second fiscal quarter of 2003. As part of the conversion of the converted notes, \$469,000 in accrued interest related to the Converted Notes was converted into approximately 141.011 shares of our common stock.

F-23

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

On June 16, 2003, we repaid approximately \$3.9 million of the \$45.0 million of outstanding New Note payable to ClearBlue Finance with amounts due to us by ClearBlue. The \$3.9 million consisted of \$1.9 million of intercompany amounts due to us by ClearBlue and a \$2.0 million ClearBlue note payable to us. On June 17, 2003, we received written notice from ClearBlue Finance stating its election to convert the remaining \$41.2 million of the New Note into 10,559,248 shares of our common stock effective June 19, 2003. Concurrent with the conversion, in the fourth fiscal quarter of 2003 we realized a \$21.6 million interest charge for the unamortized beneficial conversion feature related to the converted and repaid convertible notes payable. ClearBlue had previously waived all interest for the period December 12, 2002 through December 31, 2003 on the \$45.0 million of convertible notes payable and, accordingly, we had been accruing an imputed interest expense for this period. Subsequent to the conversion, in the fourth fiscal quarter of 2003, we recorded a \$2.6 million contribution to additional paid in capital for the imputed accrued interest on the converted and repaid convertible notes payable, as ClearBlue is a related party.

In fiscal year 2002, the Company issued 446,724 shares of common stock in satisfaction of accrued interest associated with the \$65.0 million notes payable to CMGI and HPFS.

(b) Accounts Receivable Financing Agreements

On May 26, 2003, we entered into an Accounts Receivable Financing Agreement (Financing Agreement) with SVB whereby we can finance up to a maximum of \$12.5 million of our eligible accounts receivables with an 80% advance rate. Under the Financing Agreement, we are required to repay advances upon the earlier of our receipt of payment on the financed accounts receivables from our customers, or the financed accounts receivable being aged greater than ninety days from date of service. The Financing Agreement has a one-year term and bears an annual interest rate of prime rate plus 4.0%, with a minimum \$10,000 monthly finance charge. The Financing Agreement also contains certain affirmative and negative covenants and is secured by substantially all of our assets, tangible and intangible. As part of the Financing Agreement, on May 27, 2003 we issued to Silicon Valley Bank (SVB) warrants to purchase up to 165,000 shares of NaviSite common stock with an exercise price of \$2.50, the closing price of our stock on the last business day before the issuance of the warrant. We fair valued the warrants at \$370,000 using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The value of the warrants is being amortized into interest expense over the term of the Financing Agreement. At July 31, 2003, we had \$6.7 million outstanding under the Financing Agreement, which represented the maximum borrowings under the Financing Agreement at that time.

(c) Note Payable to Atlantic Investors, LLC (Atlantic)

On January 29, 2003, we entered into a \$10.0 million Loan and Security Agreement (Atlantic Loan) with Atlantic, a related party. The Atlantic Loan has a termination date of February 1, 2004 and bears an interest rate of 8% per annum. Interest is payable upon demand or, at Atlantic s option, interest may be added to the outstanding balance due to Atlantic by NaviSite. Atlantic may make demand for payment of amounts excess of the minimum Atlantic Loan amount of \$2.0 million (Minimum Loan Amount), with 60 days notice, but not such that the payment would be required before February 1, 2004. Atlantic can demand payment of the Minimum Loan Amount with 90 days notice, but not such that payment would be required before August 1, 2003. Under the Atlantic Loan agreement, we can require Atlantic to loan us (1) up to \$2.0 million to repay an amount due from CBTM to Unicorn, a related party to NaviSite and Atlantic; (2) \$1.0 million for costs associated with our acquisition of Avasta; and (3) up to \$500,000 for the post-acquisition working capital needs of Avasta, Atlantic, at its sole and absolute discretion, may advance other amounts to us such that the aggregate amount borrowed by NaviSite does not exceed the maximum loan amount, defined as the lesser of \$10.0 million or 65% of our consolidated accounts receivables. On May 30, 2003 we repaid \$2.0 million

F-24

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

of the approximate \$3.0 million outstanding under the Atlantic Loan and on June 11, 2003, we borrowed \$2.0 million under the Atlantic Loan. At July 31, 2003, we had \$3.0 million outstanding under the Atlantic Loan. This amount is shown as Current Note Payable to Related Party on our Consolidated Balance Sheet. The Atlantic Loan is secured by all of our receivables.

(d) Note Payable to the AppliedTheory Estate

As part of CBTM s acquisition of certain AppliedTheory assets, CBTM entered into a long-term liability of \$6.0 million (Estate Liability) due to the AppliedTheory Estate in June 10, 2006. The Estate Liability bears interest at 8% per annum, which is due and payable at the termination date of the Estate Liability. At July 31, 2003, we had approximately \$80,000 in accrued interest related to this note.

(e) Notes Payable to the Interliant Estate

As part of our acquisition of certain Interliant Assets, we entered into a promissory note with the Interliant Estate (Interliant Promissory Note) in the amount of \$550,000, payable without interest on the earlier of (i) the 180th day following the Second Closing Date or (ii) the date Interliant estates make distributions to their general unsecured creditors. The Interliant Promissory Note is secured by the Interliant Notes (see Note 6).

(10) Commitments and Contingencies

(a) Leases

Abandoned Leased Facilities. On January 31, 2003, we abandoned our administrative space on the second floor of our 400 Minuteman Road, Andover, MA leased location. We continue to maintain and operate our Data Center on the first floor of the building, which also serves as our corporate headquarters. While we remain obligated under the terms of the lease for the rent and other costs associated with the second floor of the building, we ceased to use the space on January 31, 2003 and have no foreseeable plans to occupy the second floor in the future. Therefore, in accordance with SFAS 146, Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities, issued in July 2002, we recorded a charge to our current earnings in fiscal year 2003 of approximately \$5.4 million to recognize the costs of exiting the space. The amount is included in the caption Impairment and restructuring in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations. The liability is equal to the total amount of rent and other direct costs for the period of time the second floor of the building was expected to remain unoccupied plus the present value of the amount by which the rent paid by us to the landlord exceeds any rent paid to us by a tenant under a sublease over the remainder of the lease term, which is May 2011.

Near the end of our fiscal year 2002, we abandoned our sales office space in La Jolla, CA. At that time we were able to sublet the space to a third party. During the second quarter of fiscal year 2003, the sublease tenant stopped making payments under the sublease and has abandoned the space. The facility is currently empty and we remain obligated under the terms of the lease for the rent and other costs associated with the building. We have no foreseeable plans to occupy the space, therefore, under SFAS 146, we recorded a charge to our earnings of approximately \$1.4 million to recognize the costs of exiting the building. The amount is included in the caption Impairment and restructuring in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations. We are actively pursuing options for subleasing or otherwise terminating the lease, but have not reached any agreement at this time. We believe it is more likely than not that we will be able to sublet the building to a tenant at, at a rate below our current rent rate or will have otherwise ended the lease via a lease termination agreement, by January 2004. As such, we have recorded a liability equal to the present value of our estimated future payments.

F-25

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Details of activity in the lease exit accrual for the year ended July 31, 2003 were as follows:

	Balance at July 31, 2002	Expense Payments		Adjustments	Balance at July 31, 2003			
		(In thousands)						
400 Minuteman lease abandonment costs	\$	\$5,409	\$(2,069)	\$	\$3,340			
La Jolla lease abandonment costs		1,431	(322)		1,109			
Chicago and Virginia lease abandonment costs			(301)	1,7001	1,399			
Amsterdam lease abandonment costs				1641	164			
	\$	\$6,840	\$(2,692)	\$1,864	\$6,0122			

¹ Recorded in purchase accounting for the acquisition of Conxion Corporation

We are obligated under various capital and operating leases for facilities and equipment. CMGI had entered into non-cancelable operating and capital leases on our behalf covering certain of our office facilities and equipment, which expire through 2012. In addition, until we moved our headquarters in January 2000, we paid CMGI for office facilities used as our headquarters for which we were charged based upon an allocation of the total costs for the facilities at market rates. Prior to our IPO, substantially all leases for real property were guaranteed by CMGI. CMGI charged us the actual lease fees under these arrangements. Our total rent expense amounted to \$10.2 million, \$19.6 million, and \$58.5 million for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2003, 2002, and 2001, respectively. In June 2000, we sold certain equipment and leasehold improvements in our data centers in a sale-leaseback transaction to a bank for approximately \$30.0 million. We entered into a capital lease for the leaseback of those assets. In January 2001, we paid-off these capital lease obligations for approximately \$27.0 million. During the second quarter of fiscal year 2001, we sold certain equipment in sale-leaseback transactions for a total of approximately \$13.9 million. Simultaneously with the sales, we entered into operating leases for the equipment.

During fiscal 2002, we renegotiated or bought out the majority of the operating lease obligations for equipment.

Minimum annual rental commitments under operating leases and other commitments are as follows as of July 31, 2003:

Description	Total	Less than 1 Year	1-3 Years	4-5 Years	After 5 Years	
			(In thousands)			
Short/Long-term debt	\$ 10,211	\$ 4,211	\$ 6,000	\$	\$	
Interest on debt	1,610	650	960			
Capital leases	5,175	3,273	1,902			
Operating leases	1,336	1,008	328			
Bandwidth commitments	6,717	3,542	2,384	791		
Maintenance for hardware/software	1,405	1,405				
Property leases	87,155	13,357	25,306	19,169	29,323	
•						
	\$113,609	\$27,446	\$36,880	\$19,960	\$29,323	

² The current portion of the balance of \$2.5 million is included in accrued expenses (Note 8)

F-26

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

With respect to the property lease commitments listed above, certain cash is restricted pursuant to terms of lease agreements with landlords. At July 31, 2003, this restricted cash of \$3,054,000 on the balance sheet consisted of certificates of deposit at one major financial institution and are recorded at cost, which approximates fair value.

(b) Legal Matters

On or about June 13, 2001, Stuart Werman and Lynn McFarlane filed a lawsuit against us, BancBoston Robertson Stephens, an underwriter of our initial public offering in October 1999, Joel B. Rosen, our then chief executive officer, and Kenneth W. Hale, our then chief financial officer. The suit was filed in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The suit generally alleges that the defendants violated federal securities laws by not disclosing certain actions allegedly taken by Robertson Stephens in connection with our initial public offering. The suit alleges specifically that Robertson Stephens, in exchange for the allocation to its customers of shares of our common stock sold in our initial public offering, solicited and received from its customers—agreements to purchase additional shares of our common stock in the aftermarket at pre-determined prices. The suit seeks unspecified monetary damages and certification of a plaintiff class consisting of all persons who acquired shares of our common stock between October 22, 1999 and December 6, 2000. Three other substantially similar lawsuits were filed between June 15, 2001 and July 10, 2001 by Moses Mayer (filed June 15, 2001), Barry Feldman (filed June 19, 2001), and Binh Nguyen (filed July 10, 2001). Robert E. Eisenberg, our president at the time of the initial public offering in 1999, also was named as a defendant in the Nguyen lawsuit.

On or about June 21, 2001, David Federico filed in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York a lawsuit against us, Mr. Rosen, Mr. Hale, Robertson Stephens and other underwriter defendants including J.P. Morgan Chase, First Albany Companies, Inc., Bank of America Securities, LLC, Bear Stearns & Co., Inc., B.T. Alex. Brown, Inc., Chase Securities, Inc., CIBC World Markets, Credit Suisse First Boston Corp., Dain Rauscher, Inc., Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc., The Goldman Sachs Group, Inc., J.P. Morgan & Co., J.P. Morgan Securities, Lehman Brothers, Inc., Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith, Inc., Morgan Stanley Dean Witter & Co., Robert Fleming, Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney, Inc. The suit generally alleges that the defendants violated the anti-trust laws and the federal securities laws by conspiring and agreeing to raise and increase the compensation received by the underwriter defendants by requiring those who received allocation of initial public offering stock to agree to purchase shares of manipulated securities in the after-market of the initial public offering at escalating price levels designed to inflate the price of the manipulated stock, thus artificially creating an appearance of demand and high prices for that stock, and initial public offering stock in general, leading to further stock offerings. The suit also alleges that the defendants arranged for the underwriter defendants to receive undisclosed and excessive brokerage commissions and that, as a consequence, the underwriter defendants successfully increased investor interest in the manipulated initial public offering of securities and increased the underwriter defendants individual and collective underwritings, compensation, and revenues. The suit further alleges that the defendants violated the federal securities laws by issuing and selling securities pursuant to the initial public offering without disclosing to investors that the underwriter defendants in the offering, including the lead underwriters, had solicited and received excessive and undisclosed commissions from certain investors. The suit seeks unspecified monetary damages and certification of a plaintiff class consisting of all persons who acquired shares of our common stock between October 22, 1999 and June 12, 2001.

Those five cases, along with lawsuits naming more than 300 other issuers and over 50 investment banks which have been sued in substantially similar lawsuits, have been assigned to the Honorable Shira A. Scheindlin (the Court) for all pretrial purposes (the IPO Securities Litigation). On September 6, 2001, the Court entered an order consolidating the five individual cases involving us and designating

F-27

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Werman v. NaviSite, Inc., et al., Civil Action No. 01-CV-5374 as the lead case. A consolidated, amended complaint was filed thereafter on April 19, 2002 (the Class Action Litigation) on behalf of plaintiffs Arvid Brandstrom and Tony Tse against underwriter defendants Robertson Stephens (as successor-in-interest to BancBoston), BancBoston, J.P. Morgan (as successor-in-interest to Hambrecht & Quist), Hambrecht & Quist and First Albany and against us and Messrs. Rosen, Hale and Eisenberg (collectively, the NaviSite Defendants). Plaintiffs uniformly allege that all defendants, including the NaviSite Defendants, violated the federal securities laws (i.e., Sections 11 and 15 of the Securities Act, Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 10b-5) by issuing and selling our common stock pursuant to the October 22, 1999, initial public offering, without disclosing to investors that some of the underwriters of the offering, including the lead underwriters, had solicited and received extensive and undisclosed agreements from certain investors to purchase aftermarket shares at pre-arranged, escalating prices and also to receive additional commissions and/or other compensation from those investors. At this time, plaintiffs have not specified the amount of damages they are seeking in the Class Action Litigation.

Between July and September 2002, the parties to the IPO Securities Litigation briefed motions to dismiss filed by the underwriter defendants and the issuer defendants, including NaviSite. On November 1, 2002, the Court held oral argument on the motions to dismiss. The plaintiffs have since agreed to dismiss the claims against Messrs. Rosen, Hale and Eisenberg without prejudice, in return for their agreement to toll any statute of limitations applicable to those claims. By stipulation entered by the Court on November 18, 2002, Messrs. Rosen, Hale and Eisenberg were dismissed without prejudice from the Class Action Litigation. On February 19, 2003, an opinion and order was issued on defendants motion to dismiss the IPO Securities Litigation, essentially denying the motions to dismiss of all 55 underwriter defendants and of 185 of the 301 issuer defendants.

We believe that the allegations against us are without merit and we intend to vigorously defend against the plaintiffs claims. We are not able to predict the possible outcome of the suits and their ultimate effect, if any, on our financial condition.

In March 2001, we engaged Goldman Sachs & Co. to serve as our financial advisor in connection with the possible sale of all or a portion of NaviSite. On September 17, 2002, Goldman made a written demand for payment of a \$3 million success fee in connection with the September 2002 acquisition by ClearBlue of the stock and convertible debt of NaviSite from CMGI and Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company. We have rejected Goldman s demands, as we believe they are without merit. No legal actions have been filed concerning the Goldman claim. As this matter is in the initial stage, we are not able to predict the possible outcome of this matter and the effect, if any, on our financial condition.

On or about September 27, 2002, we received a demand for a wage payment of \$850,000 from our former Procurement Director, Joseph Cloonan. We rejected the demand, alleging that Mr. Cloonan s claim is based, among other things, on a potentially fraudulent contract. Mr. Cloonan also claimed \$40,300 for allegedly unpaid accrued vacation and bonuses and that he may be statutorily entitled to treble damages and legal fees. On October 11, 2002, NaviSite filed a civil complaint with the Massachusetts Superior Court, Essex County, seeking a declaratory judgment and asserting claims against Mr. Cloonan for civil fraud, misrepresentation, unjust enrichment and breach of duty of loyalty. We believe the allegations are without merit and intend to vigorously defend against Mr. Cloonan s claims. As the litigation is in the initial discovery stage, we are not able to predict the possible outcome of this matter and the effect, if any, on our financial condition.

On October 28, 2002, ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc., one of our subsidiaries, filed a complaint in United States District Court for the Southern District of New York against Lighthouse International, alleging six causes of action for copyright infringement, breach of contract, account

F-28

Table of Contents

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

stated, unjust enrichment, unfair competition, and misappropriation and/or conversion. The total claimed damages are in the amount of \$1.9 million. On or about January 16, 2003, Lighthouse filed and served its answer and counterclaimed against ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc. claiming \$3.1 million in damages and \$5.0 million in punitive relief.

On June 17, 2003, the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York heard oral argument on Lighthouse s Motion for an Order Compelling the Debtor (AppliedTheory) to Assume or Reject an Agreement, filed in response to ClearBlue Technologies Management, Inc. s. complaint, and the objections to Lighthouse s motion filed by ClearBlue Technologies Management and AppliedTheory. Lighthouse made this motion on the basis that it never received notice of ClearBlue Technologies Management assuming the AppliedTheory contract for the LighthouseLink Web site. The Bankruptcy Court declined to grant Lighthouse s motion, and instead ordered that an evidentiary hearing be conducted to determine whether Lighthouse received appropriate notice of the proposed assignment of the contract by AppliedTheory to ClearBlue Technologies Management. The Bankruptcy Court ordered that the parties first conduct discovery, and upon completion of discovery, which is expected to be completed on or about the end of November 2003, the Bankruptcy Court would schedule an evidentiary hearing on the issue of notice.

As to the U.S. District Court matter, the exchange of written discovery is near completion, with a number of discovery disputes to be resolved by the Court in October 2003 at a discovery status conference. All depositions of witnesses have been stayed pending completion of the Bankruptcy Court evidentiary hearing. Because of the continuing discovery, and the uncertain outcome of the evidentiary hearing before the Bankruptcy Court, we are not able to predict the possible outcome of this matter, if any, on our financial condition.

On December 12, 2002, our Board of Directors, pursuant to authority previously granted by our stockholders at the annual meeting of stockholders held on December 19, 2001, approved a reverse stock split of our common stock at a ratio of one-for-fifteen (1:15) (the Reverse Split). The Reverse Split was effective on January 7, 2003. On May 28, 2003 we received a letter from Mr. Edward W. Roberts, as trustee of The Roberts Family Trust, stating that in June 2002 the trust had purchased 13,000 shares of our common stock and due to the Reverse Split, the trust now owns 866 shares of common stock (i.e. 13,000 shares divided by 15). As a result of the Reverse Split, Mr. Roberts states an intention to institute a derivative action requesting \$7.5 million in damages. On October 20, 2003, we received a letter dated October 13, 2003, from Mr. Robertson, as trustee on behalf of The Roberts Family Trust, stating his intention to prove conspiracy and collusion relating to the September 11, 2002 transactions between ClearBlue Technologies, Inc. and Hewlett-Packard Financial Services Company and relating to the later Reverse Split. No legal actions have been filed concerning this matter. This matter is in its initial stages and we are not able to predict the possible outcome of this matter, and the effect, if any, on our financial condition. We believe the claim is without merit and intend to vigorously defend any action that may be brought against us.

On October 14, 2003, we received a letter purportedly on behalf of the former stockholders of Avasta relating to the issuance of additional shares of common stock pursuant to the earnout calculations pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization dated as of January 29, 2003 among Avasta Corp., Avasta, Inc. and NaviSite. No legal actions have been filed concerning this matter. As this matter is in the initial stage, we are not able to predict the possible outcome of this matter and the effect, if any, on our financial condition.

We are also subject to other legal proceedings and claims which arise in the ordinary course of our business. In the opinion of management, the amount of ultimate liability with respect to these actions will not materially affect our consolidated financial position or results from our operations.

F-29

NAVISITE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(11) Income Taxes

Prior to the initial public offering on October 21, 1999, we were greater than 80% owned by CMGI, and as such, CMGI realized the full benefit of all federal and part of the state net operating losses that had been incurred by us for those periods before the fiscal year ended July 31, 2001. Therefore, such net operating losses incurred by NaviSite were not available to us. The tax sharing agreement between NaviSite and CMGI required us to reimburse CMGI for the amounts it contributed to the consolidated tax liability of the CMGI group; however, under the policy, CMGI was not obligated to reimburse us for any losses utilized in the consolidated CMGI group. After our public offering, CMGI s ownership fell below 80% and we were no longer included in the federal consolidated group of CMGI. Thus, our federal and state net operating losses can be carried forward to offset our future taxable income.

Total federal and state income tax expenses (benefit) for the periods ending July 31, 2003, July 31, 2002, and July 31, 2001, consist of the following:

	7/31/2003		7/31/2002			7/31/2001			
	Current	Deferred	Total	Current	Deferred	Total	Current	Deferred	Total
	(In thousands)								
Federal	\$(513)	\$513	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
State	153		153						
	\$(360)	\$513	\$153	\$	\$				